Descendants of Joshua Beasley

Generation No. 1

1. JOSHUA¹ BEASLEY He married JUDITH FERRELL.

Notes for JOSHUA BEASLEY:

2.

**A great deal of the research into the family of Joshua & Judith Ferrell Beasley is thanks to the dedication and tireless efforts of Sarah Beasley Wheatley.

Children of JOSHUA BEASLEY and JUDITH FERRELL are:

- i. BENJAMIN G.² BEASLEY, b. 1812; d. Aft. 1900.
 - ii. KENDRICK M. C. BEASLEY.

Notes for KENDRICK M. C. BEASLEY: **Info on the descendants of James & Mary "Polly" Jernigan Beasley is credited in great part to the research of Sarah Frances Beasley Wheatley.

iii. JOSHUA M. BEASLEY.

Notes for JOSHUA M. BEASLEY:

**Info on the descendants of James & Mary "Polly" Jernigan Beasley is credited in great part to the research of Sarah Frances Beasley Wheatley.

iv. ANNIE BEASLEY.

Notes for ANNIE BEASLEY: **Info on the descendants of James & Mary "Polly" Jernigan Beasley is credited in great part to the research of Sarah Frances Beasley Wheatley.

- 3. v. JESSE BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1820, North Carolina.
- 4. vi. JAMES BEASLEY, b. 1820; d. 1862.
- 5. vii. MARY ANN BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1823, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 6. viii. EPHRAIM OXFORD BEASLEY, b. 17 Nov 1826; d. 01 Dec 1916.

Generation No. 2

2. BENJAMIN G.² BEASLEY (*JOSHUA*¹) was born 1812, and died Aft. 1900. He married (1) SUSAN MCLAMB. She was born Abt. 1817, and died Bef. 1887. He married (2) MARILDA PARKER 22 Nov 1887 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born Abt. 1835.

Notes for BENJAMIN G. BEASLEY:

**Info on the descendants of James & Mary "Polly" Jernigan Beasley is credited in great part to the research of Sarah Frances Beasley Wheatley. More About BENJAMIN G. BEASLEY:

Burial: Ephraim Oxford Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1104, Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for MARILDA PARKER:

**In the 1880 Census, Marilda Collins is living with Benjamin and Susan Beasley in Meadow Township, Johnston County, North Carolina. Marilda Collins is listed as 30 years old.

**In the 1900 Census, Marilda is listed as married to Benjaimin and is shown as born in Ma.rch 1835 and 65 years old.

More About MARILDA PARKER: Burial: Ephraim Oxford Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1104, Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for BENJAMIN BEASLEY and MARILDA PARKER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Benj Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: Marilda Collins Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 22 Nov 1887 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About BENJAMIN BEASLEY and MARILDA PARKER: Marriage: 22 Nov 1887, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of BENJAMIN BEASLEY and SUSAN MCLAMB are:

- i. BETSY³ BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1840, North Carolina.
- ii. RANSOM BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1841, North Carolina; d. 25 Aug 1915, Cumberland County, North Carolina.
 - iii. SIR WILLIAM BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1845, North Carolina.
 - iv. SPICY BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1846, North Carolina.
 - v. SUSA BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1849, North Carolina.

3. JESSE² BEASLEY (*JOSHUA*¹) was born Abt. 1820 in North Carolina. He married FANNIE MOORE 30 Sep 1841 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born Abt. 1824 in North Carolina.

Notes for JESSE BEASLEY:

7.

**Info on the descendants of James & Mary "Polly" Jernigan Beasley is credited in great part

to the research of Sarah Frances Beasley Wheatley.

Marriage Notes for JESSE BEASLEY and FANNIE MOORE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Jesse Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: Fanny Moore Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 30 Sep 1841 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JESSE BEASLEY and FANNIE MOORE: Marriage: 30 Sep 1841, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JESSE BEASLEY and FANNIE MOORE are:

- i. KATHERINE³ BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1843, North Carolina.
- ii. MATTHIAS BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1846, North Carolina.
- iii. NEEDHAM MOORE BEASLEY, b. 08 Oct 1847, North Carolina; d. 15 May 1923, Cumberland County, North Carolina.

4. JAMES² BEASLEY (*JOSHUA*¹) was born 1820, and died 1862. He married MARY "POLLY" JERNIGAN 29 Dec 1943 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 1829, and died 1900.

Notes for JAMES BEASLEY:

**Info on the descendants of James & Mary "Polly" Jernigan Beasley is credited in great part to the research of Sarah Frances Beasley Wheatley.

More About JAMES BEASLEY:

Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1005, South Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About MARY "POLLY" JERNIGAN: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1005, South Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JAMES BEASLEY and MARY JERNIGAN: Johnston County Heritage Center Marriage Bonds from 1779 to 1853

ID: 6486

8.

Groom: Beasly, James Bride: Jernigan, Polly Date of Marriage Bond: December 29, 1843 Bondsmen and Officials: Henry Moore

More About JAMES BEASLEY and MARY JERNIGAN: Marriage: 29 Dec 1943, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JAMES BEASLEY and MARY JERNIGAN are:

- 9. i. WINNIFRED³ BEASLEY, b. 15 Nov 1844, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 12 Jun 1936, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ii. JUDA BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1846.
- 10. iii. JOHN BEASLEY, b. 19 Sep 1847; d. 01 Dec 1928.
- 11. iv. SIVEL BEASLEY, b. 18 Nov 1850, North Carolina; d. 16 May 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - v. MARTHA BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1852.
 - vi. MARY BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1853.
- 12. vii. JOSHUA BEASLEY, b. 15 Sep 1854, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 11 Jun 1936, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 13. viii. JAMES BEASLEY, b. 18 Nov 1856; d. 09 Jul 1922.
 - ix. SARAH BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1859.

5. MARY ANN² BEASLEY (*JOSHUA*¹) was born Abt. 1823 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married JAMES HOLMES 25 Mar 1844 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He was born Abt. 1825 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for MARY BEASLEY and JAMES HOLMES: Johnston County Marriage Bonds

ID: 6695 Groom: Holmes, James Bride: Beasly, Mary Ann Date of Marriage Bond: March 25, 1844 Bondsmen and Officials: James Holms Heron Holms

14.

More About JAMES HOLMES and MARY BEASLEY: Marriage: 25 Mar 1844, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MARY BEASLEY and JAMES HOLMES are:

- i. URSULA³ HOLMES, b. Abt. 1845.
- ii. JAMES HOLLAND HOLMES, b. 06 Jan 1847; d. 18 Sep 1913.
 - iii. MARY HOLMES, b. Abt. 1850.
 - iv. MARTHA HOLMES, b. Abt. 1851.
 - v. Almanza Holmes, b. Abt. 1854.

- vi. ELIZABETH HOLMES, b. Abt. 1855.
- 15. vii. LEANDER HOLMES, b. 01 Sep 1857, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 01 Dec 1933, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - viii. JULIA HOLMES, b. 1863; d. 1937; m. ? TART.

Notes for JULIA HOLMES: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 52985 Name (Age): TART, Julia (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/04/1938 Other Pub. Info.: d/o James and Mary Beasley Holmes, family Cemetery, Benson

More About JULIA HOLMES: Burial: Beasley/Young Cemetery, Surles Road, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

6. EPHRAIM OXFORD² BEASLEY (*JOSHUA*¹) was born 17 Nov 1826, and died 01 Dec 1916. He married (1) EDITH AVERY 18 Dec 1845 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (2) ELIZABETH ANN TOOLE 13 Sep 1855 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 15 Sep 1835, and died 29 Jan 1902. He married (3) MARILDA PARKER 15 Dec 1904 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born Abt. 1835.

Notes for EPHRAIM OXFORD BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 4976 Name (Age): BEASLEY, E. O. (ca 90) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/03/1916 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Joshua Beasley, g/f of J. D. Parker of Smithfield, Family Cemetery

More About EPHRAIM OXFORD BEASLEY: Burial: Ephraim Oxford Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1104, Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for EPHRAIM BEASLEY and EDITH AVERY: North Carolina Marriage Bonds, 1741-1868

Groom: Ephraim O Beasley Bride: Edith Avery Bond_Date: 18 Dec 1845 Bond #: 000066988 Level Info: North Carolina Marriage Bonds, 1741-1868

ImageNum: 000300 County: Johnston Record #: 01 023 Bondsman: James Homes Witness: Stepn. Bagley

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Edith Avera Gender: Female

Spouse: Ephrain O Beasley Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 18 Dec 1845 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About EPHRAIM BEASLEY and EDITH AVERY: Marriage: 18 Dec 1845, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About ELIZABETH ANN TOOLE: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for EPHRAIM BEASLEY and ELIZABETH TOOLE: Johnston County Heritage Center Marriage Bonds from 1779 to 1853

ID: 7500 Groom: Beasley, Ephraim O. Bride: Tool, Elizabeth Date of Marriage Bond: September 13, 1855 Bondsmen and Officials: Ephraim O. Beasley, Ashley Blackman

More About EPHRAIM BEASLEY and ELIZABETH TOOLE: Marriage: 13 Sep 1855, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for MARILDA PARKER: **In the 1880 Census, Marilda Collins is living with Benjamin and Susan Beasley in Meadow Township, Johnston County, North Carolina. Marilda Collins is listed as 30 years old.

**In the 1900 Census, Marilda is listed as married to Benjaimin and is shown as born in Ma.rch 1835 and 65 years old.

More About MARILDA PARKER: Burial: Ephraim Oxford Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1104, Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for EPHRAIM BEASLEY and MARILDA PARKER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: E O Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: Marlida Beasley Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 15 Dec 1904 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About EPHRAIM BEASLEY and MARILDA PARKER: Marriage: 15 Dec 1904, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of EPHRAIM BEASLEY and EDITH AVERY are:

- 16. i. MARANDA³ BEASLEY, b. 17 Sep 1847; d. 05 Feb 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 17. ii. NANCY JANE BEASLEY, b. 28 Sep 1849; d. 18 Aug 1934.
- 18. iii. SARAH ANN BEASLEY, b. 08 Oct 1851; d. 31 Jul 1923.
- 19. iv. JEREMIAH M. BEASLEY, b. 17 Apr 1853, North Carolina; d. 12 Sep 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Children of EPHRAIM BEASLEY and ELIZABETH TOOLE are:

- 20. v. JOHN ALLEN³ BEASLEY, b. 01 Nov 1861, North Carolina; d. 28 Jan 1932, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- vi. JAMES ROBERT BEASLEY, b. 09 Oct 1863, Johnston County, North Carolina;d. 13 Jul 1925, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 22. vii. JULIUS DAVID BEASLEY, b. 1866, North Carolina; d. 1939.
 - viii. JOSEPH GREENE BEASLEY, b. 29 Aug 1868, North Carolina; d. 23 Apr 1943; m. PATSY ?; b. 01 Oct 1855; d. 28 Jun 1952.

More About JOSEPH GREENE BEASLEY: Burial: Corinth Primitive Baptist Church, Bentonville Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About PATSY ?: Burial: Corinth Primitive Baptist Church, Bentonville Township, Johnston County, North Carolina ix. EDITH ANN BEASLEY, b. 1869; m. CHARLES E. PIERCE, 25 Apr 1889, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for EDITH BEASLEY and CHARLES PIERCE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Edieth A Beasley Gender: Female

Spouse: Charlie Pierce Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 25 Apr 1889 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About CHARLES PIERCE and EDITH BEASLEY: Marriage: 25 Apr 1889, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 23. x. JOSHUA BRYANT BEASLEY, b. 1872; d. Feb 1941.
- 24. xi. JEP FRANKLIN BEASLEY, b. 12 Apr 1875, North Carolina; d. 29 Sep 1949, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Generation No. 3

7. RANSOM³ BEASLEY (*BENJAMIN G.*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born Abt. 1841 in North Carolina, and died 25 Aug 1915 in Cumberland County, North Carolina. He married CATHERINE MCLAMB 04 Feb 1866 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born Abt. 1842, and died 20 May 1927.

Notes for RANSOM BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5115 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Ransom (ca 70) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/27/1915 Other Pub. Info.: Died in Fayetteville, NC Hospital

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Ranson Beasley Death Date: 25 Aug 1915 Death County: Cumberland Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 74

Birth Date: 1841

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About RANSOM BEASLEY: Burial: Ransom Beasley Family Cemetery, Hwy. 50, Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About CATHERINE MCLAMB: Burial: Ransom Beasley Family Cemetery, Hwy. 50, Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for RANSOM BEASLEY and CATHERINE MCLAMB: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Ransom Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: Catharine McLam Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 4 Feb 1866 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About RANSOM BEASLEY and CATHERINE MCLAMB: Marriage: 04 Feb 1866, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of RANSOM BEASLEY and CATHERINE MCLAMB are:

- i. SUSAN E.⁴ BEASLEY, b. May 1867.
- ii. JOHN A. BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1869.
- iii. WILLIAM A. BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1870.
- iv. RANSOM AVERY BEASLEY, b. 14 Oct 1871, Johnston County, North Carolina;d. 27 Jan 1933, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - v. PHEBE J. BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1874.
 - vi. NANCY BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1876.
- 26. vii. NATHAN B. BEASLEY, b. 09 Sep 1879; d. 21 Sep 1927.
- 27. viii. SARAH EMELINE BEASLEY, b. 31 Aug 1882, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 28 Nov 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 28. ix. LILLIE BEASLEY, b. 07 Mar 1884, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 01 Jan 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina.

8. NEEDHAM MOORE³ BEASLEY (*JESSE*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 08 Oct 1847 in North Carolina, and died 15 May 1923 in Cumberland County, North Carolina. He married SARAH A. STANSELL 20 Sep 1868 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born Abt. 1839.

Notes for NEEDHAM MOORE BEASLEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Meedham M Beasley [Needham Moore Beasley] Race: White Age: 76 Date of Birth: 1847 Date of Death: 16 May 1923 Death County: Cumberland Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About NEEDHAM MOORE BEASLEY: Burial: Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for NEEDHAM BEASLEY and SARAH STANSELL: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Need M Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: Sarah A Stansell Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 20 Sep 1868 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About NEEDHAM BEASLEY and SARAH STANSELL: Marriage: 20 Sep 1868, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of NEEDHAM BEASLEY and SARAH STANSELL are:

- 30. i. JOHN IRA⁴ BEASLEY, b. 11 Nov 1869, North Carolina; d. 11 Dec 1949, Cumberland County, North Carolina.
- 31. ii. SARAH FRANCIS BEASLEY, b. 09 Dec 1870, North Carolina; d. 26 Jan 1937, Cumberland County, North Carolina.

- iii. MARY E. BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1874, North Carolina.
- iv. JESSE W. BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1875, North Carolina.
- v. MARTHA BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1878, North Carolina.
- vi. LOUCETTA BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1879, North Carolina.

9. WINNIFRED³ BEASLEY (*JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 15 Nov 1844 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 12 Jun 1936 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married JOHN BYRD, son of LEMUEL BYRD and ZADA MATTHEWS. He was born 1845 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About WINNIFRED BEASLEY: Burial: 13 Jun 1936, Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of WINNIFRED BEASLEY and JOHN BYRD is:

32. i. SARAH PENNY⁴ BYRD, b. 18 Jun 1880, North Carolina; d. 08 Aug 1963, Harnett County, North Carolina.

10. JOHN³ BEASLEY (*JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 19 Sep 1847, and died 01 Dec 1928. He married SUSAN YOUNG 01 Nov 1868 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 20 Jan 1844, and died 25 Aug 1915.

More About JOHN BEASLEY: Burial: Edwin Godwin Cemetery, Hwy. 50, approx. 3 miles South of Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

More About SUSAN YOUNG: Burial: Edwin Godwin Cemetery, Hwy. 50, approx. 3 miles South of Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JOHN BEASLEY and SUSAN YOUNG: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: John Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: Susan Young Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 1 Nov 1868 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOHN BEASLEY and SUSAN YOUNG:

Marriage: 01 Nov 1868, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOHN BEASLEY and SUSAN YOUNG are:

i. SALONIA⁴ BEASLEY, b. 23 Sep 1869; d. 02 Aug 1870.

More About SALONIA BEASLEY: Burial: Edwin Godwin Cemetery, Hwy. 50, approx. 3 miles South of Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 33. ii. FESTUS BEASLEY, b. 19 Aug 1870; d. 24 Mar 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iii. RESPY BEASLEY, b. 28 Dec 1871; d. 13 Aug 1883.

More About RESPY BEASLEY: Burial: Edwin Godwin Cemetery, Hwy. 50, approx. 3 miles South of Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

- iv. PATRICK BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1873.
- v. BOBBIE BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1875.
- vi. JAMES BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1876.
- vii. CINTHA E. BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1878.
- viii. SUSAN CAROLINE BEASLEY, b. 19 Aug 1881; d. 24 Oct 1881.

More About SUSAN CAROLINE BEASLEY: Burial: Edwin Godwin Cemetery, Hwy. 50, approx. 3 miles South of Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

11. SIVEL³ BEASLEY (*JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 18 Nov 1850 in North Carolina, and died 16 May 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married MACK QUINTON PARKER 17 Sep 1870 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He was born 1851 in North Carolina, and died 08 May 1928.

Notes for SIVEL BEASLEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Civil Parker Race: White Age: 75 Date of Birth: 1849 Date of Death: 16 May 1924 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About SIVEL BEASLEY: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1005, South Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina More About MACK QUINTON PARKER: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1005, South Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for SIVEL BEASLEY and MACK PARKER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Civil Beasley Gender: Female

Spouse: Mc Quinton Parker Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 17 Sep 1870 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About MACK PARKER and SIVEL BEASLEY: Marriage: 17 Sep 1870, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of SIVEL BEASLEY and MACK PARKER are:

i. JOSEPH ELIJAH⁴ PARKER, b. 08 Jul 1869, North Carolina; d. 10 Jul 1870.

More About JOSEPH ELIJAH PARKER: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1005, South Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 34. ii. QUINTON CORNELIUS PARKER, b. 18 Nov 1877, North Carolina; d. 26 Aug 1962.
 - iii. JOHN K. PARKER, b. Sep 1879, North Carolina.
 - iv. MARY PARKER, b. Jun 1881, North Carolina.
 - v. SARAH PARKER, b. Jun 1887, North Carolina.
 - vi. IDA PARKER, b. Oct 1888, North Carolina.
 - vii. ARMATHA PARKER, b. Nov 1891, North Carolina.
- 35. viii. JOSEPH ELIJAH "BUD" PARKER, b. 05 Apr 1883, North Carolina; d. 19 Jan 1962, Johnston County, North Carolina.

12. JOSHUA³ BEASLEY (*JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 15 Sep 1854 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 11 Jun 1936 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (1) PHEROBE ANN "FABBIE" TART Abt. 1878, daughter of WILLIAM TART and WINEFORD SMITH. She was born 27 Aug 1856 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 17 Jul 1915 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (2) ROSA ELLA MONTAGUE Aft. 1915, daughter of JOSEPH MONTAGUE and JENNY ALLEN. She was born 04 Nov 1876 in North Carolina, and died 16 Dec 1966 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About JOSHUA BEASLEY: Burial: 12 Jun 1936, Stoney Run Primitive Freewill Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Probably Acute Dilation of Heart Occupation: Farmer

More About PHEROBE ANN "FABBIE" TART: Burial: 18 Jul 1915, Stoney Run Primitive Freewill Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Organic Heart Disease of Long Standing

More About JOSHUA BEASLEY and PHEROBE TART: Marriage: Abt. 1878

More About ROSA ELLA MONTAGUE: Burial: 17 Dec 1966, Stoney Run Primitive Freewill Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cerebral Hemorrhage

More About JOSHUA BEASLEY and ROSA MONTAGUE: Marriage: Aft. 1915

Children of JOSHUA BEASLEY and PHEROBE TART are:

36.	i.	JOHN HENRY ⁴ BEASLEY, b. 10 Sep 1880; d. 01 Sep 1957, Wake County,
		North Carolina.
37.	ii.	JAMES FRANK BEASLEY, b. 07 Oct 1883; d. 16 Dec 1966.
38.	iii.	LENA LEONA BEASLEY, b. 25 Jan 1886, Averasboro Township, Harnett
		County, North Carolina; d. 20 Jun 1942, Harnett County, North Carolina.
39.	iv.	ELIZABETH "BETTIE" FLORENCE BEASLEY, b. 06 May 1888, North Carolina;
		d. 12 Jun 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina.
40.	v.	MAMIE D. BEASLEY, b. 25 Oct 1891, North Carolina; d. 31 Jan 1974, Harnett
		County, North Carolina.
41.	vi.	OSCAR B. BEASLEY, b. 02 Mar 1893, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 10
		Jul 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina.
42.	vii.	JOSEPH ELDRIDGE BEASLEY, b. 14 Aug 1894, Harnett County, North
		Carolina; d. 11 Jan 1966, Harnett County, North Carolina.
	viii.	SARAH M. BEASLEY, b. 17 Jul 1896.
	ix.	LULA MAE BEASLEY, b. 12 Jun 1898.

13. JAMES³ BEASLEY (*JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 18 Nov 1856, and died 09 Jul 1922. He married SALLIE PARKER. She was born 27 Dec 1858, and died 02 Nov 1903.

More About JAMES BEASLEY:

Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1005, South Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About SALLIE PARKER:

Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1005, South Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of JAMES BEASLEY and SALLIE PARKER is:

i. LAWRENCE⁴ BEASLEY.

More About LAWRENCE BEASLEY: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1005, South Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Burned to Death

14. JAMES HOLLAND³ HOLMES (*MARY ANN² BEASLEY, JOSHUA¹*) was born 06 Jan 1847, and died 18 Sep 1913. He married SPICY BAREFOOT Abt. 1887. She was born 26 Sep 1859 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 15 Aug 1913.

More About JAMES HOLLAND HOLMES: Burial: Banner Chapel Advent Christian Church, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About SPICY BAREFOOT: Burial: Hodges Family Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About JAMES HOLMES and SPICY BAREFOOT: Marriage: Abt. 1887

Children of JAMES HOLMES and SPICY BAREFOOT are:

43.	i.	SON ARTHUR ⁴ HOLMES, b. 26 Nov 1889, Harnett County, North Carolina; d.
		08 Feb 1966, Harnett County, North Carolina.
44.	ii.	BUD MARSHALL HOLMES, b. 09 Feb 1891, Harnett County, North Carolina; d.
		21 Nov 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina.
45.	iii.	ARCHIE TALMADGE HOLMES, b. 14 Mar 1894, Harnett County, North
		Carolina; d. 19 Dec 1964.
46.	iv.	LULA MAE HOLMES, b. 02 Dec 1895, North Carolina; d. 01 Apr 1977, Harnett
		County, North Carolina.

15. LEANDER³ HOLMES (*MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY, JOSHUA*¹) was born 01 Sep 1857 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 01 Dec 1933 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married EDITH CATHERINE WIMBERLY, daughter of DAVID WIMBERLY and LAURENDA ?. She was born 13 May 1859 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 18 May 1929 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About LEANDER HOLMES: Burial: 02 Dec 1933, Old Field Cemetery Cause of Death: Apoplexy Occupation: Textile Worker

More About EDITH CATHERINE WIMBERLY: Burial: 19 May 1929, Pleasant Grove Cemetery Children of LEANDER HOLMES and EDITH WIMBERLY are:

- 47. i. ELMER DALTON⁴ HOLMES, b. 13 May 1885, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 19 Sep 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 ii. MALISSA O. HOLMES, b. Sep 1887.
 48. iii. LELA OMELIA HOLMES, b. 23 Jun 1888, North Carolina; d. 13 Apr 1966, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 49. iv. PAULINA HOLMES, b. 27 Jan 1891, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 20 Jul 1932, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 50. v. CARTHER LEE HOLMES, b. 29 Jul 1892, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 25 Sep 1977, Greensboro, Guilford County, North Carolina.
 - vi. LATHINA HOLMES, b. Jul 1896.
- 51. vii. CARLIE MARROW HOLMES, b. 19 Dec 1897, North Carolina; d. 13 Apr 1967, Harnett County, North Carolina.

16. MARANDA³ BEASLEY (*EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 17 Sep 1847, and died 05 Feb 1915 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married WILLIAM BRYANT 03 Jul 1871 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He was born Abt. 1826.

Notes for MARANDA BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 8728 Name (Age): BRYANT, Marandy (68) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/12/1915 Other Pub. Info.: w/o William Bryant

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Maranda Bryant Death Date: 5 Feb 1915 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 69

Birth Date: 1846

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

Marriage Notes for MARANDA BEASLEY and WILLIAM BRYANT: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: William Bryant

Gender: Male

Spouse: Marinda Beasley Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 3 Jul 1871 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIAM BRYANT and MARANDA BEASLEY: Marriage: 03 Jul 1871, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MARANDA BEASLEY and WILLIAM BRYANT are:

- i. Delia⁴ Bryant, b. Abt. 1872.
- ii. WILLIAM O. BRYANT, b. Abt. 1874.
- iii. JAMES H. BRYANT, b. Abt. 1876.
- iv. EDITH BRYANT, b. Abt. 1878.

17. NANCY JANE³ BEASLEY (*EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 28 Sep 1849, and died 18 Aug 1934. She married JAMES DAVIS 07 Dec 1871 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He was born Abt. 1850.

More About NANCY JANE BEASLEY: Burial: Corinth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Bentonville Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for NANCY BEASLEY and JAMES DAVIS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Nancy J Beasley Gender: Female

Spouse: James Davis Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 7 Dec 1871 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES DAVIS and NANCY BEASLEY: Marriage: 07 Dec 1871, Johnston County, North Carolina Children of NANCY BEASLEY and JAMES DAVIS are:

- i. JULIA G.⁴ DAVIS, b. Abt. 1870.
- ii. JAMES PRESTON DAVIS, b. 18 Feb 1875; d. 18 May 1945; m. HARRIET EDWARDS; b. 12 Sep 1879; d. 17 Dec 1946.

Notes for JAMES PRESTON DAVIS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 14140 Name (Age): DAVIS, J. P. (76) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/15/1945 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks -- Corinth PBCh. Cem.

More About JAMES PRESTON DAVIS: Burial: Corinth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Bentonville Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for HARRIET EDWARDS: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 14122 Name (Age): DAVIS, Harriet Edwards (66) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/20/1946 Other Pub. Info.: w/o J. Preston, d/o Jesse and Mary Edwards, Corinth PBC Cem. Bentonville

More About HARRIET EDWARDS: Burial: Corinth Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Bentonville Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

iii. NANCY DAVIS, b. Jan 1880.

18. SARAH ANN³ BEASLEY (*EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 08 Oct 1851, and died 31 Jul 1923. She married KING HENRY PARKER 05 Nov 1867 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He was born 05 Jan 1848, and died 27 Mar 1922.

More About SARAH ANN BEASLEY: Burial: Juniper Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Ingram Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About KING HENRY PARKER: Burial: Juniper Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Ingram Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for SARAH BEASLEY and KING PARKER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Sallie Ann Beasley

Gender: Female

Spouse: King H Parker Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 5 Nov 1867 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About KING PARKER and SARAH BEASLEY: Marriage: 05 Nov 1867, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of SARAH BEASLEY and KING PARKER are:

i. NANCY A.⁴ PARKER, b. 06 Apr 1869; d. 06 Apr 1869.

More About NANCY A. PARKER: Burial: Juniper Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Ingram Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. MORDCAI PARKER, b. 05 Jun 1887; d. 26 Dec 1897.

More About MORDCAI PARKER: Burial: Juniper Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Ingram Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

iii. JEREMIAH PARKER, b. 1895; d. 1896.

More About JEREMIAH PARKER: Burial: Juniper Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Ingram Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

iv. INFANT SON PARKER, b. 08 Jan 1898; d. 14 Jan 1898.

More About INFANT SON PARKER: Burial: Juniper Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Ingram Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

19. JEREMIAH M.³ BEASLEY (*EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 17 Apr 1853 in North Carolina, and died 12 Sep 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married BETTIE WINIFRED TAYLOR 17 Mar 1875 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 08 Mar 1848 in North Carolina, and died 19 Jun 1925 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JEREMIAH M. BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 9652 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Jeremiah (81) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/14/1934 Other Pub. Info.: Family Cemetery near Bentonville

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: J M Beasley Death Date: 12 Sep 1934 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 81

Birth Date: 1853

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About JEREMIAH M. BEASLEY: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for BETTIE WINIFRED TAYLOR: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5025 Name (Age): BEASLEY, J. M. (Mrs) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/30/1925 Other Pub. Info.: Bentonsville, Family Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Bettie W Beasley Death Date: Jun 1925 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 77

Birth Date: 1848

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About BETTIE WINIFRED TAYLOR:

Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JEREMIAH BEASLEY and BETTIE TAYLOR: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Jeremiah Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: Bettie Winifred Taylor Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 17 Mar 1875 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JEREMIAH BEASLEY and BETTIE TAYLOR: Marriage: 17 Mar 1875, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JEREMIAH BEASLEY and BETTIE TAYLOR are:

i. PRESTON T.⁴ BEASLEY, b. 06 Jul 1876, North Carolina; d. 23 Nov 1899; m. MATTIE J. MATTHEWS, 01 Nov 1899, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About PRESTON T. BEASLEY: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Typhoid Fever

More About PRESTON BEASLEY and MATTIE MATTHEWS: Marriage: 01 Nov 1899, Harnett County, North Carolina

ii. LITTLE LELIAH BEASLEY, b. 21 Mar 1878, North Carolina; d. 01 Apr 1878.

iii. ORA LEVERT BEASLEY, b. 08 Jun 1879, North Carolina; d. 10 Sep 1892.

More About ORA LEVERT BEASLEY: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 52. iv. MATTIE BELL BEASLEY, b. 20 Nov 1881, North Carolina; d. 01 Aug 1970, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 53. v. CLAUDE CLEVELAND BEASLEY, b. 10 Nov 1883, North Carolina; d. 07 Jan 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - vi. BETTIE A. BEASLEY, b. 19 Jan 1886, North Carolina; d. 09 Jul 1968, Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina; m. HOWARD STEPHEN CASEY, 29 Feb 1912, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 21 Feb 1883; d. 24 Jul 1970, Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina.

Notes for BETTIE A. BEASLEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Betty Casey Death Date: 9 Jul 1968 Death City: Goldsboro Date Death Recorded: Jul 1968 Death Age: 82

Birth Date: 1886

Residence County: Wayne Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1968-69

Notes for HOWARD STEPHEN CASEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Howard Casey Death Date: 24 Jul 1970 Death City: Goldsboro Death County: Sampson Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Aug 1960 Death Age: 87

Birth Date: 1883

Residence County: Sampson Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Social Security Death Index

Name: Howard Casey SSN:

Last Residence: 28365 Mount Olive, Wayne, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 21 Feb 1883 Died: Jul 1970 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1957)

Marriage Notes for BETTIE BEASLEY and HOWARD CASEY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Bettie A Beasley Gender: Female

Spouse: H S Casey Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 29 Feb 1912 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About HOWARD CASEY and BETTIE BEASLEY: Marriage: 29 Feb 1912, Johnston County, North Carolina

vii. WILBERT B. BEASLEY, b. 03 Apr 1889, North Carolina; d. 05 Jun 1959, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILBERT B. BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 5144 Name (Age): BEASLEY, W. B. "Bert" (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/09/1959 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Jeremiah M. and Betty Taylor Beasley

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Wilbert B Beasley Death Date: 5 Jun 1959 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 70 Birth Date: 1889

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

viii. HOWARD MARVIN BEASLEY, b. 01 Jul 1891, North Carolina; d. Oct 1971, Lumberton, Robeson County, North Carolina; m. (1) MYRTLE "MYRTIE" ROSE; b. Abt. 1893; d. 13 Feb 1946, Robeson County, North Carolina; m. (2) INEZ FIELDS CROWDER, 1951.

Notes for HOWARD MARVIN BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5014 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Howard M. (80) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/02/1971 Other Pub. Info.: Lumberton, NC - Jo. Co. native

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Howard Beasley Death Date: Oct 1971 Death City: Lumberton Death County: Robeson Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 1961 Death Age: 80

Birth Date: 1891

Residence City: Lumberton Residence County: Robeson Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Social Security Death Index

Name: Howard Beasley SSN: Last Residence: 28358 Lumberton, Robeson, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 1 Jul 1891 Died: Oct 1971 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1962)

More About HOWARD MARVIN BEASLEY: Burial: Meadowbrook Cemetery, Lumberton, Robeson County, North Carolina

Notes for MYRTLE "MYRTIE" ROSE: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Myrtle R Beasley Death Date: 13 Feb 1946 Death County: Robeson Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 53

Birth Date: 1893

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About MYRTLE "MYRTIE" ROSE: Burial: Meadowbrook Cemetery, Lumberton, Robeson County, North Carolina

More About HOWARD BEASLEY and INEZ CROWDER: Marriage: 1951

ix. BABY GIRL BEASLEY, b. 14 Dec 1894, North Carolina; d. 14 Dec 1894.

20. JOHN ALLEN³ BEASLEY (*EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 01 Nov 1861 in North Carolina, and died 28 Jan 1932 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married (1) MARY JOHNSON 06 Dec 1883 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 15 Nov 1864, and died 15 Mar 1893. He married (2) MALINDA GERTRUDE STRICKLAND 07 Sep 1902 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 21 Dec 1880, and died 20 Dec 1954.

Notes for JOHN ALLEN BEASLEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: J A Beasley Death Date: 28 Jan 1932 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 70 Birth Date: 1862

Race: Negro (Black) {Note from Deb: Should be listed as "White"}

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About JOHN ALLEN BEASLEY: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About MARY JOHNSON: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JOHN BEASLEY and MARY JOHNSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: John A Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: Mary Johnson Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 6 Dec 1883 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOHN BEASLEY and MARY JOHNSON: Marriage: 06 Dec 1883, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About MALINDA GERTRUDE STRICKLAND: Burial: Piney Grove Church Cemetery, Ingram Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JOHN BEASLEY and MALINDA STRICKLAND: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: J A Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: Malinda G Strickland Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 7 Sep 1902 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOHN BEASLEY and MALINDA STRICKLAND: Marriage: 07 Sep 1902, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOHN BEASLEY and MARY JOHNSON are:

54.

- i. ROBERT CLEVELAND⁴ BEASLEY, b. 11 Nov 1884, North Carolina; d. 16 Mar 1965, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ii. CHARLIE BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1890, North Carolina.
 - iii. NATHAN JUNIUS BEASLEY, b. 01 Nov 1891, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 04 Sep 1968, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for NATHAN JUNIUS BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5104 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Nathan J. (76) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/06/1968 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks, s/o John Allen and Mary Johnson Beasley

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Nathan Beasley Death Date: 4 Sep 1968 Date Death Recorded: Sep 1968 Death Age: 76

Birth Date: 1892

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Coroner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1968-69

More About NATHAN JUNIUS BEASLEY: Burial: Pauline Baptist Church Cemetery, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOHN BEASLEY and MALINDA STRICKLAND are:

 iv. IRA DANIEL⁴ BEASLEY, b. 01 Aug 1903, North Carolina; d. 02 Dec 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for IRA DANIEL BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5020 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Ira Daniel Obit. Pub. Date: 12/03/1976 Other Pub. Info.: s/o John Allen and Melinda Strickland Beasley, Piney Grove Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Ira Daniel Beasley Death Date: 2 Dec 1976 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 73 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 1 Aug 1903

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1976-77

More About IRA DANIEL BEASLEY: Burial: Piney Grove Church Cemetery, Ingram Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

v. ERNIE OXFORD BEASLEY, b. 16 Jul 1906, North Carolina; d. 10 Jan 1988, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. EVA JERNIGAN.

Notes for ERNIE OXFORD BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 4992 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Ernie O. (81) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/12/1988 Other Pub. Info.: s/o John A. and Melinda Strickland Beasley, h/o Eva Jernigan Beasley, Four Oaks Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Ernie Oxford Beasley Death Date: 10 Jan 1988 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 81 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 16 Jul 1906 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Beasley Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About ERNIE OXFORD BEASLEY: Burial: Four Oaks Town Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

vi. GEORGE RADFORD BEASLEY, b. 20 Dec 1908, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 21 Apr 1995, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for GEORGE RADFORD BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5000 Name (Age): BEASLEY, George R. (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/25/1995 Other Pub. Info.: b. 20 Dec 1908, s/o Allen and Malinda G. Strickland, Piney Grove PH Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: George Radford Beasley Death Date: 21 Apr 1995 Death City: Dunn Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 86 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 20 Dec 1908

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Beasley Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About GEORGE RADFORD BEASLEY: Burial: Piney Grove Church Cemetery, Ingram Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardio Respiratory Arrest Occupation: Farmer

- 55. vii. ANNIE BEASLEY, b. 13 Nov 1911, North Carolina; d. 04 Sep 1992, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - viii. JESSIE BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1917.
 - ix. THOMAS H. BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1919.

21. JAMES ROBERT³ BEASLEY (*EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 09 Oct 1863 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 13 Jul 1925 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married NANCY CATHERINE EDWARDS 09 Dec 1900 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born Abt. 1885.

More About JAMES ROBERT BEASLEY: Burial: 14 Jul 1925, Duke Cemetery Cause of Death: Unknown Occupation: Textile Worker

Marriage Notes for JAMES BEASLEY and NANCY EDWARDS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: J R Beasley Gender: Male Spouse: Nancy C Edwards Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 9 Dec 1900 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES BEASLEY and NANCY EDWARDS: Marriage: 09 Dec 1900, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JAMES BEASLEY and NANCY EDWARDS are:

- i. SIDNEY A.⁴ BEASLEY.
- ii. LOTTIE B. BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1905.
- iii. LUCY BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1906.
- iv. JULIA BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1909.

22. JULIUS DAVID³ BEASLEY (*EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 1866 in North Carolina, and died 1939. He married CHELLIE DORA HARTLEY 22 Jan 1890 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 1871, and died Jan 1960.

More About JULIUS DAVID BEASLEY: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Johnston COunty, North Carolina

Notes for CHELLIE DORA HARTLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 4973 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Dora (88) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/12/1960 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks, NC

More About CHELLIE DORA HARTLEY: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JULIUS BEASLEY and CHELLIE HARTLEY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: J D Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: C D Hartley

Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 22 Jan 1890 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JULIUS BEASLEY and CHELLIE HARTLEY: Marriage: 22 Jan 1890, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JULIUS BEASLEY and CHELLIE HARTLEY are:

- 56. i. BERTHA ELIZABETH⁴ BEASLEY, b. 05 Jan 1894, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 17 Jan 1994, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 57. ii. JASPER TALMADGE BEASLEY, b. 22 Apr 1895, North Carolina; d. 27 Nov 1975, Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina.
 - iii. ELECTOR BEASLEY, b. 02 Feb 1901, North Carolina; d. 15 Apr 1972, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. JAMES RHODES.

Notes for ELECTOR BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 43814 Name (Age): RHODES, Elector Beasley (Mrs.) (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/18/1972 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks

More About ELECTOR BEASLEY: Burial: 17 Apr 1972, Bentonville Cemetery, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Coronary Thrombosis

58. iv. DAVID ALMOND BEASLEY, b. 15 Sep 1903, North Carolina; d. 02 Aug 1968, Johnston County, North Carolina.

23. JOSHUA BRYANT³ BEASLEY (*EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 1872, and died Feb 1941. He married REPSIE S. BRADFORD 01 Nov 1893 in Wayne County, North Carolina. She was born 1873, and died 04 Jul 1945 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSHUA BRYANT BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5022 Name (Age): BEASLEY, J. B. (68) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/07/1941 Other Pub. Info.: Pauline Baptist Church Cemetery More About JOSHUA BRYANT BEASLEY: Burial: Pauline Baptist Church Cemetery, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for REPSIE S. BRADFORD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5117 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Repsie Bradford (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/10/1945 Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield, NC, w/o of Joshua, Pauline Bapt. Ch. Cem.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Repsie S Beasley Death Date: 4 Jul 1945 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 71

Birth Date: 1874

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About REPSIE S. BRADFORD: Burial: Pauline Baptist Church, Bentonville Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JOSHUA BEASLEY and REPSIE BRADFORD: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: J B Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: Retsy Brafford Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 1 Nov 1893 Marriage County: Wayne Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOSHUA BEASLEY and REPSIE BRADFORD: Marriage: 01 Nov 1893, Wayne County, North Carolina Child of JOSHUA BEASLEY and REPSIE BRADFORD is:

59. i. HERMAN THEL⁴ BEASLEY, b. 02 Feb 1913; d. 17 Dec 1975, Johnston County, North Carolina.

24. JEP FRANKLIN³ BEASLEY (*EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 12 Apr 1875 in North Carolina, and died 29 Sep 1949 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ROSA C. LEE 10 Dec 1905 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of BUD LEE and CINDY HOLLY. She was born 01 Jan 1886 in North Carolina, and died Mar 1966.

Notes for JEP FRANKLIN BEASLEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Jep F Beasley Death Date: 29 Sep 1949 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 74

Birth Date: 1875

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About JEP FRANKLIN BEASLEY: Burial: Corinth Primitive Baptist Church, Bentonville Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ROSA C. LEE: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5128 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Rosie (80) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/11/1966 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Bud and Cindy Holly Lee, w/o Frank, Four Oaks

More About ROSA C. LEE: Burial: Corinth Primitive Baptist Church, Bentonville Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JEP BEASLEY and ROSA LEE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: J F Beasley Gender: Male Spouse: Rosa Lee Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 10 Dec 1905 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JEP BEASLEY and ROSA LEE: Marriage: 10 Dec 1905, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JEP BEASLEY and ROSA LEE are:

i. WILLIAM MACON⁴ BEASLEY, b. 04 Jan 1906, North Carolina; d. 02 Aug 1989, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIAM MACON BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5084 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Macon (83) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/08/1989 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Jip Frank and Rosa Cravin Beasley

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: William Macan Beasley Death Date: 2 Aug 1989 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 83 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 4 Jan 1906 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Beasley Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

- ii. EVA BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1910, North Carolina.
- iii. THELFORD BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1913, North Carolina.
- iv. JULIUS SANDFORD BEASLEY, b. 08 Nov 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JULIUS SANDFORD BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Julius Sandford Beasley Date of Birth: 8 Nov 1915 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Jep F Parent2 Name: Rosie Lee Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 2 Page: 780

v. ELIJAH F. BEASLEY, b. 12 May 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 05 Mar 1946.

Notes for ELIJAH F. BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Elijah F Beasley Date of Birth: 12 May 1919 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Jep Parent2 Name: Rosie C Lee Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 6 Page: 862

More About ELIJAH F. BEASLEY: Burial: Corinth Primitive Baptist Church, Bentonville Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

vi. CASSIE LEE BEASLEY, b. 13 Jun 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for CASSIE LEE BEASLEY:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Cassie Lee Beasley Date of Birth: 13 Jun 1922 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Jep Parent2 Name: Rosie Lee Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 9 Page: 826

Generation No. 4

25. RANSOM AVERY⁴ BEASLEY (*RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G*.², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 14 Oct 1871 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 27 Jan 1933 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married EFFIE WOOD Abt. 1899, daughter of WILLIAM WOOD and AVERY PARKER. She was born 20 Feb 1882 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 09 May 1979 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RANSOM AVERY BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 9606 Name (Age): BEASLEY, R. A. (55) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/31/1933 Other Pub. Info.: d. 27 Jan 1933, wife and several children, Banner Township

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: R A Beasley Death Date: 27 Jan 1933 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 61

Birth Date: 1872

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About RANSOM AVERY BEASLEY: Burial: 28 Jan 1933, Beasley/Young Cemetery, Surles Road, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Unknown Medical Information: Found dead in ditch beside of the road.

Notes for EFFIE WOOD: **Cemetery records list birthdate as 2/29/1881

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 4981 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Effie Wood (99) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/11/1979 Other Pub. Info.: b. 29 Feb 1880, d/o William and Arvie Parker Wood, Beasley Grove Cemetery near Benson, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Effie Wood Beasley Death Date: 9 May 1979 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 97 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 20 Feb 1882 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

More About EFFIE WOOD: Burial: Beasley/Young Cemetery, Surles Road, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About RANSOM BEASLEY and EFFIE WOOD: Marriage: Abt. 1899

Children of RANSOM BEASLEY and EFFIE WOOD are:

- 60. i. MONROE R.⁵ BEASLEY, b. 10 Jan 1900, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 10 Mar 1960, Wake County, North Carolina.
- 61. ii. JEFRO BEASLEY, b. 13 Jan 1904, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 15 Jul

1948, Harnett County, North Carolina.

iii. NOLAR BEASLEY, b. 03 Nov 1906, North Carolina; d. 19 Aug 1907, North Carolina.

More About NOLAR BEASLEY: Burial: Beasley/Young Cemetery, Surles Road, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

iv. ALLIE R. BEASLEY, b. 30 Jun 1908, North Carolina; d. 20 Jun 1925, North Carolina.

More About ALLIE R. BEASLEY: Burial: Beasley/Young Cemetery, Surles Road, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

v. ROVELTON "SONNY" BEASLEY, b. 26 Jun 1910, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 25 Nov 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. HATTIE ?.

Notes for ROVELTON "SONNY" BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 9570 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Rovelton "Sonny" (37) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/25/1947 Other Pub. Info.: resident of Benson, killed in auto accident, survived by wife, 1 son, 3 daughters and Mother, Family Cem., Benson

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Rovelton V Beasley Death Date: 25 Nov 1947 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 37

Birth Date: 1910

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About ROVELTON "SONNY" BEASLEY: Burial: 26 Nov 1947, Beasley/Young Cemetery, Surles Road, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Hit by Autot/Hit & Run Occupation: Farmer

- 62. vi. RO TALTON BEASLEY, b. 11 Oct 1911, North Carolina; d. 29 Oct 1975, Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina.
 - vii. HATTIE R. BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1915.
 - viii. RODALLAS BEASLEY, b. 21 Dec 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 18 Oct 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RODALLAS BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 4964 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Dallas (27) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/21/1947 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Benson, Family Cemetery

More About RODALLAS BEASLEY: Burial: 19 Nov 1947, Beasley/Young Cemetery, Surles Road, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Gunshot Wound/Suicide Occupation: Farmer

26. NATHAN B.⁴ BEASLEY (*RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G*.², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 09 Sep 1879, and died 21 Sep 1927. He married MOLLIE VANN 03 May 1905 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of MARTIN VANN and REBECCA WEAVER. She was born 03 Mar 1885, and died 30 Jan 1971 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About NATHAN B. BEASLEY: Burial: Ransom Beasley Family Cemetery, Hwy. 50, Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for MOLLIE VANN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5097 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Mollie Vann (85) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/02/1971 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Mollie Beasley Death Date: 30 Jan 1971 Death City: Dunn Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Jan 1961 Death Age: 85 Birth Date: 1886

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About MOLLIE VANN: Burial: 01 Feb 1971, Ransom Beasley Family Cemetery, Hwy. 50, Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Extensive Pneumonia - Bilateral

Marriage Notes for NATHAN BEASLEY and MOLLIE VANN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Nathan Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: Mollie Vann Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 3 May 1905 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About NATHAN BEASLEY and MOLLIE VANN: Marriage: 03 May 1905, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of NATHAN BEASLEY and MOLLIE VANN are:

i. MANCY B.⁵ BEASLEY, b. 10 Feb 1906; d. 08 Nov 1978, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MANCY B. BEASLEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Mancy Beasley Death Date: 8 Nov 1978 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 72 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 10 Feb 1906

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1978

- ii. ALDONIA BEASLEY, b. 13 Oct 1907, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 08 May 1986, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iii. MILTON D. BEASLEY, b. 02 Aug 1909; d. 02 May 1981, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MILTON D. BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5096 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Milton D. (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/05/1981 Other Pub. Info.: b. 2 Aug 1909, s/o Nathan B. and Mollie Van Beasley, Banner's Chapel Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Milton Beasley Death Date: 2 May 1981 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 71 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 2 Aug 1909 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number:

63.

Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Coroner Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82 More About MILTON D. BEASLEY: Burial: Banner's Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina 64. iv. ESTELLA BEASLEY, b. 20 Aug 1910, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 13 May 1989, Harnett County, North Carolina. VIRGIE BELLE BEASLEY, b. 03 May 1912, Johnston County, North Carolina; 65. v. d. 24 May 1986, Harnett County, North Carolina. 66. vi. LILLIE PEARL BEASLEY, b. 14 Oct 1914; d. 28 Dec 1991, Johnston County, North Carolina. vii. NANCY BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1915; m. ? WOOD. viii. INFANT DAUGHTER BEASLEY, b. 02 Aug 1917; d. 12 Aug 1917. More About INFANT DAUGHTER BEASLEY: Burial: Ransom Beasley Family Cemetery, Hwy. 50, Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina ix. ELTON C. BEASLEY, b. 19 Mar 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 27 Dec 1923. Notes for ELTON C. BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Elton C Beasley Date of Birth: 19 May 1919 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Nathan Parent2 Name: Mable Vann Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 6 Page: 268 More About ELTON C. BEASLEY: Burial: Ransom Beasley Family Cemetery, Hwy. 50, Banner Township,

Johnston County, North Carolina

- 67. x. VELMA MAE BEASLEY, b. 21 Apr 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 28 Nov 2003.
 - xi. ELMON C. BEASLEY, b. 24 Nov 1926; d. 15 Feb 1960, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for ELMON C. BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 4984 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Elmon C. (34) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/16/1960 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 2, Benson, s/o Nathan B. and Molly Beasley

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Elmon C Beasley Death Date: 15 Feb 1960 Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 34

Birth Date: 1926

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About ELMON C. BEASLEY: Burial: 16 Feb 1960, Ransom Beasley Family Cemetery, Hwy. 50, Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Influenza Occupation: Farmer/Auto Mechanic

27. SARAH EMELINE⁴ BEASLEY (*RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G*.², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 31 Aug 1882 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 28 Nov 1945 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married PRIMROSE WEBB 24 Feb 1914 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He was born 25 Dec 1882, and died 19 Feb 1944.

Notes for SARAH EMELINE BEASLEY: **Birthdate taken from cemetery records

More About SARAH EMELINE BEASLEY: Burial: 29 Nov 1945, Ransom Beasley Family Cemetery, Hwy. 50, Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Pneumonia

Notes for PRIMROSE WEBB: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 55468

Name (Age): WEBB, Primo (61) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/25/1944 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, Beasley family Cemetery

More About PRIMROSE WEBB: Burial: Ransom Beasley Family Cemetery, Hwy. 50, Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for SARAH BEASLEY and PRIMROSE WEBB: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Primrow Webb Gender: Male

Spouse: Sarah Beasley Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 24 Feb 1914 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About PRIMROSE WEBB and SARAH BEASLEY: Marriage: 24 Feb 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of SARAH BEASLEY and PRIMROSE WEBB is:

i. INFANT SON⁵ WEBB, b. 25 Jul 1916; d. 25 Jul 1916.

More About INFANT SON WEBB: Burial: Ransom Beasley Family Cemetery, Hwy. 50, Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

28. LILLIE⁴ BEASLEY (*RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G*.², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 07 Mar 1884 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 01 Jan 1955 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married JOHN DANIEL YOUNG. He was born 15 Dec 1885, and died 19 Feb 1944.

More About LILLIE BEASLEY: Burial: 02 Jan 1955, Ransom Beasley Family Cemetery, Hwy. 50, Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cerebral Arteriosclerosis

Notes for JOHN DANIEL YOUNG: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 59328

Name (Age): YOUNG, John Daniel (58) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/25/1944 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, Beasley family Cemetery

More About JOHN DANIEL YOUNG: Burial: Ransom Beasley Family Cemetery, Hwy. 50, Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LILLIE BEASLEY and JOHN YOUNG are:

i. IVER MAE⁵ YOUNG, b. 16 Dec 1917; d. 08 Dec 1919.

More About IVER MAE YOUNG: Burial: Ransom Beasley Family Cemetery, Hwy. 50, Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. INFANT SON YOUNG, b. 06 Jan 1919; d. 06 Jan 1919.

29. IDA C.⁴ BEASLEY (*RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G*.², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 04 Jul 1891, and died 09 Feb 1918. She married R. F. MCLAMB.

More About IDA C. BEASLEY: Burial: Ransom Beasley Family Cemetery, Hwy. 50, Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of IDA BEASLEY and R. MCLAMB is:

i. INFANT SON⁵ MCLAMB, b. 01 Feb 1918; d. 01 Feb 1918.

More About INFANT SON MCLAMB: Burial: Ransom Beasley Family Cemetery, Hwy. 50, Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

30. JOHN IRA⁴ BEASLEY (*NEEDHAM MOORE³, JESSE², JOSHUA¹*) was born 11 Nov 1869 in North Carolina, and died 11 Dec 1949 in Cumberland County, North Carolina. He married ARNETTIE STEWART 08 Mar 1896 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JOHN STEWART and MARY MCLAMB. She was born 09 Jul 1876 in North Carolina, and died 01 Jan 1935 in Cumberland County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOHN IRA BEASLEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: John I Beasley Race: White Age: 80 Date of Birth: 1869 Date of Death: 11 Dec 1949 Death County: Cumberland Death State: North Carolina Notes for ARNETTIE STEWART: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Arnettie Beasley Race: White Age: 56 Date of Birth: 1879 Date of Death: 1 Jan 1935 Death County: Cumberland Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About ARNETTIE STEWART: Burial: Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JOHN BEASLEY and ARNETTIE STEWART: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: John I Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: Arna Stewart Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 8 Mar 1896 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOHN BEASLEY and ARNETTIE STEWART: Marriage: 08 Mar 1896, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOHN BEASLEY and ARNETTIE STEWART are:

i. DAVID MONROE⁵ BEASLEY, b. 08 Jan 1897, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. Nov 1966.

Notes for DAVID MONROE BEASLEY: Social Security Death Index

Name: David Beasley SSN: Last Residence: 28395 Wade, Cumberland, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 8 Jan 1897 Died: Nov 1966 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

ii. WILLIAM CAIRO BEASLEY, SR., b. 01 Sep 1900, North Carolina; d. 03 Apr 1995, Cumberland County, North Carolina.

- iii. ILA F. BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1904, North Carolina.
- iv. SARAH E. BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1907, North Carolina.
- v. JOHNNIE H. BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1909, North Carolina.
- vi. NEVA ELLEN BEASLEY, b. 27 Sep 1910, North Carolina; d. 04 Jul 2003, Garner, Wake County, North Carolina.
- vii. LUTHER FRANKLIN BEASLEY, b. 25 Sep 1912, North Carolina; d. 23 Oct 1990, Durham, North Carolina.

Notes for LUTHER FRANKLIN BEASLEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Luther Franklin Beasley Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Beasley Age: 78 Date of Birth: 25 Sep 1912 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Lee **Residence State: North Carolina** Date of Death: 23 Oct 1990 Death City: Durham (P) Death County: Durham Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: No institution: General Hospital Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial Location: Burial in state Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

- 70. viii. GEORGE COLON BEASLEY, b. 01 Nov 1916, North Carolina; d. 21 Feb 1999, Shelby, Cleveland County, North Carolina.
 - ix. JAMES ALTON BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1918, North Carolina.

69.

68.

31. SARAH FRANCIS⁴ BEASLEY (*NEEDHAM MOORE*³, *JESSE*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 09 Dec 1870 in North Carolina, and died 26 Jan 1937 in Cumberland County, North Carolina. She married DREWRY VADEN IVEY 19 Jan 1898 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of VINE IVEY and NICEY WOODALL. He was born 27 Jan 1867 in North Carolina, and died 12 Jul 1933 in Sampson County, North Carolina.

Notes for SARAH FRANCIS BEASLEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Sarah F Ivey Death Date: 25 Jan 1937 Death County: Cumberland Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 65

Birth Date: 1872

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About SARAH FRANCIS BEASLEY: Burial: Hodges Chapel Cemetery, Benson, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for DREWRY VADEN IVEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Drewery V Ivey Death Date: 12 Jul 1933 Death County: Sampson Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 66

Birth Date: 1867

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About DREWRY VADEN IVEY: Burial: Hodges Chapel Cemetery, Benson, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About DREWRY IVEY and SARAH BEASLEY: Marriage: 19 Jan 1898, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of SARAH BEASLEY and DREWRY IVEY are:
71. i. CHARLIE A.⁵ IVEY, b. 25 Jan 1899, North Carolina; d. 31 Oct 1958,

		Cumberland County, North Carolina.
72.	ii.	WILLIAM GUTHRIE IVEY, b. 08 Oct 1900, North Carolina; d. 28 Nov 1995,
		Sampson County, North Carolina.
73.	iii.	CALLIE LENORA IVEY, b. 12 Aug 1902, North Carolina; d. 20 Nov 2003,
		Savannah, Georgia.
74.	iv.	NEEDHAM ALLEN IVEY, b. 13 Nov 1903, Sampson County, North Carolina; d.
		05 Apr 1996, Harnett County, North Carolina.
75.	v.	OZZIE LEARY IVEY, b. 09 Dec 1906, North Carolina; d. 05 Jun 1986,
		Fayetteville, North Carolina.
76.	vi.	HESSIE V. IVEY, b. 10 Jul 1910, North Carolina; d. 27 Jun 1968, Cumberland
		County, North Carolina.

32. SARAH PENNY⁴ BYRD (*WINNIFRED*³ *BEASLEY, JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 18 Jun 1880 in North Carolina, and died 08 Aug 1963 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (1) OCTAVIUS PRESTON NORRIS 27 Oct 1895 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of WILLIAM NORRIS and FEREBEE MOORE. He was born 11 Oct 1870 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 29 Apr 1936 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (2) WILEY POPE Aft. 1936.

More About SARAH PENNY BYRD:

Burial: 10 Aug 1963, Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About OCTAVIUS PRESTON NORRIS:

Burial: 30 Apr 1936, Bethsaida Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for SARAH BYRD and OCTAVIUS NORRIS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1895073 Date Filed: 10/26/1895 12:00:00 AM Groom: NORRIS, O PRESTON Bride: BYRD, S PENNY Maiden Surname: BYRD Date of Marriage: 10/27/1895 Volume: 1895 Page: 73

More About OCTAVIUS NORRIS and SARAH BYRD: Marriage: 27 Oct 1895, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About WILEY POPE and SARAH BYRD: Marriage: Aft. 1936

Children of SARAH BYRD and OCTAVIUS NORRIS are:
77. i. LILLIE BEATRICE⁵ NORRIS, b. 22 Jul 1895, Harnett County, North Carolina; d.

		18 Apr 1978, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
78.	ii.	NAOMI WINNIFRED NORRIS, b. 22 Apr 1915, Harnett County, North Carolina;
		d. 20 Apr 1995, Wilmington, New Hanover County, North Carolina.
79.	iii.	FREDA PEARL NORRIS, b. 09 Apr 1921, Harnett County, North Carolina.
	iv.	JOHN EDWIN NORRIS, b. 09 Apr 1921; d. 23 May 1922.
		More About JOHN EDWIN NORRIS:
		Burial: Bethsaida Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina
80.	v.	RUBY EVELINE NORRIS, b. 22 Dec 1924, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 04 Feb 1986, Granville County, North Carolina.

33. FESTUS⁴ BEASLEY (*JOHN*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 19 Aug 1870, and died 24 Mar 1947 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married DICEY JANE LEE 22 Dec 1892 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She was born 12 Oct 1874, and died 12 Nov 1923 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for FESTUS BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 4996 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Festus (76) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/25/1947 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Festus Beasley Death Date: 24 Mar 1947 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 71

Birth Date: 1876 {Note from Deb: Date is wrong - Gravestone lists 08/19/1870}

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About FESTUS BEASLEY: Burial: Banner Chapel Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Notes for DICEY JANE LEE: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996 Name: Lucy J Beasley {Note from Deb: Name misspelled in State records} Death Date: 12 Nov 1923 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 50

Birth Date: 1873

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About DICEY JANE LEE: Burial: Banner Chapel Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for FESTUS BEASLEY and DICEY LEE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Festus Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: Ticy Jane Lee Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 22 Dec 1892 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About FESTUS BEASLEY and DICEY LEE: Marriage: 22 Dec 1892, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of FESTUS BEASLEY and DICEY LEE are:

RHODA E.⁵ BEASLEY, b. 11 Dec 1894, North Carolina; d. 01 Feb 1918, North Carolina; m. FERNIE J. TART, 08 Mar 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 22 Jul 1891; d. 14 Apr 1975, Sampson County, North Carolina.

More About RHODA E. BEASLEY:

Burial: Tart Family Cemetery, Meadow Township, Johnston County, North Carolina (See notes under Fernie J. Tart for directions)

Notes for FERNIE J. TART:

Cemetery Location: Off Hwy 242 turning left beyond Mac's General Store on SR 113 (?) and another right turn on a dirt road beyond the H B Barefoot home on the right. Formerly the Ellington Tart homeplace, now owned by Addie Peacock Hill. Cemetery is fenced. All graves marked. 26 graves

Compiler: Mrs Erma Parker Hudson, Oct 1980

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Fernie Tart Death Date: 14 Apr 1975 Death County: Sampson Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 16 Apr 1975 Death Age: 83 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 1892

Residence County: Sampson Gender: Male Race: White Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Medical Examiner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1975

More About FERNIE J. TART: Burial: Tart Family Cemetery, Meadow Township, Johnston County, North Carolina (See notes under Fernie J. Tart for directions)

Marriage Notes for RHODA BEASLEY and FERNIE TART: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Rhoda Beasley Gender: Female

Spouse: Fernie J Tart Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 8 Mar 1914 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About FERNIE TART and RHODA BEASLEY: Marriage: 08 Mar 1914, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 81. ii. IRENE BEASLEY, b. 01 Mar 1896, Cumberland County, North Carolina; d. 12 Apr 1985, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - SUSIE BEASLEY, b. 10 Sep 1899, Cumberland County, North Carolina; d. 13 Feb 1969, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. JAMES HARVEY MCLAMB, 21 Dec 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 03 Aug 1900; d. 21 Aug 1955, North Carolina.

Notes for SUSIE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Susie Beasley Date of Birth: 10 Sep 1899 Birth County: Cumberland Parent1 Name: Festus Beasley Roll Number: B_C029_66002 Volume: D-5 Page: 25

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Susie McLamb Death Date: 13 Feb 1969 Death City: Smithfield Date Death Recorded: Feb 1969 Death Age: 69

Birth Date: 1900

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1968-69

More About SUSIE BEASLEY: Burial: Banner Chapel Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JAMES HARVEY MCLAMB: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: James H McLamb

Death Date: 21 Aug 1955 Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 54

Birth Date: 1901

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About JAMES HARVEY MCLAMB: Burial: Banner Chapel Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for SUSIE BEASLEY and JAMES MCLAMB: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Susie Beasley Gender: Female

Spouse: James H McLamb Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 21 Dec 1919 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JAMES MCLAMB and SUSIE BEASLEY: Marriage: 21 Dec 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina

- 82. iv. ANNIE CORNELIA BEASLEY, b. 07 Jan 1907, North Carolina; d. 08 Jul 1939, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - V. JADA ALLEN BEASLEY, b. 12 Feb 1910, North Carolina; d. 06 Mar 1975, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ROBERTA MCLAMB; b. 17 Nov 1912, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 02 Jul 1994, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for JADA ALLEN BEASLEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Jada Beasley Death Date: 6 Mar 1975 Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 12 Mar 1975 Death Age: 65 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 1910

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1975

More About JADA ALLEN BEASLEY: Burial: 08 Mar 1975, Devotional Gardens Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest Occupation: Farmer

Notes for ROBERTA MCLAMB: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5125 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Roberta M. (81) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/05/1994 Other Pub. Info.: b. JC, d/o Archie and Susan Barefoot McLamb, Devotional Gardens, Dunn

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Roberta McLamb Beasley Death Date: 2 Jul 1994 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 81 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 17 Nov 1912

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: McLamb Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About ROBERTA MCLAMB: Burial: Devotional Gardens Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina

34. QUINTON CORNELIUS⁴ PARKER (*SIVEL*³ *BEASLEY, JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 18 Nov 1877 in North Carolina, and died 26 Aug 1962. He married (1) GEORGIANNA STANLEY 04 Mar 1894 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JESSE STANLEY and BETHANY ?. She was born 20 Feb 1869, and died 20 Feb 1913. He married (2) PATSY HAWKINS BEASLEY Aft. 1913.

Notes for QUINTON CORNELIUS PARKER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 39458 Name (Age): PARKER, Q. C. (Bud) (84) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/28/1962 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Mac Q./Sybil Beasley Parker -- Banner Township

More About QUINTON CORNELIUS PARKER: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1005, South Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Notes for GEORGIANNA STANLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 39459 Name (Age): PARKER, Quinton (Mrs.) (44) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/28/1913 Other Pub. Info.: Family Cemetery - near Four Oaks

More About GEORGIANNA STANLEY: Burial: Stanley Family Cemetery, Hwy. 96, Ingrams Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for QUINTON PARKER and GEORGIANNA STANLEY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Quinton C Parker Gender: Male

Spouse: Georgiana Stanley Spouse Gender: Female Marriage Date: 4 Mar 1894 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About QUINTON PARKER and GEORGIANNA STANLEY: Marriage: 04 Mar 1894, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for PATSY HAWKINS BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 39444 Name (Age): PARKER, Patsy Hawkins (74) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/09/1956 Other Pub. Info.: (Mrs. Q.C.), Benson

More About PATSY HAWKINS BEASLEY: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1005, South Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About QUINTON PARKER and PATSY BEASLEY: Marriage: Aft. 1913

Children of QUINTON PARKER and GEORGIANNA STANLEY are:

- i. THOMAS V.⁵ PARKER, b. Abt. 1895.
- ii. LUNDA PARKER, b. Abt. 1897.
- iii. INFANT PARKER, b. 03 Sep 1899; d. 07 Sep 1899.

More About INFANT PARKER: Burial: Stanley Family Cemetery, Hwy. 96, Ingrams Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

- iv. HUNTER H. PARKER, b. Abt. 1899.
- v. EMMA PARKER, b. Abt. 1901.
- 83. vi. HESTER BELL PARKER, b. 02 Nov 1902; d. 14 Dec 1973, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 84. vii. PEARL PARKER, b. 21 Oct 1905; d. 18 Jun 1967.
 - viii. CHARLES PARKER, b. Abt. 1908.
 - ix. INFANT PARKER, b. 11 Feb 1912; d. 11 Feb 1912.

More About INFANT PARKER: Burial: Stanley Family Cemetery, Hwy. 96, Ingrams Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of QUINTON PARKER and PATSY BEASLEY is:

x. INFANT⁵ PARKER, b. 01 Apr 1914; d. 01 Apr 1914.

More About INFANT PARKER: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1005, South Banner Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

35. JOSEPH ELIJAH "BUD"⁴ PARKER (*SIVEL*³ *BEASLEY*, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 05 Apr 1883 in North Carolina, and died 19 Jan 1962 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married ADDIE O'NEAL 02 Dec 1906 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIAM O'NEAL and NANCY TALTON. She was born 03 Jul 1889 in North Carolina, and died 10 Dec 1974 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH ELIJAH "BUD" PARKER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 39597 Name (Age): PARKER, Joseph E. (78) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/23/1962 Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Joseph E Parker Race: White Age: 78 Date of Birth: 1884 Date of Death: Jan 1962 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About JOSEPH ELIJAH "BUD" PARKER: Burial: Antioch Baptist Church, O'Neal Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for ADDIE O'NEAL: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 42665 Name (Age): PARKER, Addie O'Neal (Mrs.) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/10/1974 Other Pub. Info.: d/o William Richardson/Nancy Talton O'Neal, Antioch Baptist Church Cemetery

Social Security Death Index

Name: Addie Parker SSN: Last Residence: 27576 Selma, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 3 Jul 1889 Died: Dec 1974 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1953-1954)

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Addie Parker Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Divorced Age: 85 Date of Birth: 1889 **Residence County: Johnston** Date of Death: 10 Dec 1974 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician Recorded date: 1964 Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About ADDIE O'NEAL: Burial: Antioch Baptist Church, O'Neal Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JOSEPH PARKER and ADDIE O'NEAL: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: J E Parker Gender: Male

Spouse: Addie Oneal Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 2 Dec 1906 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About JOSEPH PARKER and ADDIE O'NEAL: Marriage: 02 Dec 1906, Johnston County, North Carolina Child of JOSEPH PARKER and ADDIE O'NEAL is:

i. CARL⁵ PARKER, b. 17 Oct 1910; d. 27 Sep 1923.

More About CARL PARKER: Burial: Antioch Baptist Church, O'Neal Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

36. JOHN HENRY⁴ BEASLEY (*JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 10 Sep 1880, and died 01 Sep 1957 in Wake County, North Carolina. He married (1) CADDIE R. WADE, daughter of GEORGE WADE and NANCY LUCAS. She was born Oct 1882, and died Bef. 1905. He married (2) GILLIE ANN "ANNIE" BAREFOOT Aft. 1903, daughter of THOMAS BAREFOOT and JENNETTE GODWIN. She was born 25 Jul 1887 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 01 Nov 1959 in Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOHN HENRY BEASLEY: ** Birthdate taken from cemetery headstone

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: John H Beasley Death Date: 1 Sep 1957 Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 75

Birth Date: 1882

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

Raleigh News and Observer Tuesday, September 3, 1957 (courtesy of Sarah Frances Beasley Wheatley)

Fuquay-Varina: John Henry Beasley, 75 of Fuquay Springs, Route 1, died in a Raleigh hospital Sunday night following an illness of several months.

Surviving are his wife, Mrs. Annie Barefoot Beasley; six sons: W.A. Beasley, Lawton, Okla.; M/Sgt Alfred Beasley, stationed in Germany; Allison and H.C. Beasley, Fuquay, route 1; James and R. V. Beasley both of Raleigh; four daughters; Mrs. W.R. Ashworth of Apex, Mrs. Merman Ashworth, Mrs. L. G. Prince and Mrs. Halford Mathews, all of Fuquay Springs; three brothers, Joe, Oscar, and Frank Beasley all of Dunn, Route 4; four sisters, Mrs Mamie Smith Vass, Mrs. Betty Godwin, Mrs. Sarah Jernigan and Mrs Lula Mae Altman, all of Dunn, his stepmother Mrs. Rosa Beasley, Dunn, 41 grand-children and four great-grand children.

More About JOHN HENRY BEASLEY: Burial: Greenwood Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for GILLIE ANN "ANNIE" BAREFOOT: ** Birthdate taken from cemetery headstone

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Annie B Beasley Death Date: 1 Nov 1959 Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 76

Birth Date: 1883

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

Raleigh News and Observer Tuesday, November 3, 1959 (courtesy of Sarah Frances Beasley Wheatley)

Fuquay – Funeral service for Mrs. Annie Barefoot Beasley, 76 of Rt. 1 Fuquay, who died at Rex Hospital Sunday afternoon, will be held from the Kennebeck Baptist Church Tuesday at 2 p.m. Burial will follow in the Greenwood Cemetery in Dunn. Officiating will be Rev. H.C. Norris, Walter Barnes and Verion Grinner.

Surviving are four daughters, Mrs. W.R. Ashford(Ashwoth), Mrs. Mermon Ashford (Ashworth), Mrs. L.G. Prince and Mrs. Halfred (Halford) Matthews all of Fuquay Springs; six sons, W.A. of Lawton, Ok; Alford of Ft. Bragg, Allison and H.C. both of Fuquay, James of Charlotte, and R.V. Beasley of Raleigh; four brothers, George Barefoot of Benson, Marvin of Dunn, Willis of Wade and J.B. Barefoot of Spring Lake; two sisters Mrs. Lexie Mathews of Morehead City and Mrs. Herbert Stephens of Erwin; 36 grandchildren and 24 great-grandchildren.

More About GILLIE ANN "ANNIE" BAREFOOT: Burial: 03 Nov 1959, Greenwood Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cerebral Vascular Accident

More About JOHN BEASLEY and GILLIE BAREFOOT: Marriage: Aft. 1903

Child of JOHN BEASLEY and CADDIE WADE is:

85. i. ERNEST BRASTON⁵ BEASLEY, b. 11 Dec 1903, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 09 Oct 1950, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Children of JOHN BEASLEY and GILLIE BAREFOOT are:

- 86. ii. WILLIE AUSTIN⁵ BEASLEY, b. 28 Sep 1905, North Carolina; d. 10 Sep 1967.
- 87. iii. LESSIE MAE BEASLEY, b. 01 Jul 1907, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 19 Feb 2001.
 - iv. EARLEAN BEASLEY, b. Bet. 1907 1910; d. Bet. 1907 1910.

Notes for EARLEAN BEASLEY: **From Sarah Francis Beasley Wheatley

This is one of two known children of John Henry and Gilly Anne that died at birth or in infancy. The date of his birth and death are unkown at this time. He is reported to be buried in the Wade Family Cemetery. (Info from Family Bible)

- 88. v. NETTIE ELMA BEASLEY, b. 10 Feb 1910, North Carolina; d. 27 Jun 1990, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - vi. ANNIE VADA BEASLEY, b. 15 Apr 1912, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 20 Dec 1995, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - vii. JOHN HENRY "JAY" BEASLEY, JR., b. 28 May 1914, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 16 Aug 1940, Wake County, North Carolina; m. DOROTHY MASON.

Notes for JOHN HENRY "JAY" BEASLEY, JR.: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: John H Beasley J Death Date: 16 Aug 1940 Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 26

Birth Date: 1914

Race: White

89.

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About JOHN HENRY "JAY" BEASLEY, JR.: Cause of Death: Accident/Run over by Norfolk Southern Train Occupation: Laborer/Construction

- 90. viii. MAMIE IRENE BEASLEY, b. 22 Feb 1916, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 13 May 1999.
- 91. ix. ALFORD "ALFRED" IRON BEASLEY, b. 31 Oct 1918, Harnett County, North

Carolina; d. 31 Dec 2004, Lawton, Oklahoma.

92.

- ALLISON OXFORD BEASLEY, b. 01 Feb 1920, Harnett County, North Carolina;
 d. 28 Sep 2007.
 - xi. JAMES DEE BEASLEY, b. 30 Mar 1921, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. (1) JANICE OLIVER COTTER; b. 08 Aug 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 27 May 1995, Charlotte, Mecklenburg County, North Carolina; m. (2) WANZA MAY HINTON, 24 Jul 1983, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 19 Aug 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 09 Mar 1997, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES DEE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Beasley Date of Birth: 30 Mar 1921 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: John H Beasley Roll Number: B_C048_66003 Volume: 12 Page: 361

Notes for JANICE OLIVER COTTER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Janice Oliver Cotter Date of Birth: 1928 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Everitt Hugh Parent2 Name: Lillie Wharton Coats Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 15 Page: 1796

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Janice Cotter Beasley Death Date: 27 May 1995 Death City: Charlotte Death County: Mecklenburg Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 66 Burial Location: Cremation in state

Birth Date: 8 Aug 1928

Residence City: Charlotte Residence County: Mecklenburg Residence State: North Carolina Father: Cotter Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Divorced Social Security Number: Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

Charlotte Observer, The (NC) May 29, 1995

Ms. Janice Cotter Beasley 66, of Charlotte died May 27, 1995, at home. Memorial service is 2 p.m. Tuesday at Harry and Bryant Funeral Home. Burial will be in Sharon Memorial Park. Visitation is 7 to 8:30 tonight.

Ms. Beasley, a Smithfield native, was a real estate broker for over 20 years and in 1975 was the first woman to become a certified property manager in North Carolina. She was president of the Institute of Real Estate Management Chapter 40 in 1979 and has served as an officer in every capacity in the organization.

She worked with the local, state and national associations of Realtors. She was a member of the Register of Deeds Advisory Board, Opera Guild of Charlotte and Westminster Presbyterian Church.

Survivors are her sister, Mrs. Dorothy Garrard of Raleigh; uncle, Eric Cotter of Sanford.

Memorials may be made to Hospice at Charlotte, 1420 E. 7th St., Charlotte, NC 28204; or to Westminster Presbyterian Church, 101 Colville Rd., Charlotte, NC 28207.

More About JANICE OLIVER COTTER: Burial: 30 May 1995, Sharon Memorial Park

Notes for WANZA MAY HINTON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 8041 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Wanza Hinton (77) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/14/1997 Other Pub. Info.: Devotional Gardens, Dunn Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) March 10, 1997

DUNN -- Mrs. Wanza Hinton Beasley, 77, of Route 1 died Sunday. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Tuesday in Second Baptist Church by the Revs. Steve Davis and Tom Freeman. Burial will be in Devotional Gardens.

Mrs. Beasley is survived by her husband, James "Jim" Beasley of the home; a son, Sonny Surles of Benson; a daughter, Fay S. Kennedy of Woodstock, Ga.; three brothers, Roy Hinton of Edison, Ohio, William "Bill" Hinton of Garner and Clitus Hinton of Princeton; two sisters, Vitus Carroll of Smithfield and Lossie Rains of Princeton; four grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Cromartie-Miller & Lee Funeral Home. Memorials may be made to Second Baptist Church, Jackson Road, Dunn, N.C. 28334, or to the Alzheimer's Association, 400 Oberlin Road, Raleigh, N.C.

More About WANZA MAY HINTON: Burial: 11 Mar 1997, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Pneumonia

Marriage Notes for JAMES BEASLEY and WANZA HINTON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 8300024 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: BEASLEY, JAMES DEE Bride: SURLES, WANZA MAY HINTON Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 07/24/1983 Volume: 1983 Page: 24

More About JAMES BEASLEY and WANZA HINTON: Marriage: 24 Jul 1983, Harnett County, North Carolina

- 93. xii. HARVEY CORBETT BEASLEY, b. 07 Jan 1924, Harnett County, North Carolina;
 d. 12 May 2003, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - xiii. EDWARD BEASLEY, b. Bet. 1924 1927; d. Bet. 1924 1927.

Notes for EDWARD BEASLEY: **From Sarah Francis Beasley Wheatley

Another of John Henry and Gilly Anne's children who did not survive birth and/or infancy. It is reported that he is buried at Greenwood Cemetery, but a

headstone is not found at this time. (Info from Family Bible)

xiv. RAYMOND VELT BEASLEY, b. 25 Aug 1927, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. (1) REBA WALLACE; m. (2) MYLA BARR.

37. JAMES FRANK⁴ BEASLEY (*JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 07 Oct 1883, and died 16 Dec 1966. He married VIVIAN WEEKS, daughter of JOHN WEEKS and SUSAN BRYANT. She was born 20 May 1887 in North Carolina, and died 08 May 1950 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About JAMES FRANK BEASLEY: Burial: Greenwood Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About VIVIAN WEEKS:

Burial: 09 May 1950, Greenwood Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Hypertension - Cardio (Vascular)

Children of JAMES BEASLEY and VIVIAN WEEKS are:

- i. NANNIE VICTORIA⁵ BEASLEY, b. 01 Nov 1915, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. JAMES ROBERT BEASLEY, b. 15 May 1917, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. CHARLES STACY BEASLEY, b. 21 Dec 1920, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iv. MARVIN FRANKLIN BEASLEY, b. 25 Apr 1924, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- v. HAZEL GERTRUDE BEASLEY, b. 30 Nov 1926, Harnett County, North Carolina.

38. LENA LEONA⁴ BEASLEY (*JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 25 Jan 1886 in Averasboro Township, Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 20 Jun 1942 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married JAMES WILLIAM BASS, son of LEWIS BASS and PENNY INGRAM. He was born 05 Apr 1872 in North Carolina, and died 13 Mar 1953 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About LENA LEONA BEASLEY:

Burial: 21 Jun 1942, Family Cemetery, Sampson County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Uremia

More About JAMES WILLIAM BASS: Burial: 15 Mar 1953, Family Cemetery, Sampson County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Pancarditis Occupation: Watchman/Dunn Hatchery

Children of LENA BEASLEY and JAMES BASS are:

- 94. i. PENNIE ANN⁵ BASS, b. 07 Aug 1914, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 14 May 2005.
- 95. ii. IDA BASS, b. 10 Sep 1917, Sampson County, North Carolina; d. 18 Jul 1986, Harnett County, North Carolina.

- iii. JAMES F. BASS, b. Abt. 1921.
- iv. LUTHER BASS, b. Abt. 1924.
- 96. v. Clarence James Bass, b. Abt. 1926.

39. ELIZABETH "BETTIE" FLORENCE⁴ BEASLEY (*JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 06 May 1888 in North Carolina, and died 12 Jun 1969 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (1) MARVIN T. WEEKS 08 Oct 1905 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (2) NATHAN HENRY GODWIN 30 Dec 1914 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of NATHAN GODWIN and SARAH TAYLOR. He was born 09 May 1886 in North Carolina, and died 06 Oct 1928 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About ELIZABETH "BETTIE" FLORENCE BEASLEY: Burial: 13 Jun 1969, Stony Run Primitive Freewill Baptist Church Cemetery

Marriage Notes for ELIZABETH BEASLEY and MARVIN WEEKS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1905158 Date Filed: 10/08/1905 12:00:00 AM Groom: WEEKS, M T Bride: BEASLEY, BETTIE Maiden Surname: BEASLEY Date of Marriage: 10/08/1905 Volume: 1905 Page: 158

More About MARVIN WEEKS and ELIZABETH BEASLEY: Marriage: 08 Oct 1905, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About NATHAN HENRY GODWIN: Burial: 07 Oct 1928, Stony Run Primitive Freewill Baptist Church Cemetery Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for ELIZABETH BEASLEY and NATHAN GODWIN: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1400079 Date Filed: 12/26/1914 12:00:00 AM Groom: GODWIN, NATHAN HENRY Bride: WEEKS, BETTIE Maiden Surname: WEEKS Date of Marriage: 12/30/1914 Volume: 1914 Page: 79

More About NATHAN GODWIN and ELIZABETH BEASLEY:

Marriage: 30 Dec 1914, Harnett County, North Carolina

97.

Children of ELIZABETH BEASLEY and MARVIN WEEKS are:

- i. THELMA⁵ WEEKS, b. 26 Aug 1906; d. 11 Mar 1967.
 - ii. ROBERT W. WEEKS, b. Abt. 1912; m. ESTELLE ?; b. Abt. 1912.
 - iii. MAMIE WEEKS, b. Abt. 1913, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 27 May 1914, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About MAMIE WEEKS: Burial: 28 May 1914, Stoney Run Church Cemetery, Sampson County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Colitis

Children of ELIZABETH BEASLEY and NATHAN GODWIN are:

- 98. iv. RICHARD GRADY⁵ GODWIN, b. 08 Nov 1915, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 12 Jan 2004.
 - v. MICHAEL GODWIN, b. 08 Nov 1915.
 - vi. VIRGINIA PEARL GODWIN, b. Abt. 1920; m. ? PARKER.
- 99. vii. NATHAN HENRY GODWIN, JR., b. 23 Apr 1922; d. 27 May 1964.
 - viii. FRANK WASHINGTON GODWIN, b. 22 Oct 1925; d. 18 Aug 1980, Michigan.

Notes for FRANK WASHINGTON GODWIN: Name: FRANK GODWIN Last Residence: 48092 Warren, Macomb, MI Born: 22 Oct 1925 Last Benefit: 48092 Warren, Macomb, MI Died: Aug 1980 State (Year) SSN issued: NC (Before 1951)

Name: Frank W GODWIN Birth Date: 22 October 25 Death Date: 18 August 80 Gender: Male Residence: Warren, Macomb, Michigan

ix. SAMUEL H. GODWIN, b. Abt. 1927.100. x. HENRIETTA GODWIN, b. Abt. 1928.

40. MAMIE D.⁴ BEASLEY (*JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 25 Oct 1891 in North Carolina, and died 31 Jan 1974 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (1) ARTHUR LEE WEST. He was born 01 Jul 1884, and died 23 Aug 1947. She married (2) CHARLIE B. HOLMES 07 Aug 1948 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He was born 28 Apr 1875, and died 07 May 1952. She married (3) FIELDS REDDING SMITH 03 Dec 1952 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of THOMAS SMITH and MARY TILMAN. He was born 05 Mar 1885 in North Carolina, and died 08 Jan 1967 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About MAMIE D. BEASLEY: Burial: 02 Feb 1974, Alphin Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina

More About ARTHUR LEE WEST: Burial: Alphin Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina

More About CHARLIE B. HOLMES: Burial: Banner's Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for MAMIE BEASLEY and CHARLIE HOLMES: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4800073 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: HOLMES, CHARLIE B Bride: WEST, MAMIE BEASLEY Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 08/07/1948 Volume: 1948 Page: 73

More About CHARLIE HOLMES and MAMIE BEASLEY: Marriage: 07 Aug 1948, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About FIELDS REDDING SMITH: Burial: 10 Jan 1967, Johnson Grove Cemetery, Moore County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cerebral Hemorrhage Occupation: Textile Worker

Marriage Notes for MAMIE BEASLEY and FIELDS SMITH: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5200139 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: SMITH, FIELDS REDIN Bride: HOLMES, MAMIE BEASLEY Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/03/1952 Volume: 1952 Page: 139

More About FIELDS SMITH and MAMIE BEASLEY: Marriage: 03 Dec 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of MAMIE BEASLEY and ARTHUR WEST are:

 MADIE LAVONIA⁵ WEST, b. 21 May 1914, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 19 Dec 1991, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. (1) ERNEST WILLARD WOOD; b. 01 Jul 1911, North Carolina; d. 12 Jun 1967, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. (2) HOMER LEE ALLEN, 13 Jul 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About MADIE LAVONIA WEST: Burial: Greenwood Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina Cause of Death: Pancreatic Cancer Occupation: Bookkeeper

More About ERNEST WILLARD WOOD: Burial: 13 Jun 1967, Greenwood Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest Occupation: Textile Worker

Marriage Notes for MADIE WEST and HOMER ALLEN: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6900005 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: ALLEN, HOMER LEE Bride: WOOD, MADIE LEE VONNIE WEST Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 07/13/1969 Volume: 1969 Page: 5

More About HOMER ALLEN and MADIE WEST: Marriage: 13 Jul 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina

- ii. VANCE HUGH WEST, b. 15 Sep 1916, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. BABY WEST, b. 31 May 1919; d. 14 Aug 1921.

More About BABY WEST: Burial: Alphin Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina

- iv. ELMON BILL WARREN WEST, b. 22 Apr 1921, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- v. MARY ELOISE WEST, b. 28 Mar 1923, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. LOWELL LEEMAN MILLER, 25 Dec 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for MARY WEST and LOWELL MILLER: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4700163 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: MILLER, LOWELL LEEMAN Bride: WEST, MARY ELOISE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/25/1947 Volume: 1947 Page: 163

More About LOWELL MILLER and MARY WEST: Marriage: 25 Dec 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina

101. vi. AARON LEE WEST, b. 28 Mar 1926, Harnett County, North Carolina.vii. MABEL BERNICE WEST, b. 15 Jun 1928, Harnett County, North Carolina.

41. OSCAR B.⁴ BEASLEY (*JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 02 Mar 1893 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 10 Jul 1969 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married MAUDE BASS, daughter of BITHEL BASS and HEPSIE GODWIN. She was born 09 Jan 1898 in Sampson County, North Carolina, and died 21 Aug 1988 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About OSCAR B. BEASLEY: Burial: 12 Jul 1969, Greenwood Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

More About MAUDE BASS:

Burial: Greenwood Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of OSCAR BEASLEY and MAUDE BASS are:

102.	i.	RUBY ⁵ BEASLEY, b. 18 Dec 1915, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 20 Nov
		1978, Harnett County, North Carolina.
103.	ii.	WILLIAM HAROLD BEASLEY, b. 29 Jan 1917, Harnett County, North Carolina;
		d. 02 Mar 1992, Harnett County, North Carolina.
	iii.	LUCILLE GRACE BEASLEY, b. 07 Jan 1919, Harnett County, North Carolina.
104.	iv.	JAMES OSCAR BEASLEY, b. 06 Jul 1920, Harnett County, North Carolina; d.
		27 Oct 2001, Harnett County, North Carolina.
105.	v.	BRUCE EDWARD BEASLEY, b. 24 May 1923, Harnett County, North Carolina.
	vi.	LEAMON PAUL BEASLEY, b. 22 Jun 1925, Harnett County, North Carolina.

42. JOSEPH ELDRIDGE⁴ BEASLEY (*JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 14 Aug 1894 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 11 Jan 1966 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (1) GENEVA MAE MONDS 08 Jan 1914 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIAM MONDS and MARY JERNIGAN. She was born 29 May 1894 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 05 Oct 1940 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (2) ZOLA VIRGINIA HARTLEY Aft. 1940, daughter of JOE HARTLEY and LAURA GLOVER. She was born 25 Nov 1910 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 18 Apr 1998 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About JOSEPH ELDRIDGE BEASLEY:

Burial: 13 Jan 1966, Devotional Gardens Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Uremic Coma Occupation: Farmer More About GENEVA MAE MONDS: Burial: 06 Oct 1940, Monds Family Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cerebral Hemorrhage

Marriage Notes for JOSEPH BEASLEY and GENEVA MONDS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1400014 Date Filed: 01/07/1914 12:00:00 AM Groom: BEASLEY, JOE E Bride: MONDS, GENEVA Maiden Surname: MONDS Date of Marriage: 01/08/1914 Volume: 1914 Page: 14

More About JOSEPH BEASLEY and GENEVA MONDS: Marriage: 08 Jan 1914, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for ZOLA VIRGINIA HARTLEY: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) April 20, 1998

Mrs. Zola Hartley Beasley, 87, of Dunn died Saturday in Carrolton of Dunn nursing home. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Tuesday in the Cromartie-Miller & Lee Funeral Home chapel by the Revs. Stephen King and Jerry Hicks. Burial will be in Devotional Gardens Cemetery.

Mrs. Beasley is survived by a son, Donnie Beasley of Dunn; a stepson, Elderidge Beasley of Dunn; a sister, Madeline H. Stanley of Dunn; and three grandsons.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home.

More About ZOLA VIRGINIA HARTLEY: Burial: 21 Apr 1998, Devotional Gardens Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiomyopathy

More About JOSEPH BEASLEY and ZOLA HARTLEY: Marriage: Aft. 1940

Children of JOSEPH BEASLEY and GENEVA MONDS are:

i. JAMES MONROE⁵ BEASLEY, b. 21 Aug 1914, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 13 Dec 1932.

More About JAMES MONROE BEASLEY: Burial: Monds Family Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

ii. ALLENE BEASLEY, b. 14 Jan 1916, Harnett County, North Carolina.

- iii. WESTRAY ELIZABETH BEASLEY, b. 25 Oct 1918, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 106. iv. ELDRIDGE BEASLEY, b. 04 Jun 1922, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 23 Dec 2005, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Child of JOSEPH BEASLEY and ZOLA HARTLEY is:

v. JOSEPH DONALD⁵ BEASLEY, b. 27 Feb 1943, Harnett County, North Carolina.

43. SON ARTHUR⁴ HOLMES (*JAMES HOLLAND*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*¹) was born 26 Nov 1889 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 08 Feb 1966 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married LULA MAE STRICKLAND 07 Jun 1914 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of THOMAS STRICKLAND and CORNELIA RYALS. She was born 14 Dec 1896 in North Carolina, and died 04 Nov 1975 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About SON ARTHUR HOLMES: Burial: 10 Feb 1966, Banners Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Adenocarcinoma of Stomach Occupation: Farmer

More About LULA MAE STRICKLAND: Burial: 06 Nov 1975, Banners Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Carcinoma of the Stomach

Marriage Notes for SON HOLMES and LULA STRICKLAND: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1400101 Date Filed: 06/06/1914 12:00:00 AM Groom: HOLMES, S A Bride: STRICKLAND, LULA MAY Maiden Surname: STRICKLAND Date of Marriage: 06/07/1914 Volume: 1914 Page: 101

More About SON HOLMES and LULA STRICKLAND: Marriage: 07 Jun 1914, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of SON HOLMES and LULA STRICKLAND are:

- i. CLARA⁵ HOLMES, b. Abt. 1915.
- 107. ii. EARNEST JEFFERY HOLMES, b. 08 Apr 1918, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 06 Aug 2006, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iii. ARTHUR HOWARD HOLMES, b. 12 May 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ARTHUR HOWARD HOLMES: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Arthur Howard Holmes Date of Birth: 12 May 1921 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lula May Strickland Parent2 Name: Sou Arthur Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 8 Page: 47

108. iv. MARGARET EVELYN HOLMES, b. 17 Jan 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 30 May 2002.

44. BUD MARSHALL⁴ HOLMES (*JAMES HOLLAND*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*¹) was born 09 Feb 1891 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 21 Nov 1953 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married JOHNNIE FLORENCE GODWIN 18 Sep 1910 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She was born 05 Nov 1889, and died 11 Jan 1938.

More About BUD MARSHALL HOLMES:

Burial: 23 Nov 1953, Hodges Family Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Carcinoma of the Esophagus Occupation: Farmer

More About JOHNNIE FLORENCE GODWIN: Burial: Hodges Family Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for BUD HOLMES and JOHNNIE GODWIN: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1000098 Date Filed: 09/16/1910 12:00:00 AM Groom: HOLMES, B M Bride: GODWIN, J FLORENCE Maiden Surname: GODWIN Date of Marriage: 09/18/1910 Volume: 1910 Page: 98

More About BUD HOLMES and JOHNNIE GODWIN: Marriage: 18 Sep 1910, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of BUD HOLMES and JOHNNIE GODWIN are: i. INFANT DAUGHTER⁵ HOLMES, b. 16 Aug 1911; d. 18 Aug 1911. More About INFANT DAUGHTER HOLMES: Burial: Hodges Family Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

- ii. LEE HOBERT HOLMES, b. 29 Sep 1912, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- MILDRED HOLMES, b. 23 May 1915, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 28
 Dec 1998, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iv. GEORGE MARSHALL HOLMES, b. 19 Jul 1918, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - v. JOHN B. HOLMES, b. 14 Mar 1920, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 12 Nov 1930, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About JOHN B. HOLMES: Burial: Hodges Family Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Inflammation of Optic Nerve

 Vi. DELMAS R. HOLMES, b. 27 Jul 1923, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 08 May 1986, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. EDITH MARIE WILSON; b. 15 Jun 1911, Roxboro, North Carolina; d. 08 Jul 1988, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About DELMAS R. HOLMES: Burial: 10 May 1986, Erwin Memorial Park Cemetery Cause of Death: Cardiopulmonary Arrest Occupation: Textile Worker

More About EDITH MARIE WILSON: Burial: Erwin Memorial Park Cemetery Cause of Death: Metastatic Lung Cancer

vii. CORNELIA PEARL HOLMES, b. 30 Apr 1926, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 viii. MARY GLADYS HOLMES, b. 03 Jan 1929, Harnett County, North Carolina.

45. ARCHIE TALMADGE⁴ HOLMES (*JAMES HOLLAND*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*¹) was born 14 Mar 1894 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 19 Dec 1964. He married VIOLA MCLAMB 19 Mar 1916 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of SETH MCLAMB and MOLLIE SMITH. She was born 06 Jul 1898, and died 03 Aug 2000.

Notes for ARCHIE TALMADGE HOLMES: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 23632 Name (Age): HOLMES, Archie Talmadge (68) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/22/1964 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Hall and Spicey Barefoot Holmes -- Dunn

More About ARCHIE TALMADGE HOLMES: Burial: Beulah Church Cemetery, Meadow Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

109.

Notes for VIOLA MCLAMB: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) August 4, 2000

DUNN -- Mrs. Viola McLamb Holmes of 4007 N.C. 242 died Thursday in her home. She was 102. The funeral will be conducted at 3 p.m. Saturday in Beulah Baptist Church.

Mrs. Holmes is survived by a son, Charles Holmes of the home; five daughters, Malvirnel McLamb of Benson, Rowena Barefoot, Agnes Young and Sara Davis, all of Dunn, and Eloise Fiore of Chesapeake, Va.; 10 grandchildren; 19 great-grandchildren; and eight great-great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Skinner Funeral Home in Dunn.

More About VIOLA MCLAMB: Burial: 05 Aug 2000, Beulah Church Cemetery, Meadow Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ARCHIE HOLMES and VIOLA MCLAMB: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: A T Holmes Gender: Male

111.

Spouse: Viola Mclamb Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 19 Mar 1916 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ARCHIE HOLMES and VIOLA MCLAMB: Marriage: 19 Mar 1916, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ARCHIE HOLMES and VIOLA MCLAMB are:

- ARCHIE FELTON⁵ HOLMES, b. 07 Oct 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 24 Nov 1982, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ii. JAMES T. HOLMES, b. 02 Nov 1928; d. 05 Sep 1998.

Notes for JAMES T. HOLMES: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 23675 Name (Age): HOLMES, J. T. (69) iii. CHARLES WELTON HOLMES, b. 24 Dec 1931, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 08 Jul 2004, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for CHARLES WELTON HOLMES: Dunn Daily Record 07/12/2004

Charles Welton Holmes, 72, of Dunn died Thursday evening at Betsy Johnson Regional Hospital. The Johnston County native was the son of the late Archie T. and Viola M. Holmes. He served in the U.S. Army during the Korean War. A funeral service was held Sunday at 4 p.m. at Skinner & Smith Funeral Home by the Revs. C.H. Lee and David Brooks. Burial followed in Devotional Gardens.

Survivors include sisters, Mel McLamb of Benson, Agnes Young of Dunn, Eloise Roberts of Chesapeake, Va., Sarah Davis and Rowena Barefoot, both of Dunn; and several nieces and nephews.

Memorials may be made to Advantage Hospice, 1420-A Pollock St., Selma, N.C. 27576.

More About CHARLES WELTON HOLMES: Burial: 11 Jul 2004, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiopulmonary Arrest Occupation: Truck Driver

iv. ARCHIE TALMADGE HOLMES, JR., b. 24 Dec 1931, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ARCHIE TALMADGE HOLMES, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: A T Holmes Jr. Date of Birth: 24 Dec 1931 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Archie Talmage Parent2 Name: Viola Mclamb Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 18 Page: 248

v. SARAH ELLEN HOLMES, b. 13 Jul 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. NORMAN DAVIS; b. 12 Jan 1934, Sampson County, North Carolina; d. 03 Jun 2006, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SARAH ELLEN HOLMES: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sarah Ellen Holmes Date of Birth: 13 Jul 1935 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Talmage Parent2 Name: Viola Mclamb Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 22 Page: 65

More About NORMAN DAVIS: Burial: Fair Haven Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Possible Pulmonary Embolism Occupation: Automotive Mechanic

vi. SAMUEL DEWITT HOLMES, b. 01 Apr 1938, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SAMUEL DEWITT HOLMES: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Samuel De Witt Holmes Date of Birth: 1 Apr 1938 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Archie Talmage Parent2 Name: Viola Mclamb Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 25 Page: 26

- vii. MALVIRNEL HOLMES, m. ? MCLAMB.
- viii. ROWENA HOLMES, m. ? BAREFOOT.
- ix. Agnes Holmes, m. ? Young.
- x. ELOISE HOLMES, m. (1) ? FIORE; m. (2) ? ROBERTS.

46. LULA MAE⁴ HOLMES (*JAMES HOLLAND*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*¹) was born 02 Dec 1895 in North Carolina, and died 01 Apr 1977 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married NATHAN A. BLACKMON, son of JOHN BLACKMON and SARAH MCLAMB. He was born 17 Apr 1891 in North Carolina, and died 13 Apr 1963 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About LULA MAE HOLMES:

Burial: 03 Apr 1977, Banners Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest

More About NATHAN A. BLACKMON:

Burial: 14 Apr 1963, Banners Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Coronary Thrombosis Occupation: Farmer

Children of LULA HOLMES and NATHAN BLACKMON are:

- JAMES ARDEL⁵ BLACKMAN, b. 02 Nov 1915, North Carolina; d. 19 Aug 1977, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 113. ii. OSCAR SHELTON BLACKMON, b. 14 May 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 01 Feb 2002, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 114. iii. IRENE BLACKMAN, b. 23 Feb 1920; d. 08 Jun 1982, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - iv. ALENE BLACKMAN, b. 21 Apr 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? MCLAMB.

Notes for ALENE BLACKMAN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Alene Blackman Date of Birth: 21 Apr 1921 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Nathan Parent2 Name: Lula Holmes Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 8 Page: 317

- 115. v. ATLAS ISHAM BLACKMAN, b. 12 Oct 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 07 Sep 1995, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 116. vi. SPICY ELOISE BLACKMAN, b. Abt. 1929.
 - vii. ROBERT JUNIOR BLACKMAN, b. 31 Mar 1933, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ROBERT JUNIOR BLACKMAN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Robert Junior Blackman Date of Birth: 31 Mar 1933 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: N A Parent2 Name: Lula M Holmes Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 20 Page: 40

47. ELMER DALTON⁴ HOLMES (*LEANDER*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*¹) was born 13 May 1885 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 19 Sep 1949 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married SPICY OMELIAR HODGES 15 May 1910 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of THOMAS HODGES and SPICY BAREFOOT. She was born 17 May 1885, and died 06 May 1958.

More About ELMER DALTON HOLMES: Burial: 21 Sep 1949, Hodges Family Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cerebral Hemorrhage Occupation: Farmer

More About SPICY OMELIAR HODGES: Burial: Hodges Family Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ELMER HOLMES and SPICY HODGES: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1000099 Date Filed: 05/13/1910 12:00:00 AM Groom: HOLMES, DALIUS Bride: HODGES, OMELIA Maiden Surname: HODGES Date of Marriage: 05/15/1910 Volume: 1910 Page: 99

More About ELMER HOLMES and SPICY HODGES: Marriage: 15 May 1910, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of ELMER HOLMES and SPICY HODGES are:

i. INFANT SON⁵ HOLMES, b. 23 May 1911; d. 23 May 1911.

More About INFANT SON HOLMES: Burial: Hodges Family Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina ii. CATHERINE HOLMES, b. 25 Aug 1921; d. 28 Nov 1921.

More About CATHERINE HOLMES: Burial: Hodges Family Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

- iii. ANERIA HOLMES, b. 21 Jun 1923, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? LEE.
- iv. ESLONE HOLMES, b. 18 Oct 1925, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 27 Dec 1986, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About ESLONE HOLMES: Burial: 30 Dec 1986, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina Cause of Death: Head Injury/Auto Accident Occupation: Construction

48. LELA OMELIA⁴ HOLMES (*LEANDER*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY, JOSHUA*¹) was born 23 Jun 1888 in North Carolina, and died 13 Apr 1966 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (1) WILLIAM HENRY DENNIS 25 Oct 1908 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of HENRY DENNIS and MARY JACKSON. He was born 05 Sep 1885 in North Carolina, and died 27 Nov 1936 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (2) ALONZO FRANKLIN MAYNARD Aft. 1936, son of LONNIE MAYNARD and MAMIE BETTS. He was born 06 May 1910 in North Carolina, and died 02 Nov 1977 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for LELA OMELIA HOLMES:

*Birth date listed on death certificate is incorrect. The date on the gravestone is correct.

More About LELA OMELIA HOLMES: Burial: 16 Apr 1966, Greenwood Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Pulmonary Edema

More About WILLIAM HENRY DENNIS: Burial: 29 Nov 1936, Pleasant Grove Original Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Myocarditis Occupation: Textile Worker

Marriage Notes for LELA HOLMES and WILLIAM DENNIS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1908036 Date Filed: 10/15/1908 12:00:00 AM Groom: DENNIS, W H Bride: HOLMES, LELA Maiden Surname: HOLMES Date of Marriage: 10/25/1908 Volume: 1908 Page: 36 More About WILLIAM DENNIS and LELA HOLMES: Marriage: 25 Oct 1908, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About ALONZO FRANKLIN MAYNARD: Burial: 04 Nov 1977, Greenwood Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest Occupation: Auto Salesman

More About ALONZO MAYNARD and LELA HOLMES: Marriage: Aft. 1936

Children of LELA HOLMES and WILLIAM DENNIS are:

- i. ROBERT HENRY⁵ DENNIS, b. 26 Jul 1920, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. OTHO WALLIS DENNIS, b. 03 Apr 1926, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. JOYCE FAYE DENNIS, b. 29 May 1934, Harnett County, North Carolina.

49. PAULINA⁴ HOLMES (*LEANDER*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*¹) was born 27 Jan 1891 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 20 Jul 1932 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married JOHN HENRY GREGORY 10 Apr 1912 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of WILLIAM GREGORY and ISABELLE DAUGHTRY. He was born 02 May 1876 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 27 Jun 1937 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About PAULINA HOLMES: Burial: 21 Jul 1932, Pleasant Grove Original Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett

County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Tuberculosis/Pulmonary

More About JOHN HENRY GREGORY: Burial: 28 Jun 1937, Pleasant Grove Original Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardio Renal Disease Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for PAULINA HOLMES and JOHN GREGORY: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1200062 Date Filed: 04/06/1912 12:00:00 AM Groom: GREGORY, J H Bride: HOLMES, PAULINA Maiden Surname: HOLMES Date of Marriage: 04/10/1912 Volume: 1912 Page: 62

More About JOHN GREGORY and PAULINA HOLMES:

Marriage: 10 Apr 1912, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of PAULINA HOLMES and JOHN GREGORY is:

i. JOHN HENRY⁵ GREGORY, JR., b. 28 Nov 1928, Harnett County, North Carolina.

50. CARTHER LEE⁴ HOLMES (*LEANDER*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*¹) was born 29 Jul 1892 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 25 Sep 1977 in Greensboro, Guilford County, North Carolina. He married LAURA ANN MESSER. She was born Abt. 1894.

Notes for CARTHER LEE HOLMES: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Carther Lee Holmes Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Age: 85 Date of Birth: 29 Jul 1892 Residence City: Greensboro **Residence County: Guilford** Date of Death: 25 Sep 1977 Death City: Greensboro Death County: Guilford Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: No institution: Home Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in state Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1976-77

More About CARTHER LEE HOLMES: Occupation: Cotton Mill Employee

Children of CARTHER HOLMES and LAURA MESSER are:

117.

- i. WILLIE FEALTON⁵ HOLMES, b. 06 Jan 1913, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 05 Mar 2004, Guilford County, North Carolina.
 - ii. LETTIE MAE HOLMES, b. 09 Dec 1914, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 08 Dec 1989, Greensboro, Guilford County, North Carolina; m. ? JOHNS.

Notes for LETTIE MAE HOLMES: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Lettie Mae Johns [Lettie Mae Holmes] Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Holmes Age: 74 Date of Birth: 9 Dec 1914 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina Residence City: Greensboro **Residence County: Guilford Residence State: North Carolina** Date of Death: 8 Dec 1989 Death City: Greensboro Death County: Guilford Death State: North Carolina Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in state Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

- 118. iii. ALICE RUDOLPH HOLMES, b. 14 Feb 1917, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 05 May 2000, Greensboro, Guilford County, North Carolina.
 - iv. LUCILLE HOLMES, b. 02 Jan 1920, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - v. ARDELL HOLMES, b. 02 Jan 1920, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? FARRINGTON.
 - vi. CLARENCE HOLMES, b. Abt. 1923, North Carolina.
 - vii. HETTIE HOLMES, b. Abt. 1925, North Carolina; m. ? MITCHELL.
 - viii. FRANCES L. HOLMES, b. Abt. 1926, North Carolina.
 - ix. BOB HOLMES.

51. CARLIE MARROW⁴ HOLMES (*LEANDER³*, *MARY ANN² BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA¹*) was born 19 Dec 1897 in North Carolina, and died 13 Apr 1967 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married CARRIE HESTER MABE, daughter of DANIEL MABE and MARY ?. She was born 30 May 1899 in North Carolina, and died 29 Nov 1971 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About CARLIE MARROW HOLMES:

Burial: 15 Apr 1967, Erwin Memorial Park Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Massive Atelectasis and Myocardial Failure/Multiple Myeloma Occupation: Textile Worker

More About CARRIE HESTER MABE:

Burial: 01 Dec 1971, Erwin Memorial Park Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Pulmonary Edema

Children of CARLIE HOLMES and CARRIE MABE are:

- 119. i. STERLING HARDIN⁵ HOLMES, b. 1922, Rockingham County, North Carolina.
 - ii. HELEN LOUISE HOLMES, b. 08 Dec 1924, Guilford County, North Carolina; m. ? PARKS.

Notes for HELEN LOUISE HOLMES: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Helen Louise Holmes Date of Birth: 8 Dec 1924 Birth County: Guilford Parent1 Name: Carly Marr Holmes Roll Number: B_C046_68001 Volume: 470 Page: 428

120.

- EDWARD HOLMES, b. 14 Dec 1926, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 06 Jun 1998, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iv. BERTHA LEE HOLMES, b. 11 Apr 1929, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 21 Mar 1987, Cumberland County, North Carolina; m. ALDINE SUGE CROMER, 17 Oct 1950, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for BERTHA LEE HOLMES: Name: BERTHA HOLMES CROMER Age: 57 Years Death Date: 21 March 1987 Place of Death: Cumberland, North Carolina Birth Date: 11 April 1929 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: HOLMES State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Cumberland, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for BERTHA HOLMES and ALDINE CROMER: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5000022 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: CROMER, ALDINE SUGE Bride: HOLMES, BERTHA Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 10/17/1950 Volume: 1950 Page: 22 More About ALDINE CROMER and BERTHA HOLMES: Marriage: 17 Oct 1950, Harnett County, North Carolina

- v. MARIE HOLMES, b. 07 Oct 1934, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- vi. LEO HOLMES.
- vii. RESE HOLMES, m. ? EATMON.

52. MATTIE BELL⁴ BEASLEY (*JEREMIAH M.*³, *EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 20 Nov 1881 in North Carolina, and died 01 Aug 1970 in Wake County, North Carolina. She married DAVID STEPHENSON 16 Nov 1905 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of L. STEPHENSON and ?. He was born 02 Jul 1867, and died 16 Aug 1917.

Notes for MATTIE BELL BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48885 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, Mattie Beasley (88) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/04/1970 Other Pub. Info.: Raleigh; Jo Co native

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Mattie Stephenson Death Date: 1 Aug 1970 Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Aug 1960 Death Age: 88

Birth Date: 1882

Residence County: Wake Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About MATTIE BELL BEASLEY: Burial: Wentworth Christian Church Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina Notes for DAVID STEPHENSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 48630 Name (Age): STEPHENSON, David (50) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/21/1917 Other Pub. Info.: Raleigh, s/o Col. L.D. Stephenson, Wentworth Church Cemetery

More About DAVID STEPHENSON: Burial: Wentworth Christian Church Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for MATTIE BEASLEY and DAVID STEPHENSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Mattie B Beasley Gender: Female

Spouse: David Stephenson Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 16 Nov 1905 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About DAVID STEPHENSON and MATTIE BEASLEY: Marriage: 16 Nov 1905, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MATTIE BEASLEY and DAVID STEPHENSON are:

i. MILDRED LEVERT⁵ STEPHENSON, b. 23 Mar 1907, North Carolina; d. 31 Jan 1980, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for MILDRED LEVERT STEPHENSON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Mildred Levert Stephenson Death Date: 31 Jan 1980 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 72 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 23 Mar 1907 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Wake

Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Never Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About MILDRED LEVERT STEPHENSON: Burial: Wentworth Christian Church Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina

ii. DONALD BEASLEY STEPHENSON, b. 15 Sep 1909, North Carolina; d. 24 May 1984, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for DONALD BEASLEY STEPHENSON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Donald Beasley Stephenson Death Date: 24 May 1984 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 74 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 15 Sep 1909 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Raleigh Residence County: Wake Residence State: North Carolina Father: S Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Never Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About DONALD BEASLEY STEPHENSON: Burial: Wentworth Christian Church Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina **53.** CLAUDE CLEVELAND⁴ BEASLEY (*JEREMIAH M.*³, *EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 10 Nov 1883 in North Carolina, and died 07 Jan 1947 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married GEORGIA FONVILLE "FONNIE" GRAY 05 Jun 1912 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of GEORGE GRAY and CARRIE SWINSON. She was born 25 Sep 1891, and died 22 Feb 1965.

Notes for CLAUDE CLEVELAND BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 4962 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Claude C. (63) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/10/1947 Other Pub. Info.: Bentonville, s/o Jeremiah and Bettie Taylor Beasley, local Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Claude C Beasley Death Date: 7 Jan 1947 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 63

Birth Date: 1884

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About CLAUDE CLEVELAND BEASLEY: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Rural Letter Carrier

Notes for GEORGIA FONVILLE "FONNIE" GRAY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 4999 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Fonnie (73) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/23/1965 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks, d/o George F. and Carrie Swinson Gray, w/o Claude C. Beasley

More About GEORGIA FONVILLE "FONNIE" GRAY: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina Marriage Notes for CLAUDE BEASLEY and GEORGIA GRAY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Clared C Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: F Gray Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 5 Jun 1912 Marriage County: Wayne Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About CLAUDE BEASLEY and GEORGIA GRAY: Marriage: 05 Jun 1912, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of CLAUDE BEASLEY and GEORGIA GRAY are:

- 121. i. KATHLEEN GRAY⁵ BEASLEY, b. 26 Apr 1913, North Carolina; d. 03 Oct 1998, Florida.
- 122. ii. PAULINE ELIZABETH BEASLEY, b. 24 Feb 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 27 Jan 2000, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 123. iii. HUGH BENNETT BEASLEY, b. 24 Feb 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina;d. 23 Apr 1996, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 124. iv. CARRIE LEE BEASLEY, b. 11 Jun 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 24 Nov 2005, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - V. ORA GRACE BEASLEY, b. 12 Apr 1923, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 12 Feb 1994, Sampson County, North Carolina; m. CHARLES C. WARREN, 21 Jun 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ORA GRACE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ora Grace Beasley Date of Birth: 12 Apr 1923 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Claude C Parent2 Name: Georgia F Gray Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 10 Page: 434

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 55013 Name (Age): WARREN, Ora Grace (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/15/1994 Other Pub. Info.: Newton Grove, b. 12 Apr 1923 JC, d/o Claude and Georga Fonville Gray, Hillcrest Cem.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Ora Grace Warren Death Date: 12 Feb 1994 Death County: Sampson Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 70 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 12 Apr 1923

Residence County: Sampson Residence State: North Carolina Father: Beasley Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About ORA GRACE BEASLEY: Burial: Hillcrest Cemetery

Marriage Notes for ORA BEASLEY and CHARLES WARREN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Ora Grace Beasley Gender: Female

Spouse: Charles C Warren Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 21 Jun 1946 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About CHARLES WARREN and ORA BEASLEY: Marriage: 21 Jun 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina

vi. MARY ALICE BEASLEY, b. 18 Aug 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. HOWARD CHAPIN.

Notes for MARY ALICE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mary Alice Beasley Date of Birth: 18 Aug 1928 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: C C Parent2 Name: Fannie Gray Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 15 Page: 182

vii. ANNE FONVILLE BEASLEY, b. 31 Aug 1936, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 03 Jul 1954.

Notes for ANNE FONVILLE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Anne Konville Beasley Date of Birth: 31 Aug 1937 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Claude C Parent2 Name: Fonnie Gray Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 24 Page: 251

Smithfield Herald

Headline: Murder - Suicide - Seth Rose kills Anne Beasley of Bentonville, then himself

Date Article Published: July 09, 1954

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 4934 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Ann Fonville (17) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/09/1954 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Four Oaks, d/o Mr. and Mrs. Claude C. Beasley, murdered by former fiance, Seth Rose

More About ANNE FONVILLE BEASLEY: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

54. ROBERT CLEVELAND⁴ BEASLEY (*JOHN ALLEN*³, *EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 11 Nov 1884 in North Carolina, and died 16 Mar 1965 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married MABLE LEE 24 Jul 1910 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ROBERT CLEVELAND BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5122 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Robert Cleveland (77) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/19/1965 Other Pub. Info.: Dunn, NC, JC native

More About ROBERT CLEVELAND BEASLEY: Burial: 18 Mar 1965, Pauline Baptist Church Cemetery, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Coronary Thrombosis Occupation: Farmer

Marriage Notes for ROBERT BEASLEY and MABLE LEE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: R C Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: Mabel Lee Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 24 Jul 1910 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ROBERT BEASLEY and MABLE LEE: Marriage: 24 Jul 1910, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ROBERT BEASLEY and MABLE LEE are:

 ROBERT CLEVELAND⁵ BEASLEY, JR., b. 11 Dec 1924, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 22 Oct 1978, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. CAROLYN WILLIFORD.

More About ROBERT CLEVELAND BEASLEY, JR.: Burial: 24 Oct 1978, Oak Grove Baptist Church Cemetery, Angier, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Adenocarcinoma Small Bowel Occupation: Atlas Steel Company/Welder

ii. MAXINE BEASLEY, b. 29 Mar 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MAXINE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Maxine Beasley Date of Birth: 29 Mar 1930 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Mable Lee Parent2 Name: R C Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 17 Page: 1293

iii. ORVAL BEASLEY, b. 15 Sep 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ORVAL BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Orval Beasley Date of Birth: 15 Sep 1934 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Mabel Lee Parent2 Name: Robert C Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 21 Page: 739 iv. IRIS ROSE BEASLEY, b. 12 Jul 1936, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for IRIS ROSE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Iris Rose Beasley Date of Birth: 12 Jul 1936 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Mable Lee Parent2 Name: Robert C Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 23 Page: 691

55. ANNIE⁴ BEASLEY (*JOHN ALLEN*³, *EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 13 Nov 1911 in North Carolina, and died 04 Sep 1992 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married REV. W. ARTHUR MARTIN 04 Dec 1937 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of WADE MARTIN and MOURNING BRITT. He was born 15 Feb 1907, and died 09 Jul 1991.

Notes for ANNIE BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 33179 Name (Age): MARTIN, Annie B. (80) Obit. Pub. Date: 09/08/1992 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, b. 11-13-1911, d/o John Allen/Melinda S. Beasley

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Annie Beasley Martin Death Date: 4 Sep 1992 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 80 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 13 Nov 1911 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Beasley Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

Notes for REV. W. ARTHUR MARTIN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 33268 Name (Age): MARTIN, W. Arthur (Rev.) (84) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/12/1991 Other Pub. Info.: b. 2-15-1907 JC,s/o Wade Hampton/Mourning Britt Martin,h/o Annie B.Martin, Stevens Chapel FWB Church Cemetery

More About REV. W. ARTHUR MARTIN: Burial: Stevens Chapel Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery Occupation: Reverend

Marriage Notes for ANNIE BEASLEY and W. MARTIN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Arthur Martin Gender: Male

Spouse: Annie Beasley Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 4 Dec 1937 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About W. MARTIN and ANNIE BEASLEY: Marriage: 04 Dec 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of ANNIE BEASLEY and W. MARTIN is:
i. CYNTHIA ANN⁵ MARTIN, b. 08 Oct 1938, Johnston County, North Carolina.

56. BERTHA ELIZABETH⁴ BEASLEY (*JULIUS DAVID*³, *EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born

05 Jan 1894 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 17 Jan 1994 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (1) WALTER RHODES Abt. 1912, son of ? RHODES and REBECCA ?. He was born Feb 1886, and died Bef. 1924. She married (2) DAVID C. RHODES 22 Jul 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of ? RHODES and REBECCA ?. He was born Abt. 1889, and died Feb 1953.

Notes for BERTHA ELIZABETH BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 44501 Name (Age): RHODES, Bertha E. (100) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/18/1994 Other Pub. Info.: b. 5 Jan 1894, JC, d/o Julius David and Chellie Dora Hartley Beasley, Four Oaks

More About BERTHA ELIZABETH BEASLEY: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Johnston COunty, North Carolina Cause of Death: Pulmonary Failure (Pneumonitis)

Marriage Notes for BERTHA BEASLEY and WALTER RHODES:

More About WALTER RHODES and BERTHA BEASLEY: Marriage: Abt. 1912

Notes for DAVID C. RHODES: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 43809 Name (Age): RHODES, David C. (64) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/20/1953 Other Pub. Info.: Piney Grove Cem., Four Oaks

More About DAVID C. RHODES: Burial: Piney Grove Cemetery, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for BERTHA BEASLEY and DAVID RHODES: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: David C Rhodes Gender: Female

Spouse: Bertha Rhodes Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 22 Jul 1924 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About DAVID RHODES and BERTHA BEASLEY: Marriage: 22 Jul 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of BERTHA BEASLEY and WALTER RHODES are:

- i. JESSIE W.⁵ RHODES, b. Abt. 1913.
- 126. ii. CLYDA MILDRED RHODES, b. 10 Jan 1916; d. 19 Jul 2000, Cary, North Carolina.
- 127. iii. JAMES LLOYD RHODES, b. 30 Aug 1917, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 12 Mar 2000, Johnston County, North Carolina.
- 128. iv. NORMA TALMADGE RHODES, b. 04 Jul 1919, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 18 Oct 2005, Johnston County, North Carolina.

57. JASPER TALMADGE⁴ BEASLEY (*JULIUS DAVID*³, *EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 22 Apr 1895 in North Carolina, and died 27 Nov 1975 in Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina. He married SUSAN REBECCA JOHNSON 05 Sep 1920 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JAMES JOHNSON and SARAH JOHNSON. She was born 29 Jan 1904, and died 27 Oct 1952.

Notes for JASPER TALMADGE BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5040 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Jasper Talmadge Obit. Pub. Date: 11/28/1975 Other Pub. Info.: s/o J. Dave and Dora Heartly Beasley, Beasley Family Cemetery, Bentonville Twp.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Jasper Beasley Death Date: 27 Nov 1975 Death City: Fayetteville Death County: Cumberland Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 1 Dec 1975 Death Age: 80 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 1895

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male

Race: White Autopsy: No Institution: Veterans Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1975

Social Security Death Index

Name: Jasper Beasley SSN: Last Residence: 27569 Princeton, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 22 Apr 1895 Died: Nov 1975 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About JASPER TALMADGE BEASLEY: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for SUSAN REBECCA JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5133 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Susan (48) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/28/1952 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Laudicy and Sarah Lee Johnson, w/o Jasper T., Four Oaks, Bentonville Cem.

More About SUSAN REBECCA JOHNSON: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for JASPER BEASLEY and SUSAN JOHNSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Jasper Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: Susan Johnson Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 5 Sep 1920 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina More About JASPER BEASLEY and SUSAN JOHNSON: Marriage: 05 Sep 1920, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JASPER BEASLEY and SUSAN JOHNSON are:

i. SALLIE GENEVA⁵ BEASLEY, b. 09 Jul 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? BARBOUR.

Notes for SALLIE GENEVA BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sallie Geneva Beasley Date of Birth: 9 Jul 1921 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Jasper Parent2 Name: Susan Ann Johnson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 8 Page: 502

ii. CALLIE BEASLEY, b. 06 Oct 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? STRICKLAND.

Notes for CALLIE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Callie Beasley Date of Birth: 6 Oct 1922 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Jasper Parent2 Name: Susan Johnson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 9 Page: 887

iii. JUNIUS TALMAGE BEASLEY, b. 12 Jun 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JUNIUS TALMAGE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Junius Talmage Beasley Date of Birth: 12 Jun 1924 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: J T Parent2 Name: Susan Johnson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 11 Page: 892

iv. JULIUS MELVIN BEASLEY, b. 19 Feb 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JULIUS MELVIN BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Julius M Beasley Date of Birth: 19 Feb 1926 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: J T Parent2 Name: Susan Johnson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 13 Page: 745

- 129. v. VERNA ELIZABETH BEASLEY, b. 14 Nov 1927, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 11 Jun 1991, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - vi. JESSE FRANK BEASLEY, b. 29 Oct 1932, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JESSE FRANK BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Kesse Frank Beasley Date of Birth: 29 Oct 1932 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: J T Parent2 Name: Susan Johnson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 20 Page: 651

vii. JOSEPH EARL "JACK" BEASLEY, b. 12 Jan 1937, Johnston County, North

Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH EARL "JACK" BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Joseph Earl Beasley Date of Birth: 12 Jan 1937 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Roll Number: B_C056_68001 Volume: 5 Page: 381

- 130. viii. JARVIS GERALD "JILL" BEASLEY, b. 12 Jan 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 31 Oct 2006, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ix. JAMES HENRY BEASLEY.
 - x. ROBERT BEASLEY.

58. DAVID ALMOND⁴ BEASLEY (*JULIUS DAVID*³, *EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 15 Sep 1903 in North Carolina, and died 02 Aug 1968 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married JULIA ALICE ATKINSON. She was born 23 Mar 1903, and died 02 May 1988 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DAVID ALMOND BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 4965 Name (Age): BEASLEY, David Almond (64) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/06/1968 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks, s/o Julius Davis and Dora Heartley Beasley

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: David Beasley Death Date: 2 Aug 1968 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Date Death Recorded: Aug 1968 Death Age: 64 Burial Type:

Birth Date: abt. 1904

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male

Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Social Security Death Index

Name: David Beasley SSN: Last Residence: 27524 Four Oaks, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 15 Sep 1903 Died: Aug 1968 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About DAVID ALMOND BEASLEY: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Johnston COunty, North Carolina

Notes for JULIA ALICE ATKINSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5056 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Julia Atkinson (85) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/03/1988 Other Pub. Info.: Bentonville Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Julia Alice Beasley Death Date: 2 May 1988 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 85 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 23 Mar 1903 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Atkinson Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

More About JULIA ALICE ATKINSON: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Johnston COunty, North Carolina

Children of DAVID BEASLEY and JULIA ATKINSON are:

i. JESSIE MAY⁵ BEASLEY, b. 09 Apr 1922, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JESSIE MAY BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jessie May Beasley Date of Birth: 9 Apr 1922 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: D A Parent2 Name: Julia Atkinson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 9 Page: 878

131. ii. LESSIE GREY BEASLEY, b. 22 Jun 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina.iii. RUBY MINIZO BEASLEY, b. 18 Jul 1926, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RUBY MINIZO BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ruby Minizo Beasley Date of Birth: 18 Jul 1926 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: D A Parent2 Name: Julia Atkinson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 13 Page: 766

iv. JOHNNIE LOFTON BEASLEY, b. 18 Jul 1936, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOHNNIE LOFTON BEASLEY:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Johnnie Lofton Beasley Date of Birth: 18 Jul 1936 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: D O Parent2 Name: Julia Atkinson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 23 Page: 689

v. JULIA ELOISE BEASLEY, b. 06 Aug 1943, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JULIA ELOISE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Julia Eloise Beasley Date of Birth: 6 Aug 1943 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: David Almond Parent2 Name: Julia Atkinson Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 30 Page: 692

59. HERMAN THEL⁴ BEASLEY (*JOSHUA BRYANT*³, *EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 02 Feb 1913, and died 17 Dec 1975 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married JULIA VIRGINIA YOUNGBLOOD, daughter of OSCAR YOUNGBLOOD and SALLY STEPHENSON. She was born 15 Jun 1920 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 30 Oct 2006 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for HERMAN THEL BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5012 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Herman T. Obit. Pub. Date: 12/19/1975 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Joshua and Repsi Radford Beasley, Selma Memorial Gardens

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Herman Beasley Death Date: 17 Dec 1975 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 29 Dec 1975 Death Age: 62 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 1913

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Autopsy: No Attendant: Coroner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1975

Social Security Death Index

Name: Herman Beasley SSN: Last Residence: 27577 Smithfield, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 2 Feb 1913 Died: Dec 1975 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About HERMAN THEL BEASLEY: Burial: Selma Memorial Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JULIA VIRGINIA YOUNGBLOOD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 65292 Name (Age): Beasley, Julie Youngblood (86) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/31/2006 Other Pub. Info.: Smithfield. Died 10/30/06. Born 6/15/1920, Wilson's Mills. Daughter of the late Oscar & Sally Stephenson Young. Widow of Herman Thel Beasley (d. 12/17/1975). Selma Memorial Gardens.

More About JULIA VIRGINIA YOUNGBLOOD: Burial: Selma Memorial Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Recurrent Cerebrovascular Accidents

Children of HERMAN BEASLEY and JULIA YOUNGBLOOD are: i. MILDRED SNODENE⁵ BEASLEY, b. 1938, Johnston County, North Carolina. Notes for MILDRED SNODENE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mildred Snodene Beasley Date of Birth: 1938 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Herman Thel Parent2 Name: Julia Virginia Youngblood Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 25 Page: 1611

132. ii. HERMAN JULIAN BEASLEY, b. 04 Jun 1941, Johnston County, North Carolina.iii. SALLY ANN BEASLEY, b. 05 Feb 1943, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SALLY ANN BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sally Ann Beasley Date of Birth: 5 Feb 1943 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Herman Thel Parent2 Name: Julia Virginia Youngblood Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 30 Page: 1568

iv. JUDY CAROLYN BEASLEY, b. 08 Jul 1944, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JUDY CAROLYN BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Judy Carolyn Beasley Date of Birth: 8 Jul 1944 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Herman Thel Parent2 Name: Julia Virginia Youngblood Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 31 Page: 1212 v. VIRGINIA MAE BEASLEY, b. 28 Oct 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for VIRGINIA MAE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Virginia Mae Beasley Date of Birth: 28 Oct 1946 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Herman Parent2 Name: Julia Youngblood Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 34 Page: 246

vi. BETTIE JEAN BEASLEY, b. 23 Jan 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BETTIE JEAN BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Bettie Jean Beasley Date of Birth: 23 Jan 1947 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Herman Parent2 Name: Julia Virginia Youngblood Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 39 Page: 59

vii. TIMOTHY OSCAR BEASLEY, b. 05 Apr 1950, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for TIMOTHY OSCAR BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Timothy Oscar Beasley Date of Birth: 5 Apr 1950 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Herman Thel Parent2 Name: Julia Virginia Youngblood Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 43 Page: 44

viii. RANDY THEL BEASLEY, b. 08 May 1952, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for RANDY THEL BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Randy Thel Beasley Date of Birth: 8 May 1952 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Herman Thel Parent2 Name: Julia Youngblood Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 47 Page: 16

ix. DANNY EARL BEASLEY, b. 12 Jan 1955, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DANNY EARL BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Danny Earl Beasley Date of Birth: 12 Jan 1955 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Herman Thel Parent2 Name: Julia Virginia Youngblood Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 55 Page: 29

Generation No. 5

60. MONROE R.⁵ BEASLEY (*RANSOM AVERY*⁴, *RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G.*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 10 Jan 1900 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 10 Mar 1960 in Wake County, North Carolina. He married GEORGIANA YOUNG, daughter of JOHN YOUNG and MARTHA MCLAMB. She was born 03 Dec 1891 in North Carolina, and died 08 Feb 1957 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for MONROE R. BEASLEY:

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5099 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Monroe (60) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/15/1960 Other Pub. Info.: Rt. 1, Dunn, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Monroe R Beasley Death Date: 10 Mar 1960 Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 59

Birth Date: 1901

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About MONROE R. BEASLEY:

Burial: 13 Mar 1960, Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Uremia Due to Chronic Renal Disease Occupation: Farmer

More About GEORGIANA YOUNG:

Burial: 10 Feb 1957, Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of MONROE BEASLEY and GEORGIANA YOUNG are:

- MARVIN⁶ BEASLEY, b. 09 Jan 1920, North Carolina; d. 09 Feb 2006, Wilmington, North Carolina.
- 134. ii. THELMA BEASLEY, b. 05 Apr 1921, Sampson County, North Carolina; d. 02 Aug 1995, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 135. iii. CATHERINE BEASLEY, b. 03 Jun 1924, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 03 Jul 2001, Chapel Hill, Orange County, North Carolina.
 - iv. J. C. "BUCK" BEASLEY, b. 10 Jul 1926, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 10 Dec 1998, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for J. C. "BUCK" BEASLEY: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) December 11, 1998

J.C. Beasley of Lillington died Thursday in Harnett Manor. A graveside service will be conducted at 11 a.m. Saturday in Hodges Chapel Pentecostal Freewill Baptist Church cemetery by the Rev. Michael Simmons. Mr. Beasley is survived by two sisters, Alene Upchurch of Buies Creek and Katherine Jackson of Coats; and two brothers, Marvin Beasley of Angier and Theron Beasley of Staley.

The family will receive friends Saturday from 9 to 10 a.m. at O'Quinn-Peebles Funeral Home and at other times at the home of Alene Upchurch.

More About J. C. "BUCK" BEASLEY: Burial: Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Sepsis

- 136. v. THERON "SKEET" BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1927, North Carolina; d. 08 Jun 2008, Asheboro, North Carolina.
 - vi. JAMES MONROE BEASLEY, b. 23 Jan 1929, North Carolina; d. 05 Jul 1929, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About JAMES MONROE BEASLEY: Burial: 06 Jul 1929, Family Cemetery Cause of Death: Diarrhea

137. vii. ALENE BEASLEY, b. 22 Jun 1930, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 12 Sep 2006, Harnett County, North Carolina.

61. JEFRO⁵ BEASLEY (*RANSOM AVERY*⁴, *RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G*.², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 13 Jan 1904 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 15 Jul 1948 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married RHODA WEBB.

More About JEFRO BEASLEY:

Burial: 16 Jul 1948, Young Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Hypertensive Cardio Renal Disease Occupation: Farmer

Children of JEFRO BEASLEY and RHODA WEBB are:

- 138. i. EFFIE PEARL⁶ BEASLEY, b. 03 May 1930, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 10 Jun 2003, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ii. J. D. BEASLEY.
 - iii. RANSOM EARL BEASLEY, b. Abt. 1931; d. 19 Feb 2005; m. DOROTHALEE JERNIGAN; b. 05 Jun 1932; d. 09 Sep 1994, Durham, North Carolina.

Notes for RANSOM EARL BEASLEY: Dunn Daily Record 2/21/2005

Ransom Earl Beasley, 74, of Dunn died Saturday afternoon at Golden Years Nursing Home. He was the son of the late Jethro and Rhoda W. Beasley. He was preceded in death by his wife, Dorothalee J. Beasley; a brother, Otis Beasley; and a sister, Effie Turlington. Funeral services will be held 3 p.m. today at Stoney Run PFWB Church by the Rev. Murray King. Burial will follow at the church cemetery.

Survivors include a brother, J.D. Beasley of Dunn; and a sister-in-law, Annie Ruth Tew of Raleigh. Memorials may be made to Stoney Run Church Building Fund, 12481 Harnett-Dunn Hwy., Dunn, N.C. 28334.

A service of Skinner & Smith Funeral Home.

More About RANSOM EARL BEASLEY: Burial: 21 Feb 2005, Stoney Run Primitive Free Will Baptist Church Cemetery

Notes for DOROTHALEE JERNIGAN: Name: DOROTHALEE BEASLEY Age: 62 Years Death Date: 09 September 1994 Place of Death: Durham (P), Durham, North Carolina Birth Date: 05 June 1932 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: JERNIGAN State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Harnett, North Carolina

More About DOROTHALEE JERNIGAN: Occupation: Jewelry Store Salesperson

iv. OTIS BEASLEY.

62. RO TALTON⁵ BEASLEY (*RANSOM AVERY*⁴, *RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G*.², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 11 Oct 1911 in North Carolina, and died 29 Oct 1975 in Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina. He married LESSIE JOHNSON, daughter of BUD JOHNSON and BANNIE JONES. She was born 06 Mar 1906 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 17 Sep 1983 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for RO TALTON BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5121 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Ro Talton Obit. Pub. Date: 10/31/1975 North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Ro Talton Beasley Sr. Death Date: 29 Oct 1975 Death City: Fayetteville Death County: Cumberland Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 4 Nov 1975 Death Age: 64 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 1911

Residence County: Cumberland Gender: Male Race: White Autopsy: No Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1975

Social Security Death Index

Name: R. Beasley SSN: Last Residence: 28344 Godwin, Sampson, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 11 Oct 1911 Died: Oct 1975 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1958)

More About RO TALTON BEASLEY: Burial: Old Bluff Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Cumberland County, North Carolina

Notes for LESSIE JOHNSON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lessie Johnson Beasley Death Date: 17 Sep 1983 Death City: Dunn Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 77 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 6 Mar 1906 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Cumberland Residence State: North Carolina Father: J Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

139.

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About LESSIE JOHNSON: Burial: 19 Sep 1983, Old Bluff Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Cumberland County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardio Respiratory Arrest

Children of RO BEASLEY and LESSIE JOHNSON are:

- RO TALTON⁶ BEASLEY, JR., b. 06 Feb 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 10 Jul 2007.
 - ELGIE GREY BEASLEY, b. 08 Feb 1936, Johnston County, North Carolina; m.
 (1) LUTHER SEAVY CAIN; b. 04 Oct 1930, North Carolina; d. 02 Mar 1979, Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina; m. (2) ? HERNDON, Aft. 1979.

Notes for ELGIE GREY BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Elgie Grey Beasley Date of Birth: 1936 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lessie Johnson Parent2 Name: Talton Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 23 Page: 6

Notes for LUTHER SEAVY CAIN: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996 Name: Seavy Cain Death Date: 2 Mar 1979 Death City: Fayetteville Death County: Cumberland Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 48 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 4 Oct 1930 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Cumberland Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About LUTHER SEAVY CAIN: Burial: Salem United Methodist Church Cemetery, Cumberland County, North Carolina

More About ? HERNDON and ELGIE BEASLEY: Marriage: Aft. 1979

iii. RACHEL BEASLEY, b. 28 Jul 1939, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 07
 Dec 1979, Fayetteville, Cumberland County, North Carolina; m. ? JONES.

Notes for RACHEL BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Rachel Beasley Date of Birth: 28 Jul 1939 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Ratalton Parent2 Name: Lessie Johnson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 26 Page: 149 North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Rachel Beasley Jones Death Date: 12 Sep 1979 Death City: Fayetteville Death County: Cumberland Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 40 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 28 Jul 1939 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Cumberland Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

- iv. Allie May Beasley, m. ? West.
- v. NORA BEASLEY, m. ? CAIN.
- vi. LINDA BEASLEY, m. ? LEE.
- vii. ALICE BEASLEY, m. ? MATHIS.

63. ALDONIA⁵ BEASLEY (*NATHAN B.*⁴, *RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G.*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 13 Oct 1907 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 08 May 1986 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married DELBERT ALLEN IVEY, son of DAVID IVEY and AVA TART. He was born 26 Mar 1904, and died 28 Jun 1972 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALDONIA BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 25644 Name (Age): IVEY, Aldonia (78) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/09/1986 Other Pub. Info.: d. 8-5-1986, Banner Chapel Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Aldonia Ivey

Death Date: 8 May 1986 Death City: Dunn Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 78 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 13 Oct 1907 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: B Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About ALDONIA BEASLEY: Burial: 10 May 1986, Banner's Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Myocardial Infarction

Notes for DELBERT ALLEN IVEY: IVEY, DELBERT

Place of Death: Smithfield, Johnston Place of Residence: , Johnston Institution: General Hospital 100 Beds & Over Death Date: June 28, 1972 Gender: Male Race: White Age: 68 Years 00 Months 00 Days Autopsy: Marital Status: Married Attendant: Physician

Children of ALDONIA BEASLEY and DELBERT IVEY are:
140.
i. JOHN DAVID⁶ IVEY, SR., b. 26 Mar 1933, Johnston County, North Carolina; d.

16 Jul 2007.

- 141.ii. RAYFORD ALLEN IVEY, b. 22 Jan 1938, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 22 Dec 2007, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - iii. LOUISE IVEY, m. ? TANNER.
 - iv. JOYCE IVEY, m. ? MORGAN.

64. ESTELLA⁵ BEASLEY (*NATHAN B.*⁴, *RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G.*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 20 Aug 1910 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 13 May 1989 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married ALTON B. JOHNSON 19 May 1928 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JAMES JOHNSON and ALIE JERNIGAN. He was born 04 Aug 1908, and died 26 Jan 1966.

Notes for ESTELLA BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 27044 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Estella B. (78) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/16/1989 Other Pub. Info.: b. 20 Aug 1910, d/o Nathan B. and Mollie Vann Beasley, Banner Chapel Church Cemetery

More About ESTELLA BEASLEY: Burial: Banner's Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest

Notes for ALTON B. JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obit. ID: 26058 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Alton B. Obit. Pub. Date: 02/01/1966 Other Pub. Info.: Benson, s/o James and Alie Jernigan Johnson

More About ALTON B. JOHNSON: Burial: Banner's Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for ESTELLA BEASLEY and ALTON JOHNSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Alton B Johnston Gender: Male

Spouse: Estella Beasley Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 19 May 1928 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ALTON JOHNSON and ESTELLA BEASLEY: Marriage: 19 May 1928, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ESTELLA BEASLEY and ALTON JOHNSON are:

i. JAMES CEPHAS⁶ JOHNSON, b. 30 Aug 1933, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES CEPHAS JOHNSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Cephas Johnson Date of Birth: 30 Aug 1933 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alton B Parent2 Name: Stella Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 20 Page: 719

HERBERT LEE JOHNSON, b. 18 Feb 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 28 Jan 1991, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina; m. CECELIA DAUGHTRY.

Notes for HERBERT LEE JOHNSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Herbert Lee Johnson Date of Birth: 18 Feb 1937 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alton Bryant Parent2 Name: Estella Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 24 Page: 884

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 26102 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Herbert L. (53) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/01/1991 Other Pub. Info.: b. 2 Feb 1937, s/o Alton B. and Estella Beasley, h/o Cecelia Daughtry Johnson, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Herbert Lee Johnson Death Date: 28 Jan 1991 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 53 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 18 Feb 1937 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Benson Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Johnson Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About HERBERT LEE JOHNSON: Burial: Devotional Gardens Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina

iii. LETA GRAY JOHNSON, b. 10 Mar 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LETA GRAY JOHNSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Leta Gray Johnson Date of Birth: 10 Mar 1946 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alton Bright Parent2 Name: Estella Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 35 **65.** VIRGIE BELLE⁵ BEASLEY (*NATHAN B.*⁴, *RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G.*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 03 May 1912 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 24 May 1986 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married GEORGE ELTON JOHNSON, son of JAMES JOHNSON and ALIE JERNIGAN. He was born 11 Jul 1910 in North Carolina, and died 29 Aug 1979 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for VIRGIE BELLE BEASLEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Virgie Beasley Johnson Death Date: 24 May 1986 Death City: Dunn Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 74 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 3 May 1912 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: B Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About VIRGIE BELLE BEASLEY: Burial: 26 May 1986, Banner's Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Lymphoma - Nodular

Notes for GEORGE ELTON JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 27084 Name (Age): JOHNSON, George Elton (69) Obit. Pub. Date: 08/31/1979 Other Pub. Info.: b. 11 Jul 1910, s/o James and Allie Jernigan Johnson, Banner Chapel Church Cemetery North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: George Elton Johnson Death Date: 29 Aug 1979 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 69 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 11 Jul 1910 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Coroner

142.

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About GEORGE ELTON JOHNSON: Burial: Banner's Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of VIRGIE BEASLEY and GEORGE JOHNSON are:

- i. LYNWARD ELTON⁶ JOHNSON, SR., b. 10 Aug 1929, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 03 Oct 2007, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - ii. IVA MAE JOHNSON, b. 01 Mar 1932, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? LEE.

Notes for IVA MAE JOHNSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ivory May Johnson Date of Birth: 1 Mar 1932 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: George E Parent2 Name: Virgie B Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 19 Page: 502 iii. EDNA RUTH JOHNSON, b. 20 May 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? PEACOCK.

Notes for EDNA RUTH JOHNSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Edna Ruth Johnson Date of Birth: 20 May 1934 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: George Elton Parent2 Name: Virgie Belle Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 21 Page: 797

iv. LINDA FAYE JOHNSON, b. 19 Jun 1944, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? RAYNOR.

Notes for LINDA FAYE JOHNSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Linda Faye Johnson Date of Birth: 19 Jun 1944 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: George Elton Parent2 Name: Virgie Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 31 Page: 655

v. WAYLON JOHNSON.

66. LILLIE PEARL⁵ BEASLEY (*NATHAN B.*⁴, *RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G.*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 14 Oct 1914, and died 28 Dec 1991 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married BERT D. MOORE 10 Sep 1932 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He was born 09 Jun 1914, and died 04 Sep 1970 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LILLIE PEARL BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald Obituary ID: 35939 Name (Age): MOORE, Lillie Beasley (77) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/31/1991 Other Pub. Info.: Newton Grove, b. 10-14-1914 JC, d/o Nathan/Mollie Vann Beasley, Unity Presbyterian Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lillie Beasley Moore Death Date: 28 Dec 1991 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 77 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 14 Oct 1914 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Beasley Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About LILLIE PEARL BEASLEY: Burial: Unity Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Meadow Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for BERT D. MOORE: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Bert Moore Death Date: 4 Sep 1970 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Sep 1960 Death Age: 56

Birth Date: 1914

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Coroner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About BERT D. MOORE: Burial: Unity Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Meadow Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for LILLIE BEASLEY and BERT MOORE: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Lillie P Beasley Gender: Female

Spouse: B D Moore Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 10 Sep 1932 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About BERT MOORE and LILLIE BEASLEY: Marriage: 10 Sep 1932, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LILLIE BEASLEY and BERT MOORE are:

i. ANNIE⁶ MOORE, b. 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ANNIE MOORE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Annie Moore Date of Birth: 1935 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Bert Parent2 Name: Lillie Pearl Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 22 Page: 2

ii. ELTON RAY MOORE, b. 17 May 1948, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ELTON RAY MOORE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Elton Ray Moore Date of Birth: 17 May 1948 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Bert D Parent2 Name: Lillie Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 38 Page: 556

iii. SHELBY JEAN MOORE, b. 19 Apr 1952, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SHELBY JEAN MOORE: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Shelby Jean Moore Date of Birth: 19 Apr 1952 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Bert Dennis Parent2 Name: Lillie Pearl Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 48 Page: 6

67. VELMA MAE⁵ BEASLEY (*NATHAN B.*⁴, *RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G.*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 21 Apr 1922 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 28 Nov 2003. She married DELMA FRANK ALTMAN, son of JOHN ALTMAN and BERTIE THORNTON. He was born 10 Apr 1918 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 01 Oct 1993 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for VELMA MAE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Velma May Beasley Date of Birth: 1922 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Nathan Parent2 Name: Mattie Vann Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 9 Page: 70

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 60338 Name (Age): Altman, Velma Mae (81) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/02/2003 Other Pub. Info.: Died 11/28/2003. Daughter of the late Nathan B. & Mollie Darling Vann Beasley. Buried at Banner Chapel Advent Christian Church Cemetery.

Social Security Death Index

Name: Velma M. Altman SSN: Last Residence: 28334 Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 21 Apr 1922 Died: 28 Nov 2003 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1954)

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) December 1, 2003

DUNN -- Mrs. Velma Beasley Altman, 81, of 834 Partin Road, died Friday, Nov. 28, 2003. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Tuesday in Banner Chapel Advent Christian Church in Benson by the Revs. Glenn Phelps and Ken Pritchard. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

Mrs. Altman is survived by four daughters, Jeanette Barnes and Melva Blackmon, both of Fayetteville, Lois A. Lucas of Dunn and Glenda Evans of Goldsboro; a sister, Nancy B. Wood of Dunn; seven grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Cromartie-Miller & Lee Funeral Home in Dunn.

More About VELMA MAE BEASLEY: Burial: 02 Dec 2003, Banner's Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About DELMA FRANK ALTMAN: Burial: Banner's Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Myocardial Infarction

Occupation: Painter

Children of VELMA BEASLEY and DELMA ALTMAN are:

i. FRANCES JEANETTE⁶ ALTMAN, b. 20 Jun 1941, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? BARNES.

Notes for FRANCES JEANETTE ALTMAN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Frances Jeanette Altman Date of Birth: 20 Jun 1941 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Delma Frank Parent2 Name: Velma Mae Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 28 Page: 805

- ii. RUBY LOIS ALTMAN, b. 22 Mar 1946, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? LUCAS.
- iii. MELVA ROSE ALTMAN, b. 28 Dec 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? BLACKMON.
- iv. GLENDA ANN ALTMAN, b. 03 Apr 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? EVANS.

68. WILLIAM CAIRO⁵ BEASLEY, SR. (*JOHN IRA*⁴, *NEEDHAM MOORE*³, *JESSE*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 01 Sep 1900 in North Carolina, and died 03 Apr 1995 in Cumberland County, North Carolina. He married ROSALEE MITCHELL. She was born 25 Oct 1914, and died 30 Jul 1960 in Cumberland County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIAM CAIRO BEASLEY, SR.: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: William Cairo Beasley Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Ira Age: 94 Date of Birth: 1 Sep 1900 Residence County: Cumberland Residence State: North Carolina Date of Death: 3 Apr 1995 Death County: Cumberland Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: No institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in state Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) April 5, 1995

William Cairo Beasley, 94, of Route 2, Box 358, Fayetteville, died Monday in the Carrolton of Fayetteville. The funeral will be conducted at 4 p.m. Thursday in Bethany Church of God of Prophecy by the Revs. Donald Baldwin and Jim Kain. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

Mr. Beasley is survived by two daughters, Nettie B. Hair of the home and Elizabeth B. Jones of Fayetteville; a son, James F. Beasley of Edenton; a sister, Neva B. Melvin of Wilson; two brothers, G. Colon Beasley of Charlotte and James A. Beasley of Wade; seven grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rogers & Breece Funeral Home.

More About WILLIAM CAIRO BEASLEY, SR.: Burial: 06 Apr 1995, Bethany Church of God of Prophecy Cemetery, Stedman, North Carolina

Notes for ROSALEE MITCHELL: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Rosa L Beasley Race: White Age: 45 Date of Birth: 1915 Date of Death: 30 Jul 1960 Death County: Cumberland Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About ROSALEE MITCHELL: Burial: Bethany Church of God of Prophecy Cemetery, Stedman, North Carolina

Children of WILLIAM BEASLEY and ROSALEE MITCHELL are:

i. NETTIE LEE⁶ BEASLEY, b. 29 Jan 1938, Cumberland County, North Carolina; m. ? HAIR.

Notes for NETTIE LEE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Nettie Lee Beasley Date of Birth: 29 Jan 1938 Birth County: Cumberland Parent1 Name: William C Beasley Roll Number: B_C029_66001 Volume: 26 Page: 503

ii. WILLIAM CAIRO BEASLEY, JR., b. 24 Sep 1941, Cumberland County, North Carolina; d. 18 Feb 1962.

Notes for WILLIAM CAIRO BEASLEY, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Wm Cairio Beasley Jr. Date of Birth: 24 Sep 1941 Birth County: Cumberland Parent1 Name: W C Beasley Roll Number: B_C029_66001 Volume: 29 Page: 1047

More About WILLIAM CAIRO BEASLEY, JR.: Burial: Bethany Church of God of Prophecy Cemetery, Stedman, North Carolina

iii. JAMES FRANKLIN BEASLEY, b. 22 Sep 1943, Cumberland County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES FRANKLIN BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Franklin Beasley Date of Birth: 22 Sep 1943 Birth County: Cumberland Parent1 Name: Wm Cara Beasley Roll Number: B_C029_66002 Volume: 35 Page: 225

iv. ELIZABETH BEASLEY, m. ? JONES.

69. NEVA ELLEN⁵ BEASLEY (*JOHN IRA*⁴, *NEEDHAM MOORE*³, *JESSE*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 27 Sep 1910 in North Carolina, and died 04 Jul 2003 in Garner, Wake County, North Carolina.

She married AUSTIN B. MELVIN.

Notes for NEVA ELLEN BEASLEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Neva Ellen Melvin Gender: Female Race: White Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Beasley Age: 92 Years Date of Birth: 27 Sep 1910 Birth County: Cumberland Birth State: North Carolina Residence City: Garner Residence County: Wake **Residence State: North Carolina** Residence Zip Code: 27529 Education: 6th Date of Death: 4 Jul 2003 Death City: Garner Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death institution: Residence Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 14 Jul 2003 Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) July 5, 2003

GARNER -- Mrs. Neva Ellen Beasley Melvin, 92, wife of the late Austin B. Melvin of Garland and Garner, NC died at home Friday, July 4, 2003. She was a homemaker and textile worker and more importantly a minister of the gospel. She was an avid fundraiser for the establishment of new churches.

She is survived by three daughters, Louise Melvin Chester of Garner, NC, Magdalene West and husband Ralph Leon of Raleigh, NC, Carla Melvin Huddler of Columbus, IN; one son, Ira B. Melvin and wife, Margie of Chadbourn, NC; one brother, James Alton Beasley of Georgetown, IN. and a sister-in-law, Mary Beasley of Shelby, NC.

Children of NEVA BEASLEY and AUSTIN MELVIN are:

i. LOUISE⁶ MELVIN, m. ? CHESTER.

- 143. ii. MAGDALENE MELVIN, b. 25 Sep 1940; d. 28 Jan 2008.
 - iii. CARLA MELVIN, m. ? HUDDLER.
 - iv. IRA B. MELVIN, m. MARJORIE ?.

70. GEORGE COLON⁵ BEASLEY (*JOHN IRA*⁴, *NEEDHAM MOORE*³, *JESSE*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 01 Nov 1916 in North Carolina, and died 21 Feb 1999 in Shelby, Cleveland County, North Carolina. He married MARY S. ?.

Notes for GEORGE COLON BEASLEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: George Clolon Beasley Gender: Male Race: White Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Beasley Age: 82 Years Date of Birth: 1 Nov 1916 Birth County: Cumberland Birth State: North Carolina Residence City: Shelby **Residence County: Cleveland Residence State: North Carolina** Residence Zip Code: 28150 Education: 7th Occupation: Bus, truck, and stationary engine mechanics Industry: Motor vehicles and equipment Date of Death: 21 Feb 1999 Death City: Shelby Death County: Cleveland Death State: North Carolina institution: Hospital Inpatient Hospital Name: CLEVELAND MEM HOSP Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 4 Mar 1999 Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) February 22, 1999

SHELBY — George C. Beasley, 82, of 101 Perry St., formerly of Garland, died Sunday in Cleveland Memorial Hospital. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Tuesday in Friendship Baptist Church by the Revs. Mark L. Forrester and Fred Pleasant. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

Mr. Beasley is survived by his wife, Mary S. Beasley; a daughter, Nicole Nettle of Merritt Island, Fla.; two sons, George Beasley Jr. of Florence, S.C., and Larry G. Beasley of Shelby; a sister, Neva Melvin of Garland; a brother, Alton Beasley of Fayetteville; five grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Carter Funeral Home.

More About GEORGE COLON BEASLEY: Burial: 23 Feb 1999, Friendship Baptist Church Cemetery

Children of GEORGE BEASLEY and MARY ? are:

- i. NICOLE⁶ BEASLEY, m. ? NETTLE.
- ii. GEORGE COLON BEASLEY, JR..
- iii. LARRY G. BEASLEY, b. 26 Sep 1948, Cumberland County, North Carolina.

Notes for LARRY G. BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Larry Colon Beasley Date of Birth: 26 Sep 1948 Birth County: Cumberland Parent1 Name: George Colon Beasley Roll Number: B_C029_66002 Volume: 54 Page: 23

71. CHARLIE A.⁵ IVEY (*SARAH FRANCIS*⁴ *BEASLEY, NEEDHAM MOORE*³, *JESSE*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 25 Jan 1899 in North Carolina, and died 31 Oct 1958 in Cumberland County, North Carolina. He married SARAH ?.

Notes for CHARLIE A. IVEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Charlie A Ivey Death Date: 31 Oct 1958 Death County: Cumberland Death State: North Carolina Death Age Days: 26 Death Age Months: 9 Death Age: 59

Birth Date: 1899

Race: White

More About CHARLIE A. IVEY: Burial: Hodges Chapel Cemetery, Benson, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of CHARLIE IVEY and SARAH ? are:

- i. DORIS⁶ IVEY.
- ii. IRIS IVEY, m. BOBBY AUTRY.

72. WILLIAM GUTHRIE⁵ IVEY (*SARAH FRANCIS*⁴ *BEASLEY, NEEDHAM MOORE*³, *JESSE*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 08 Oct 1900 in North Carolina, and died 28 Nov 1995 in Sampson County, North Carolina. He married LELLAR MARIE CARROLL. She was born Abt. 1901.

Notes for WILLIAM GUTHRIE IVEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: William Guthrie Ivey Death Date: 28 Nov 1995 Death City: Clinton Death County: Sampson Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 95 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 8 Oct 1900

Residence County: Sampson Residence State: North Carolina Father: Ivey Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) November 29, 1995

ROSEBORO -- William Guthrie Ivey, 95, of Route 2, Box 453, died Tuesday in Southwood Nursing & Retirement Center. He was a retired farmer and a member of Mount Elam Baptist Church. The funeral will be conducted at 3 p.m. Thursday in Baptist Chapel Baptist Church by the Rev. Melinda Ivey and Elder Mott. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

Mr. Ivey is survived by two daughters, Othie I. Parker of Fayetteville and Margaret I. Fann of Roseboro; three sons, Odell Ivey of Autryville, Benny Ivey of Garner and Willis Ivey of Waynesville; a sister, Callie I. Ferrell of Savannah, Ga.; a brother, Needham Ivey of Erwin; 14 grandchildren; 20 great-grandchildren; and a great-great-grandchild.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Royal-Hall Funeral Home and other times at the home of Odell Ivey, 585 Hayes Mill Road, Autryville, N.C.

More About WILLIAM GUTHRIE IVEY: Burial: 30 Nov 1995, Baptist Chapel Baptist Church Cemetery Occupation: Farmer

Children of WILLIAM IVEY and LELLAR CARROLL are:

i. OTHIE⁶ IVEY, b. 1928, Sampson County, North Carolina; m. ? PARKER.

Notes for OTHIE IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ivey Date of Birth: 1928 Birth County: Sampson Parent1 Name: Wm G Ivey Roll Number: B_C087_66001 Volume: 15 Page: 105

- 144. ii. GUTHRIE ODELL IVEY, b. 19 Sep 1930, Sampson County, North Carolina; d. 30 Mar 2004, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - iii. BENNY ELBERT IVEY, b. 22 Dec 1933, Sampson County, North Carolina.

Notes for BENNY ELBERT IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Benny Elbert Ivey Date of Birth: 22 Dec 1933 Birth County: Sampson Parent1 Name: Wm Guthrie Ivey Roll Number: B_C087_66001 Volume: 20 Page: 111

 ISAAC VADER IVEY, b. 26 Sep 1936, Sampson County, North Carolina; d. 10 Oct 1968, Sampson County, North Carolina.

Notes for ISAAC VADER IVEY:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Isaac Vader Ivey Date of Birth: 26 Sep 1936 Birth County: Sampson Parent1 Name: Guthire Ivey Roll Number: B_C087_66001 Volume: 23 Page: 130

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Isaac Ivey Death Date: 10 Sep 1968 Death City: Clinton Date Death Recorded: Sep 1968 Death Age: 31

Birth Date: 1937

Residence County: Sampson Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1968-69

v. LILMA GRAY IVEY, b. 04 Jun 1939, Sampson County, North Carolina; d. 12 Nov 1983, Sampson County, North Carolina.

Notes for LILMA GRAY IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lilma Gray Ivey Date of Birth: 4 Jun 1939 Birth County: Sampson Parent1 Name: William Guthrie Ivey Roll Number: B_C087_66001 Volume: 26 Page: 743

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lilma Gray Williams Death Date: 12 Nov 1983 Death City: Clinton Death County: Sampson Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 44 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 4 Jun 1939 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Sampson Residence State: North Carolina Father: I Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Divorced Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

145. vi. WILLIS RAY IVEY, b. 08 Nov 1942, Sampson County, North Carolina; d. 26 Apr 1998, Waynesville, North Carolina.

vii. MARGARET IVEY, b. 1945, Sampson County, North Carolina; m. ? FANN.

Notes for MARGARET IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Margaret Ivey Date of Birth: 1945 Birth County: Sampson Parent1 Name: Wm G Ivey Roll Number: B_C087_66001 Volume: 32 Page: 551

73. CALLIE LENORA⁵ IVEY (*SARAH FRANCIS*⁴ *BEASLEY, NEEDHAM MOORE*³, *JESSE*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 12 Aug 1902 in North Carolina, and died 20 Nov 2003 in Savannah, Georgia. She married OLLIE THOMAS FERRELL. He was born 08 May 1916 in North Carolina, and died 21 Jun 1981 in Fayetteville, North Carolina.

Notes for CALLIE LENORA IVEY: Dunn Daily Record Friday, November 21, 2003

Callie Ivey Ferrell, 101, of Savannah, Ga., formerly of Wade, died Thursday in Savannah.

The Sampson County native was a daughter of the late Drewy V. and Sarah Beasley Ivey and the widow of Ollie T. Ferrell. She was preceded in death by brothers, Charlie Ivey, Guthrie Ivey, Needham Ivey and Hess Ivey; and a sister, Ozzie I. Autry.

Funeral services will be held Sunday at 2:30 p.m. at Skinner & Smith Funeral Home by the Rev. Melinda Ivey. Burial will be in Hodges Chapel Cemetery. Survivors include a daughter, Frances Graff and husband Nelson of Savannah; grandchildren, Andrea Madison and Jeffrey Graff; and four great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends Sunday from 1 to 2:30 p.m. at Skinner & Smith Funeral Home in Dunn and other times at the home of Julia Darroch, 108 W. D St., Erwin.

The family requests that contributions be made to Center Baptist Church, 4980 Wade-Stedman Road, Wade, N.C. 28395.

More About CALLIE LENORA IVEY: Burial: Hodges Chapel Cemetery, Benson, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for OLLIE THOMAS FERRELL: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Ollie Thomas Ferrell Death Date: 21 Jun 1981 Death City: Fayetteville Death County: Cumberland Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 65 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 8 May 1916 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Cumberland Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: Yes Institution: Veterans Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About OLLIE THOMAS FERRELL: Burial: Hodges Chapel Cemetery, Benson, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Lung Cancer

Child of CALLIE IVEY and OLLIE FERRELL is: 146. i. FRANCES GERALINE⁶ FERRELL, b. 02 Oct 1942.

74. NEEDHAM ALLEN⁵ IVEY (*SARAH FRANCIS*⁴ *BEASLEY, NEEDHAM MOORE*³, *JESSE*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 13 Nov 1903 in Sampson County, North Carolina, and died 05 Apr 1996 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married ORA PHILLIPS, daughter of WILLIAM PHILLIPS and LESSIE LOCKAMY. She was born 28 May 1908 in North Carolina, and died 13 Nov 1974 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for NEEDHAM ALLEN IVEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Needham Allen Ivey Death Date: 5 Apr 1996 Death City: Erwin Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 92 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 13 Nov 1903

Residence City: Erwin Residence County: Harnett Residence State: North Carolina Father: Ivey Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) April 7, 1996

ERWIN -- Needham Allen Ivey, 92, of 1002 Walnut Drive died Friday in Good Hope Hospital. He had been a dispatcher for the Erwin Police Department and had retired from Burlington Mills after more than 40 years.

The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Monday in Antioch Pentecostal Free Will Baptist Church by the Revs. Wesley Hamilton and Ralph Byrd. Burial will be in the Veteran's Memorial Park in Dunn.

Mr. Ivey is survived by three sons, David A. Ivey of Erwin, Charles L. Ivey of Charleston, S.C., and the Rev. Edward P. Ivey of Clermont, Fla.; a daughter, Julia I. Wrench of Erwin; a sister, Callie Ferrell of Savannah, Ga.; four grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Skinner Funeral Home and other times at 108 W. D St. in Erwin.

More About NEEDHAM ALLEN IVEY: Burial: 08 Apr 1996, Veteran's Memorial Park, Dunn, North Carolina Occupation: Textile Worker/Police Dispatcher

Notes for ORA PHILLIPS: Name: ORA IVEY Place of Death: Erwin, Harnett Place of Residence: Erwin, Harnett Institution: General Hospital 20-34 Beds Death Date: November 13, 1974 Gender: Female Age: 66 Years Attendant: Physician Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Race: White

More About ORA PHILLIPS: Burial: 15 Nov 1974, Veteran's Memorial Park Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Breast Cancer

Children of NEEDHAM IVEY and ORA PHILLIPS are:

i. DAVID ALLEN⁶ IVEY, b. 22 Mar 1931, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for DAVID ALLEN IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index 1800-2000 ancestry.com

Name: David Allen Ivey Date of Birth: 22 Mar 1931 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Needham Allen Ivey Roll Number: B_C048_66003 Volume: 18 Page: 509

- ii. CHARLES L. IVEY.
- EDWARD P. IVEY, b. 01 Jul 1943, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. SYLVIA ANN TURNAGE, 08 Feb 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina; b. 27 Feb 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for EDWARD P. IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index 1800-2000 ancestry.com

Name: Edward Philip Ivey Date of Birth: 1 Jul 1943 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Needham Allen Ivey Roll Number: B_C048_66002 Volume: 30 Page: 436

Marriage Notes for EDWARD IVEY and SYLVIA TURNAGE: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6900129 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: IVEY, EDWARD PHILLIP Bride: TURNAGE, SYLVIA ANN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 02/08/1969 Volume: 1969 Page: 129

More About EDWARD IVEY and SYLVIA TURNAGE: Marriage: 08 Feb 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina

iv. JULIA IVEY, b. 10 Mar 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? WRENCH.

Notes for JULIA IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index 1800-2000 ancestry.com

Name: Julia Ivey Date of Birth: 10 Mar 1947 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Needham Allen Ivey Roll Number: B_C048_66002 Volume: 35 Page: 381

75. OZZIE LEARY⁵ IVEY (*SARAH FRANCIS*⁴ *BEASLEY, NEEDHAM MOORE*³, *JESSE*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 09 Dec 1906 in North Carolina, and died 05 Jun 1986 in Fayetteville, North Carolina. She married BAINBRIDGE AUTRY 02 Jun 1926. He was born 10 Jul 1908, and died 30 Nov 1951 in Graham, North Carolina.

Notes for OZZIE LEARY IVEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Ozzie Leary Ivey Death Date: 5 Jun 1986 Death City: Fayetteville Death County: Cumberland Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 79 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 9 Dec 1906 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Fayetteville Residence County: Cumberland Residence State: North Carolina Father: I Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

Notes for BAINBRIDGE AUTRY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Bainbrid Autry Death Date: 30 Nov 1951 Death County: Graham Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 43

Birth Date: 1908

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About BAINBRIDGE AUTRY and OZZIE IVEY: Marriage: 02 Jun 1926

Children of OZZIE IVEY and BAINBRIDGE AUTRY are:

- i. NAOMI⁶ AUTRY, b. 30 Aug 1927, Sampson County, North Carolina; d. 30 May 1928.
- ii. FRANCES WILLADENE AUTRY, b. 30 Jun 1929, Sampson County, North Carolina.

Notes for FRANCES WILLADENE AUTRY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Frances Willadene Autry Date of Birth: 30 Jun 1929 Birth County: Sampson Parent1 Name: Bainbridge Autry Roll Number: B_C087_66001 Volume: 16 Page: 644

76. HESSIE V.⁵ IVEY (*SARAH FRANCIS*⁴ *BEASLEY, NEEDHAM MOORE*³, *JESSE*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 10 Jul 1910 in North Carolina, and died 27 Jun 1968 in Cumberland County, North Carolina. He married ?.

Notes for HESSIE V. IVEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Hessie Ivey Death Date: 27 Jun 1968 Date Death Recorded: Jun 1968 Death Age: 57

Birth Date: 1911

Residence County: Cumberland Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Institution: Home Attendant: Coroner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1968-69

More About HESSIE V. IVEY: Burial: Hodges Chapel Cemetery, Benson, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of HESSIE IVEY and ? are:

i. DEBBIE KAY⁶ IVEY, b. 18 Mar 1962, Cumberland County, North Carolina.

Notes for DEBBIE KAY IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Debbie Kay Ivey Date of Birth: 18 Mar 1962 Birth County: Cumberland Parent1 Name: Hessie V Ivey Roll Number: B_C029_66005 Volume: 177 Page: 259

ii. LEMMIE VADON IVEY, b. 25 Apr 1963, Cumberland County, North Carolina.

Notes for LEMMIE VADON IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lemmie Vadon Ivey Date of Birth: 25 Apr 1963 Birth County: Cumberland Parent1 Name: Hessie V Ivey Roll Number: B_C029_66005 Volume: 190 Page: 411

77. LILLIE BEATRICE⁵ NORRIS (*SARAH PENNY*⁴ *BYRD*, *WINNIFRED*³ *BEASLEY*, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 22 Jul 1895 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 18 Apr 1978 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married CHARLIE WILSON JACKSON 19 Sep 1913 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of ISAIAH JACKSON and HARRIET ?. He was born 17 Oct 1893 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 14 Nov 1966 in Dabney, Vance County, North Carolina.

Notes for LILLIE BEATRICE NORRIS: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Lillie Norris Jackson Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Age: 82 Date of Birth: 22 Jul 1895 Residence City: Henderson Residence County: Vance Date of Death: 18 Apr 1978 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Vance Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in state Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1978

More About LILLIE BEATRICE NORRIS: Burial: Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for CHARLIE WILSON JACKSON: **WWI Draft Registration Card list birth year as 1893 while cemetery records lists birth year as 1890.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Charlie Wilson Jackson Sr. Date of Death: 14 Nov 1966 Death City: Dabney Death County: Vance Death State: North Carolina

More About CHARLIE WILSON JACKSON: Burial: Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Cotton Mill Employee

Marriage Notes for LILLIE NORRIS and CHARLIE JACKSON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 1300085 Date Filed: 09/16/1913 12:00:00 AM Groom: JACKSON, C W Bride: NORRIS, LILLIE V Maiden Surname: NORRIS Date of Marriage: 09/19/1913 Volume: 1913 Page: 85

More About CHARLIE JACKSON and LILLIE NORRIS:

Marriage: 19 Sep 1913, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of LILLIE NORRIS and CHARLIE JACKSON are:

i. ALTON⁶ JACKSON, b. 02 Sep 1915, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 1915, North Carolina.

Notes for ALTON JACKSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Alton Jackson Date of Birth: 2 Sep 1915 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Charlie Wilson Jackson Roll Number: B_C048_66001 Page: 560

More About ALTON JACKSON: Burial: Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

ii. NOVA LEE JACKSON, b. 1917, North Carolina; d. 07 Feb 1956, Middleburg, Vance County, North Carolina; m. ? BLAKE.

Notes for NOVA LEE JACKSON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Nova Lee Jackson Blake Date of Death: 7 Feb 1956 Death City: Middleburg Death County: Vance Death State: North Carolina

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Nova L Blake Race: White Age: 38 Date of Birth: 1918 Date of Death: 7 Feb 1956 Death County: Vance Death State: North Carolina Source Vendor: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About NOVA LEE JACKSON: Burial: Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina iii. RACHEL JACKSON, b. 1919, North Carolina; d. 21 Oct 1973, Henderson, Vance County, North Carolina; m. ? REARDON.

Notes for RACHEL JACKSON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Rachel Reardon Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Age: 54 Date of Birth: 1919 Residence County: Vance Date of Death: 21 Oct 1973 Death County: Vance Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Medical Examiner Recorded date: 1963 Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Rachel Jackson Reardon Date of Death: 21 Oct 1973 Death City: Henderson Death County: Vance Death State: North Carolina

- 147. iv. CHARLIE WILBURN JACKSON, b. 25 Aug 1922, Vance County, North Carolina; d. 23 Sep 2002, Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina.
 - v. FRED WASHINGTON JACKSON, SR., b. 04 Oct 1924, Vance County, North Carolina; d. 25 Jan 2008, Henderson, Vance County, North Carolina.
 - vi. LESSIE FLORENCE JACKSON, b. 10 Aug 1926, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 08 Dec 1926, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for LESSIE FLORENCE JACKSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lessie Florence Jackson Date of Birth: 10 Aug 1926 Gender: Female

148.

Race: White Birth County: Johnston {Note from Deb:Death certificate lists birthplace as Harnett County} Parent1 Name: Chas Parent2 Name: Lillie Norris Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 13 Page: 469

More About LESSIE FLORENCE JACKSON: Cause of Death: Died Suddenly in Bed at Night

- 149. vii. JESSIE MAE JACKSON, b. 04 May 1928, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 28 Apr 2008, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - viii. LESLIE J. JACKSON, b. 04 May 1928, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ix. MARY MAGDALENE JACKSON, b. 03 Sep 1932, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 06 Sep 1981; m. ? STRICKLAND.

More About MARY MAGDALENE JACKSON: Burial: Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

x. CORNELIA JACKSON, b. 18 Aug 1934, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for CORNELIA JACKSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Cornelia Jackson Date of Birth: 18 Aug 1934 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Charlie Wilson Jackson Roll Number: B_C048_66003 Volume: 21 Page: 627

xi. HARRIET JACKSON, m. ? GUPTON.

78. NAOMI WINNIFRED⁵ NORRIS (*SARAH PENNY⁴ BYRD, WINNIFRED³ BEASLEY, JAMES², JOSHUA¹*) was born 22 Apr 1915 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 20 Apr 1995 in Wilmington, New Hanover County, North Carolina. She married HENRY RUFUS AUSTIN, son of W. AUSTIN and LOUISA TEMPLE. He was born 14 Feb 1914, and died 16 Jan 1998 in Wilmington, New Hanover County, North Carolina.

Notes for NAOMI WINNIFRED NORRIS: Smithfield Herald Obituary ID: 1804 Name (Age): AUSTIN, Naomi N. (79) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/21/1995 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Preston and Sarah Byrd Norris

Name: NAOMI AUSTIN Age: 79 Years Death Date: 20 April 1995 Place of Death: Wilmington, New Hanover, North Carolina Birth Date: 22 April 1915 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: NORRIS State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Wilmington, New Hanover, North Carolina

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) April 21, 1995

WILMINGTON -- Mrs. Naomi W. Norris Austin, 79, of 121 Racing Drive, formerly of Harnett County, died Thursday in Liberty Commons Nursing Center. She was employed with Block Industries as an inspector. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Saturday in Rose & Graham Funeral chapel in Benson by the Rev. Jerry Beck. Burial will be in Roselawn Cemetery.

Mrs. Austin is survived by her husband, Henry R. Austin of Carolina Beach; a son, Dwight Austin of Carolina Beach; a sister, Pearl Byrd of Falcon; three grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home.

More About NAOMI WINNIFRED NORRIS: Burial: 22 Apr 1995, Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for HENRY RUFUS AUSTIN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 1768 Name (Age): AUSTIN, Henry Rufus (83) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/20/1998 Other Pub. Info.: b. 2-14-1914 s/o W.C./Louiza Temple -- Carolina Beach

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC)

CAROLINA BEACH -- Henry Rufus Austin, 83, of Carolina Beach, formerly of the Benson area, died Friday in New Hanover Regional Medical Center in Wilmington. He was a member of First Baptist Church and was a farmer. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Monday in Rose & Graham Funeral Home chapel in Benson by the Rev. Robert Bankhead. Burial will be in Roselawn Cemetery.

Mr. Austin in survived by a son, H. Dwight Austin of Carolina Beach; a brother, Lester Austin of Smithfield; three grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren. The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made to Carolina Beach Presbyterian Church & Hospice of Wilmington, 725-A Wellington Ave., Wilmington, N.C. 28401.

More About HENRY RUFUS AUSTIN: Burial: 19 Jan 1998, Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Child of NAOMI NORRIS and HENRY AUSTIN is: i. H. DWIGHT⁶ AUSTIN.

79. FREDA PEARL⁵ NORRIS (*SARAH PENNY*⁴ *BYRD*, *WINNIFRED*³ *BEASLEY*, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 09 Apr 1921 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married RALPH BYRD.

Children of FREDA NORRIS and RALPH BYRD are:

- i. WILLIAM CLARENCE⁶ BYRD, b. 26 Nov 1941, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. LEDA PEARL BYRD, b. 17 Jun 1943, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. RALPH BYRD, JR., b. 07 Aug 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iv. LESSIE GAYLE BYRD, b. 26 Apr 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? PARKER.
- v. PENNY SUE BYRD, b. 08 Aug 1948, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? MCCORMICK.
- vi. CONNIE BELINDA BYRD, b. 13 Aug 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? COOK.
- 150. vii. JAMES EDWARD BYRD, b. 18 Apr 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 01 Jun 2007, Harnett County, North Carolina.

80. RUBY EVELINE⁵ NORRIS (*SARAH PENNY⁴ BYRD, WINNIFRED³ BEASLEY, JAMES², JOSHUA¹*) was born 22 Dec 1924 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 04 Feb 1986 in Granville County, North Carolina. She married CECIL WAYTIS STANCIL, son of WILLIAM STANCIL and ELIZA MCLAMB. He was born 15 Nov 1923 in Wake County, North Carolina, and died 16 Jan 1982 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for RUBY EVELINE NORRIS: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996 Name: Eveline Norris Stancil Death Date: 4 Feb 1986 Death County: Granville Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 61 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 22 Dec 1924 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Harnett Residence State: North Carolina Father: N Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: Yes Institution: Mental Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About RUBY EVELINE NORRIS: Burial: Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About CECIL WAYTIS STANCIL:

Burial: 18 Jan 1982, Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

Cause of Death: Acute Myocardial Infarction Associated with Congestive Heart Failure Occupation: Farmer

Child of RUBY NORRIS and CECIL STANCIL is:

i. CECIL ALLAN⁶ STANCIL, b. 17 Aug 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina.

81. IRENE⁵ BEASLEY (*FESTUS*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 01 Mar 1896 in Cumberland County, North Carolina, and died 12 Apr 1985 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married HANDY B. BAREFOOT 28 Mar 1915 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of JOHN BAREFOOT and LAURA ?. He was born 17 Nov 1895, and died 29 Oct 1980 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for IRENE BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 3821 Name (Age): BAREFOOT, Irene Beasley Obit. Pub. Date: 04/16/1985 Other Pub. Info.: b. 1 Mar 1896, Cumberland Co., d. 12 Apr 1985, d/o Festus and Dicey Lee Beasley, w/o Handy, Roselawn Cem.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Irene Beasley Barefoot Death Date: 12 Apr 1985 Death City: Erwin Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 89 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 1 Mar 1896 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: B Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1983-87

More About IRENE BEASLEY: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest - M. I.

Notes for HANDY B. BAREFOOT: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 3806 Name (Age): BAREFOOT, Handy B. (84) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/31/1980 Other Pub. Info.: b. 17 Nov 1895, s/o John Allen and Laura Barefoot, Roselawn Cem. Benson

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Handy Barefoot Death Date: 29 Oct 1980 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 84 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 17 Nov 1895 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About HANDY B. BAREFOOT: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for IRENE BEASLEY and HANDY BAREFOOT: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Irene Beasley Gender: Female

Spouse: Handy B Barefoot Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 28 Mar 1915 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About HANDY BAREFOOT and IRENE BEASLEY: Marriage: 28 Mar 1915, Johnston County, North Carolina

Child of IRENE BEASLEY and HANDY BAREFOOT is:

i. GERTRUDE⁶ BAREFOOT.

82. ANNIE CORNELIA⁵ BEASLEY (*FESTUS*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 07 Jan 1907 in North Carolina, and died 08 Jul 1939 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married JOHN OSCAR BAREFOOT. He was born 04 Feb 1906, and died 12 Sep 1963 in Johnston

County, North Carolina.

Notes for ANNIE CORNELIA BEASLEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Annie C Barefoot Death Date: 7 Jul 1939 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 32

Birth Date: 1907

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About ANNIE CORNELIA BEASLEY: Burial: John A. Barefoot Cemetery, SR 1116 (near Hwy. 242), Meadow Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JOHN OSCAR BAREFOOT: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: John O Barefoot Death Date: 12 Sep 1963 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 56

Birth Date: 1907

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About JOHN OSCAR BAREFOOT:

Burial: John A. Barefoot Cemetery, SR 1116 (near Hwy. 242), Meadow Township, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ANNIE BEASLEY and JOHN BAREFOOT are:

- 151. i. ROBY EDWARD⁶ BAREFOOT, b. 17 Feb 1929, North Carolina; d. 18 May 1970, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 152. ii. ILA RUTH BAREFOOT, b. 14 Mar 1934, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 24 Jun 2000, Durham, North Carolina.
 - iii. SHIRLEY MAE BAREFOOT, b. 23 Dec 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SHIRLEY MAE BAREFOOT: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Shirley Mae Barefoot Date of Birth: 23 Dec 1937 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: John Oscar Parent2 Name: Annie Cornelia Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 25 Page: 829

- iv. HILDA BAREFOOT.
- v. ROBERT BAREFOOT.

83. HESTER BELL⁵ PARKER (*QUINTON CORNELIUS*⁴, *SIVEL*³ *BEASLEY, JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 02 Nov 1902, and died 14 Dec 1973 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married YOUNG PAUL PARKER Abt. 1920. He was born 24 Oct 1900, and died 11 May 1971 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for HESTER BELL PARKER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 39375 Name (Age): PARKER, Hester Bell (Mrs.) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/18/1973 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Quinton Cornelius/Georgianna Stanley Parker

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Hester Parker Death Date: 14 Dec 1973 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: 1963 Death Age: 71

Birth Date: 1902

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Social Security Death Index

Name: Hester Parker SSN: Last Residence: 27524 Four Oaks, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 2 Nov 1902 Died: Dec 1973 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1962)

Notes for YOUNG PAUL PARKER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 39556 Name (Age): PARKER, Y. Paul (70) Obit. Pub. Date: 05/14/1971 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Young Parker Death Date: 11 May 1971 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: May 1961 Death Age: 70

Birth Date: 1901

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Social Security Death Index

Name: Young Parker SSN: Last Residence: 27524 Four Oaks, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 24 Oct 1900 Died: May 1971 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1957)

More About YOUNG PAUL PARKER: Occupation: Farmer

More About YOUNG PARKER and HESTER PARKER: Marriage: Abt. 1920

Children of HESTER PARKER and YOUNG PARKER are:

- i. GEORGIA RUTH⁶ PARKER, b. 26 Oct 1921, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 d. 08 May 2000, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.
 - ii. ELIZABETH PARKER, b. Abt. 1926.
 - iii. BUDDY PARKER.
 - iv. LARRY PARKER.
 - v. YOUNG JUNIOR PARKER, b. 15 Feb 1943, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for YOUNG JUNIOR PARKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Young Junior Parker Date of Birth: 15 Feb 1943 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hester Parent2 Name: Paul Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 30 Page: 640

84. PEARL⁵ PARKER (*QUINTON CORNELIUS*⁴, *SIVEL*³ *BEASLEY*, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 21 Oct 1905, and died 18 Jun 1967. She married HENRY CLAY BROWN, son of LARKIN BROWN and SYLVIA HUSKEY. He was born 16 Jun 1895 in Tennessee, and died 01 Jun 1982 in Virginia.

Notes for PEARL PARKER: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 8443 Name (Age): BROWN, Pearl (61) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/20/1967 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Quention C. and Anna Stanley Parker, w/o Clay, Four Oaks

More About PEARL PARKER: Burial: Four Oaks Town Cemetery, Johnsotn County, North Carolina

Notes for HENRY CLAY BROWN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 8277 Name (Age): BROWN, Clay Obit. Pub. Date: 06/04/1982 Other Pub. Info.: b. 16 Jun 1895, s/o Larkin and Sylvia Huskey Brown, Four Oaks Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Clay Brown Death Date: 1 Jun 1982 Death State: Virginia Death Age: 86 Burial Location: Burial out of state

Birth Date: 16 Jun 1895 Birth Location: Tennessee

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Veterans Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About HENRY CLAY BROWN: Burial: Four Oaks Town Cemetery, Johnsotn County, North Carolina

Child of PEARL PARKER and HENRY BROWN is:

i. HOMER CLAY⁶ BROWN, b. 12 Oct 1924, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for HOMER CLAY BROWN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Homer Clay Brown

Date of Birth: 12 Oct 1924 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Henry Clay Parent2 Name: Pearl Parker Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 11 Page: 107

85. ERNEST BRASTON⁵ BEASLEY (*JOHN HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 11 Dec 1903 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 09 Oct 1950 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married AGNES IRENE JACKSON. She was born 10 May 1908, and died 02 Aug 1966.

More About ERNEST BRASTON BEASLEY: Burial: 10 Oct 1950, Greenwood Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardio Vascular Renal Disease

More About AGNES IRENE JACKSON: Burial: Greenwood Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of ERNEST BEASLEY and AGNES JACKSON are:

154.

- i. WALLACE EARLEY⁶ BEASLEY, b. 28 Jan 1928, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 28 Oct 1995, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. ERNEST BRASTON BEASLEY, JR., b. 22 Nov 1933, Harnett County, North Carolina.

86. WILLIE AUSTIN⁵ BEASLEY (*JOHN HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 28 Sep 1905 in North Carolina, and died 10 Sep 1967. He married LELA WILSON 06 Dec 1928 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of ALONZA WILSON and LAUNA BENNETT. She was born 07 Sep 1909, and died 22 Dec 1935 in Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIE AUSTIN BEASLEY:

** Birth & Death dates taken from headston & burial info at Kennebec Baptist Church Cemetry, Wake County, North Carolina. Also info provided by Sarah Beasley Wheatley.

Social Security Death Index

Name: Willie Beasley SSN: Last Residence: 27526 Fuquay Varina, Wake, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 28 Aug 1904 Died: Sep 1967 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951) More About WILLIE AUSTIN BEASLEY: Burial: Kennebec Baptist Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina

Notes for LELA WILSON: ** Birth & Death dates taken from headston & burial info at Kennebec Baptist Church Cemetry, Wake County, North Carolina. Also info provided by Sarah Beasley Wheatley.

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lela F Beasley Death Date: 23 Dec 1935 Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 27

Birth Date: 1908

Race: White

Source: NC State Archives. North Carolina Deaths, 1908-67

More About LELA WILSON: Burial: Kennebec Baptist Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for WILLIE BEASLEY and LELA WILSON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 2800009 Date Filed: 12/06/1928 12:00:00 AM Groom: BEASLEY, W A Bride: WILSON, LENA Maiden Surname: WILSON Date of Marriage: 12/06/1928 Volume: 1928 Page: 9

More About WILLIE BEASLEY and LELA WILSON: Marriage: 06 Dec 1928, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of WILLIE BEASLEY and LELA WILSON is:

i. INFANT SON⁶ BEASLEY, b. 28 Oct 1933; d. 28 Oct 1933.

More About INFANT SON BEASLEY: Burial: Kennebec Baptist Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina **87.** LESSIE MAE⁵ BEASLEY (*JOHN HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 01 Jul 1907 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 19 Feb 2001. She married WILLIAM ROBERT ASHWORTH 09 Feb 1927 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of WILLIAM ASHWORTH and VIRGINIA OLIVE. He was born 18 Sep 1897, and died 24 Aug 1970 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for LESSIE MAE BEASLEY: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 2178 Name (Age): ASHWORTH, Lessie Beasley (93) Obit. Pub. Date: 02/23/2001 Other Pub. Info.: Mt. Moriah Baptist Church Cemetery

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) February 22, 2001

GARNER - Lessie B. Ashworth 93, died February 19, 2001. Funeral services will be held on Thursday at 2 p.m. at McLaurin Funeral Home Chapel. Burial will follow at Mt. Moriah Baptist Church Cemetery.

She is survived by her sons: Brooks Ashworth of Fuquay-Varina, Leamon Ashworth of Fayetteville, Sam (Vinston) Ashworth of San Antonio TX, AD (Aaron) Ashworth of Manson; daughters, Febbie Prince of Middlesex, Sarah Knowles of Raleigh; brothers, Alford Beasley of Lawton, OK, Allison Beasley of Garner, Corbett Beasley of Fuquay-Varina, Raymond Beasley of Willow Springs; 24 grandchildren; 35 great-grandchildren. She was preceded in death by two sons, Bill (Linwood) Ashworth and James Ashworth and several brothers and sisters.

The family will receive friends on Wednesday night from 7-9 p.m. at McLaurin Funeral Home. Arrangements by McLaurin Funeral Home, Clayton.

More About LESSIE MAE BEASLEY: Burial: Mt. Moriah Baptist Church Cemetery

Notes for WILLIAM ROBERT ASHWORTH: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: William Ashworth Death Date: 24 Aug 1970 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Aug 1960 Death Age: 72

Birth Date: 1898

Residence County: Wake Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: Institution: Home Attendant: Medical Examiner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

Fayetteville Observer (Fayetteville, NC) August 6, 1970 (courtesy of Sarah Frances Beasley Wheatley)

Clayton - Funeral services for William Robert Ashworth, 72, carpenter and farmer, who died Monday in a train accident, were held today at Mount Moriah Baptist Church by the Revs. Earl Phillips and James West. Burial was in the church cemetery.

Surviving are his wife, Mrs. Lessie Ashworth of the home; two daughters, Mrs. Febbie Prince of Fayetteville and Mrs. Sarah Knowles of Raleigh; six sons James of Clayton, Brooks of Fuquay, Leamon and Linwood of Fayetteville, Ben V. of Ft Benning, GA and Aaron Ashworth of Chattanooga, Tenn. Three brothers, Lattie of Fuquay, Tom of Angier and Macon Ashworth of Apex; three sisters, Mrs. Lena Adams and Mrs. Dellmas Parrish of Angier and Mrs. Grace Fuller of Roxboro; 19 grandchildren.

More About WILLIAM ROBERT ASHWORTH: Burial: 26 Aug 1970, Mt. Moriah Baptist Church Cemetery

Marriage Notes for LESSIE BEASLEY and WILLIAM ASHWORTH: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 2700005 Date Filed: 02/09/1927 12:00:00 AM Groom: ASHWORTH, WILLIAM R Bride: BEASLEY, LESSIE Maiden Surname: BEASLEY Date of Marriage: 02/09/1927 Volume: 1927 Page: 5

More About WILLIAM ASHWORTH and LESSIE BEASLEY: Marriage: 09 Feb 1927, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of LESSIE BEASLEY and WILLIAM ASHWORTH are:

i. BROOKS⁶ ASHWORTH, b. 18 Dec 1927; m. FRANCES EVELYN KING; b. 20 Nov 1931; d. 31 Mar 1988, Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for FRANCES EVELYN KING: Name: FRANCES EVELYN ASHWORTH Age: 56 Years Death Date: 31 March 1988 Place of Death: Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 20 November 1931 Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: General Hospital Bed Code: 100 Beds & Over Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: KING State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Fuquay Varina, Wake, North Carolina

More About FRANCES EVELYN KING: Burial: Pleasant Grove Baptist Church Cemetery

- ii. JOHN LEAMON ASHWORTH, b. 04 Jun 1929.
- iii. LEANWOOD LEWIS ASHWORTH, b. 10 Jun 1931; d. 13 Jan 1994, Garner, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for LEANWOOD LEWIS ASHWORTH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 1533 Name (Age): ASHWORTH, Leanwood L. (62) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/14/1994 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Lessie Ashworth

Name: LEANWOOD LEWIS ASHWORTH Age: 62 Years Death Date: 13 January 1994 Place of Death: Garner, Wake, North Carolina Birth Date: 10 June 1931 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Medical Examiner Burial: Cremation in state Father: ASHWORTH State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Garner, Wake, North Carolina

iv. VINSTON LEE ASHWORTH, b. 30 Apr 1934, Harnett County, North Carolina;d. 02 May 2007, Johnston County, North Carolina.

More About VINSTON LEE ASHWORTH: Burial: Pinecrest Memorial Park Cemetery, Clayton, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiopulmonary Arrest Occupation: United States Army

v. JAMES FRANKIN ASHWORTH, b. 16 Jul 1939; d. 21 Dec 1989, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. JEAN JERNIGAN.

Notes for JAMES FRANKIN ASHWORTH: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 1530 Name (Age): ASHWORTH, James Franklin (50) Obit. Pub. Date: 12/22/1989 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Robert Ashworth, h/o Jean Jernigan Ashworth, Maplewood Cemetery, Clayton, NC

Name: JAMES FRANKLIN ASHWORTH Age: 50 Years Death Date: 21 December 1989 Place of Death: Johnston, North Carolina Birth Date: 16 July 1939 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: ASHWORTH State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Johnston, North Carolina

More About JAMES FRANKIN ASHWORTH: Burial: Maplewood Cemetery, Clayton, North Carolina

- vi. FEBBIE LOU ASHWORTH, b. 30 Mar 1941; m. ? PRINCE.
- vii. SARAH JANE ASHWORTH, b. 04 Apr 1948; m. ? KNOWLES.
- viii. AARON ASHWORTH.

88. NETTIE ELMA⁵ BEASLEY (*JOHN HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 10 Feb 1910 in North Carolina, and died 27 Jun 1990 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married MERMAN G. ASHWORTH 02 Jan 1937 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of WILLIAM ASHWORTH and VIRGINIA OLIVE. He was born 31 Mar 1914, and died 01 Jun 1972 in Durham, North Carolina.

Notes for NETTIE ELMA BEASLEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Nettie Elma Ashworth Death Date: 27 Jun 1990 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 80 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 10 Feb 1910 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Wake Residence State: North Carolina Father: Beasley Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About NETTIE ELMA BEASLEY: Burial: Kennebec Baptist Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina

Notes for MERMAN G. ASHWORTH: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Merman Ashworth Death Date: 1 Jun 1972 Death City: Durham (P) Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Jun 1962 Death Age: 58 Birth Date: 1914

Residence City: Fuquay Varina Residence County: Wake Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1970-74

More About MERMAN G. ASHWORTH: Burial: Kennebec Baptist Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for NETTIE BEASLEY and MERMAN ASHWORTH: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 3700008 Date Filed: 01/02/1937 12:00:00 AM Groom: ASHWORTH, MARMON Bride: BEASLEY, NETTIE Maiden Surname: BEASLEY Date of Marriage: 01/02/1937 Volume: 1937 Page: 8

More About MERMAN ASHWORTH and NETTIE BEASLEY: Marriage: 02 Jan 1937, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of NETTIE BEASLEY and MERMAN ASHWORTH is:

i. ANNIE LOUISE⁶ ASHWORTH, b. 17 May 1939, Harnett County, North Carolina.

89. ANNIE VADA⁵ BEASLEY (*JOHN HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 15 Apr 1912 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 20 Dec 1995 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married LENZIE GOULD PRINCE. He was born 03 Jul 1907, and died 02 Mar 1981 in Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for ANNIE VADA BEASLEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996 Name: Vada Beasley Prince Death Date: 20 Dec 1995 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 73 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 15 Apr 1922 {Note from Deb: Birth year should read 1912}

Residence County: Wake Residence State: North Carolina Father: Beasley Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About ANNIE VADA BEASLEY: Burial: Greenlawn Memorial Gardens Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina

Notes for LENZIE GOULD PRINCE: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lenzie Gould Prince Death Date: 2 Mar 1981 Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 73 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 3 Jul 1907 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Wake Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Medical Examiner

155.

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About LENZIE GOULD PRINCE: Burial: Greenlawn Memorial Gardens Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina

Children of ANNIE BEASLEY and LENZIE PRINCE are:

- i. LENZIE GLENN⁶ PRINCE, b. 29 Oct 1954; d. 13 Feb 2007.
 - ii. ANNA MARGARET PRINCE, m. ? STRICKLAND.
 - iii. HENRIETTA PRINCE, m. FRED RAGAN.
 - iv. BETTY RUTH PRINCE, m. ? JOHNSON.

90. MAMIE IRENE⁵ BEASLEY (*JOHN HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 22 Feb 1916 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 13 May 1999. She married HALFORD TIGUE MATTHEWS, SR., son of WILLIAM MATTHEWS and LURA HILLIARD. He was born 14 Feb 1915 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 24 Feb 1995 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for MAMIE IRENE BEASLEY: Social Security Death Index

Name: Irene B. Matthews
SSN:
Last Residence: 27526 Fuquay Varina, Wake, North Carolina, United States of America
Born: 22 Feb 1916
Last Benefit: 27526 Fuquay Varina, Wake, North Carolina, United States of America
Died: 13 May 1999
State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

Notes for HALFORD TIGUE MATTHEWS, SR.: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Halford Tigue Matthews Sr. Death Date: 24 Feb 1995 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 80 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 14 Feb 1915

Residence County: Harnett

Residence State: North Carolina Father: Matthews Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

Children of MAMIE BEASLEY and HALFORD MATTHEWS are:

- i. LURA JEAN⁶ MATTHEWS, b. 17 Apr 1938, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. HALFORD TIGUE MATTHEWS, JR., b. 29 Dec 1944, Harnett County, North Carolina.

91. ALFORD "ALFRED" IRON⁵ BEASLEY (*JOHN HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 31 Oct 1918 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 31 Dec 2004 in Lawton, Oklahoma. He married (1) JANIS MARY SINGFIELD 04 Apr 1941 in Lexington, South Carolina. She was born 23 Mar 1918, and died 18 May 2002. He married (2) EVELYN F. MCCLAID 31 Dec 1964 in Livingston, Wyoming. She was born 09 Sep 1912, and died 05 Mar 2000. He married (3) LINDA LEVINE 18 Aug 2003 in Wichita Falls, Texas.

Notes for ALFORD "ALFRED" IRON BEASLEY: Social Security Death Index

Name: Alfred Beasley SSN: Last Residence: 73507 Lawton, Comanche, Oklahoma, United States of America Born: 31 Oct 1918 Died: 31 Dec 2004 State (Year) SSN issued: Florida (Before 1951)

Lawton Constitution Sunday, January 02, 2005 (courtesy of Sarah Beasley Wheatley)

Funeral for retired First Sgt. Alfred Beasley, 86, Lawton, will be at 1:30 p.m. Tuesday at Becker Funeral Home Memorial Chapel with Jim McGuire, chaplain, Hospice of Southwest Oklahoma, officiating. Sgt. Beasley died Friday, Dec. 31, 2004, at his residence.

Burial with military honors will be at Post Cemetery, Fort Sill. He was born Oct. 31, 1918, in Lillington, N.C., to John Henry and Gillie Ann Barefoot Beasley. He grew up in Fuqua, N.C. He joined the Army on Sep. 5, 1939, and retired Feb. 28, 1969, with 30 years of service. He was a veteran of World War II and Korea. While in the Army, he earned the Bronze Star with

Oak Leaf Cluster and V for Valor. After his retirement, he went into the drapery industry for many years.

He married Janis Singfield on April 1, 1941, in Lexington, S.C. He later married Evelyn F. McClaid on Dec. 31, 1964, in Livingston, Wyo. She died March 5, 2000. He then married Linda L. Levine on Aug. 18, 2003, in Wichita Falls, Texas. He was a member of the VFW, the American Legion, Mount Scott Lodge No. 540, the Elks Lodge and the Retired Service Personnel Association. He was a 32nd-degree Mason, with a 50-year service pin. He was a Methodist.

Survivors include his wife, of the home; a son, Dennis Earl Beasley, Charlotte, N.C.; a daughter, Sarah Frances Wheatley, Stillwater; three brothers: Allison Beasley, Raleigh, N.C.; James Dee Beasley, Dunn, N.C.; and Raymond Beasley, Willow Springs, N.C.; two grandsons: Justin Beasley and Christopher Beasley both of Cleveland, Ohio; and a granddaughter, Stephanie Wheatley, Stillwater. He was preceded in death by his first wife; a sister, Lessie Mae Ashworth; and a brother, Harvey C. Beasley.

More About ALFORD "ALFRED" IRON BEASLEY: Burial: 04 Jan 2005, Fort Sill Post Cemetery, Fort Sill, Oklahoma Military service: United States Army/WWII & Korea Occupation: United States Army

Notes for JANIS MARY SINGFIELD: Social Security Death Index

Name: Janis M. Rockwell SSN: Last Residence: 74075 Stillwater, Payne, Oklahoma, United States of America Born: 23 Mar 1918 Died: 18 May 2002 State (Year) SSN issued: Ohio (Before 1951)

U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca.1775-2006

Name: Janis Mary Rockwell Service Info.: MSG US ARMY Birth Date: 23 Mar 1918 Death Date: 18 May 2002 Relation: Wife of Rockwell, Russell S Cemetery: Fort Sill Post Cemetery Cemetery Address: Director of Installations Building 1946 Fort Sill, OK 73503 Buried At: Section V Site 1550 More About JANIS MARY SINGFIELD: Burial: Fort Sill Post Cemetery, Fort Sill, Oklahoma

More About ALFORD BEASLEY and JANIS SINGFIELD: Marriage: 04 Apr 1941, Lexington, South Carolina

Notes for EVELYN F. MCCLAID: Social Security Death Index

Name: Evelyn F. Beasley SSN: Last Residence: 73502 Lawton, Comanche, Oklahoma, United States of America Born: 9 Sep 1912 Died: 5 Mar 2000 State (Year) SSN issued: Ohio (Before 1951)

More About ALFORD BEASLEY and EVELYN MCCLAID: Marriage: 31 Dec 1964, Livingston, Wyoming

More About ALFORD BEASLEY and LINDA LEVINE: Marriage: 18 Aug 2003, Wichita Falls, Texas

Children of ALFORD BEASLEY and JANIS SINGFIELD are:

- i. DENNIS EARL⁶ BEASLEY.
- 156. ii. SARAH FRANCES BEASLEY, b. Feb 1951.

92. ALLISON OXFORD⁵ BEASLEY (*JOHN HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 01 Feb 1920 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 28 Sep 2007. He married VONDA MAE LYONS. She was born 06 Jun 1925, and died 24 Jun 2004.

Notes for ALLISON OXFORD BEASLEY: News & Observer, The (NC) 09/29/2007

Allison "Shimidoll" Oxford Beasley, 87, died Friday, September 28, 2007. A graveside service will be held 2:00 p.m. Sunday, September 30, 2007 at Greenlawn Memorial Gardens, Route 55, Fuquay-Varina. Mr. Beasley was born in Harnett County in 1920 to the late John Henry and Annie Barefoot Beasley.

He is survived by his son, James Allison Beasley and wife, Carol; daughter, Mildred Beasley Seagroves and husband, Tommy; grandchildren, Monica Seagroves Fanjoy, James Alfred Beasley and Aimie Beasley Stetler; two great-granddaughters; his long time friend, Betty Duke and her family.

Allison spent most of his working life operating heavy equipment and building roads in several states. He spent later years gardening and giving to family and friends. He will be missed by many.

The family will receive friends 7:00-9:00 p.m. Saturday, September 29, 2007 at Thomas Funeral Home, 401 N. Ennis Street, Fuquay-Varina, NC. Condolences can be made at ThomasFuneral.com

More About ALLISON OXFORD BEASLEY: Burial: 30 Sep 2007, Greenlawn Memorial Gardens Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina Occupation: Heavy Equipment Operator

Notes for VONDA MAE LYONS: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) June 25, 2004

FUQUAY-VARINA -- Vonda Mae Lyons Beasley died Thursday, June 24, 2004. Graveside service and burial will be Saturday, June 26 at 10:00 a.m. at Greenlawn Memorial Gardens, Hwy 55, Fuquay-Varina.

Surviving, one sister, Mary Louise Stier of West Virginia; two children, Jimmie Beasley and wife, Carol Beasley and Mildred Beasley Seagroves and husband, Thomas V. Seagroves, all of Fuquay-Varina; three grandchildren, Monica Seagroves Fanjoy, Aimie Beasley Stetler and Al Beasley; and one greatgrandchild, Allison Marie Fanjoy.

The family will receive friends on Friday, June 25 from 7:00-8:30 p.m. at Thomas Funeral Home, 401 N. Ennis Street, Fuquay-Varina.

More About VONDA MAE LYONS: Burial: 26 Jun 2004, Greenlawn Memorial Gardens Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina

Children of ALLISON BEASLEY and VONDA LYONS are:

- i. JAMES ALLISON⁶ BEASLEY, m. CAROL ?.
- 157. ii. MILDRED BEASLEY.

93. HARVEY CORBETT⁵ BEASLEY (*JOHN HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 07 Jan 1924 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 12 May 2003 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married BETTY LEE JOHNSON, daughter of MACK JOHNSON and BESSIE BAKER. She was born 02 Dec 1926 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 19 Mar 2002 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About HARVEY CORBETT BEASLEY:

Burial: Greenlawn Memorial Gardens, Fuquay Varina, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiopulmonary Arrest/Metastatic Carcinoma of Small Intestine Occupation: Auto Body Shop Notes for BETTY LEE JOHNSON: Dunn Daily Record 3/21/2002

Betty Johnson Beasley, 75, of 180 Spence Mill Road, Fuquay-Varina, died Tuesday. Funeral services will be held today at 2 p.m. at Piney Grove Baptist Church. Burial will be at Greenlawn Memorial Gardens.

Survivors include her husband, Corbett Beasley; daughters, Georgia pearl Key and husband Bob of Miami, Fla., and Debra B. Jarmon and husband David; sons, Harvey Lee Beasley, Johnny Mack Beasley and wife Wanda, all of Fuquay-Varina; seven grandchildren; sisters, Janet Cole and Sarah Webb of Angier, Peggy Young of California and Millie Ferris of Missouri.

The family requests memorial contributions be made to Hospice of Harnett County. A service of Sugg Funeral Home.

More About BETTY LEE JOHNSON:

Burial: 21 Mar 2002, Greenlawn Memorial Gardens, Fuquay Varina, North Carolina Cause of Death: Respiratory Arrest/End Stage COPD

Children of HARVEY BEASLEY and BETTY JOHNSON are:

- i. HARVEY LEE⁶ BEASLEY, b. 06 Aug 1946, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. GEORGIA PEARL BEASLEY, b. 27 Apr 1948, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. BOB KEY.
- iii. DEBRA BEASLEY, m. DAVID JARMON.
- iv. JOHNNY MACK BEASLEY, m. WANDA ?.

94. PENNIE ANN⁵ BASS (*LENA LEONA⁴ BEASLEY, JOSHUA³, JAMES², JOSHUA¹*) was born 07 Aug 1914 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 14 May 2005. She married (1) DALLAS COLEMAN STEWART, son of JESSE STEWART and LOUEMMA ?. He was born 25 Nov 1910 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 22 Oct 1961 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (2) EULAND JERNIGAN, son of ? JERNIGAN and NANCY EDWARDS. He was born 05 Jan 1920, and died 24 Nov 1994 in Chapel Hill, Orange County, North Carolina.

Notes for PENNIE ANN BASS: Dunn Daily Record 05/16/2005

Pennie Stewart Jernigan of 1101 Hartwell Street, Garner, died Saturday, May 14, 2005, at Forest of Laurel Glenn. She was born in Harnett County to the late James Williams and Lena Leona Beasley Bass. She was preceded in death by her husbands, Dallas C. Stewart and Euland Jernigan; a daughter, Betty Stewart; and a son, W.D. Stewart. Mrs. Jernigan was a member of Roanoke Chapel Church in Newton Grove.

Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Tuesday at Cromartie-Miller & Lee Funeral Home

Chapel by Dr. Harvey Whaley. Burial will be at Memorial Cemetery.

Survivors include a daughter, Delois Stephenson and husband Jerry of Garner; a son, Ronald C. Stewart of Newton Grove; a brother, Clarence J. Bass and wife Janie of Dunn; grandchildren, Dallas Stephenson, Dana Christopher and husband Ryan, Connie Smith, William Douglas Hall and wife Rhonda, Gail House and husband Leon; and seven great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Cromartie-Miller & Lee Funeral Home in Dunn.

More About PENNIE ANN BASS: Burial: 17 May 2005, Veteran's Memorial Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina

More About DALLAS COLEMAN STEWART: Burial: 24 Oct 1961, Veteran's Memorial Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cancer of Soft Palate Occupation: Laborer/Hatchery

Notes for EULAND JERNIGAN: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Euland Jernigan Death Date: 24 Nov 1994 Death City: Chapel Hill (P) Death County: Orange Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 74 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 5 Jan 1920

Residence County: Sampson Residence State: North Carolina Father: Jernigan Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) November 26, 1994

NEWTON GROVE -- Euland Jernigan, 74, of Route 2 died Thursday. He was a farmer. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Sunday in Roanoke PFWB Church by the Rev. Jack

Collier. Burial will be in Memorial Cemetery in Dunn.

Mr. Jernigan is survived by his wife, Penny B. Jernigan of the home; his mother, Nancy E. Jernigan of Newton Grove; a stepson, Ronald C. Stewart of Newton Grove; a stepdaughter, Delois S. Stephenson of Garner; two brothers, J.M. Jernigan of Clinton and Marvin Jernigan of Newton Grove; a sister, Hazel Poltis of Ormond Beach, Fla.; five grandchildren; and seven great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Cromartie-Miller & Lee Funeral Home in Dunn.

More About EULAND JERNIGAN:

Burial: 27 Nov 1994, Veteran's Memorial Cemetery, Dunn, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer

Children of PENNIE BASS and DALLAS STEWART are:

- 158.
- i. RONALD COLEMAN⁶ STEWART, b. 16 Jan 1938, Cumberland County, North Carolina.
 - WILLIAM DAVID STEWART, b. 08 May 1940, Harnett County, North Carolina;d. 01 Oct 1941, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About WILLIAM DAVID STEWART: Burial: 01 Oct 1941, Bethsaida Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Infantile Tetong

- iii. SARAH ELIZABETH "BETTY" STEWART, b. 09 Aug 1941, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iv. DELOIS ANN STEWART, b. 23 Jun 1943, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. JERRY STEPHENSON.

95. IDA⁵ BASS (*LENA LEONA⁴ BEASLEY, JOSHUA³, JAMES², JOSHUA¹*) was born 10 Sep 1917 in Sampson County, North Carolina, and died 18 Jul 1986 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married ALEXZANDER PORTER, son of WILEY PORTER and HULDAH MOORE. He was born 28 Sep 1898, and died 18 Jun 1946.

More About IDA BASS: Burial: 20 Jul 1986, Strickland Cemetery, SR 1806, Black River Township, Cumberland County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Cardiorespiratory Arrest

More About ALEXZANDER PORTER: Burial: Strickland Cemetery, SR 1806, Black River Township, Cumberland County, North Carolina

Child of IDA BASS and ALEXZANDER PORTER is:

i. CORNELIA⁶ PORTER, m. ? NORDAN.

96. CLARENCE JAMES⁵ BASS (*LENA LEONA⁴ BEASLEY, JOSHUA³, JAMES², JOSHUA¹*) was born Abt. 1926. He married JANIE BELLE ?.

Children of CLARENCE BASS and JANIE ? are:

- i. CLARENCE LEE⁶ BASS, b. 21 May 1950, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. JIMMY FRANK BASS, b. 01 Aug 1956, Harnett County, North Carolina.

97. THELMA⁵ WEEKS (*ELIZABETH "BETTIE" FLORENCE*⁴ *BEASLEY, JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 26 Aug 1906, and died 11 Mar 1967. She married OLIVER CLEM SNIPES Abt. 1923. He was born 10 Jun 1901, and died 12 May 1982 in Durham, North Carolina.

More About THELMA WEEKS: Burial: Maplewood Cemetery, Durham, North Carolina

Notes for OLIVER CLEM SNIPES: Name: OLIVER CLEM SNIPES Age: 80 Years Death Date: 12 May 1982 Place of Death: Durham, North Carolina Birth Date: 10 June 1901 Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Hospital: Home Attendant: Physician Burial: Burial in state Father: SNIPES State of Birth: North Carolina Residence: Durham. North Carolina

More About OLIVER CLEM SNIPES: Occupation: Tobacco Factory Mechanic

More About OLIVER SNIPES and THELMA WEEKS: Marriage: Abt. 1923

Children of THELMA WEEKS and OLIVER SNIPES are:

- i. MARVIN O.⁶ SNIPES, b. 29 Sep 1923; d. 20 Apr 2003.
- ii. DOROTHY SNIPES, b. 1930.

98. RICHARD GRADY⁵ GODWIN (*ELIZABETH "BETTIE" FLORENCE*⁴ *BEASLEY, JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 08 Nov 1915 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 12 Jan

2004. He married ESTELLE FLOWERS, daughter of ROBERT FLOWERS and MARY BARBOUR. She was born 04 Dec 1919.

Notes for RICHARD GRADY GODWIN: Dunn Daily Record Tuesday, January 13, 2004

Richard G. Godwin, 88, of Ammons Road and Brithaven of Dunn, died early Monday morning at Betsy Johnson Regional Hospital. He was born in Harnett County on Nov. 18, 1915, to the late Nathan Henry and Bettie Florence Beasley Weeks Godwin. His paternal grandparents were Nathan Henry and Sarah Anne Taylor Godwin. His maternal grandparents were Joshua and Pherobe Ann Tart Beasley.

His parents and grandparents are buried at Stoney Run PFWB Church Cemetery. Mr. Godwin was a lifelong member of Stoney Fun PFWB Church, Brotherhood, Men's Bible class and retired from the service station and grocery business.

He was preceded in death by sons, Jerry and Ray Godwin; a half brother, Robert Weeks; a half sister, Thelma Weeks Snipes; brothers, Nathan Henry Godwin, Frank Godwin and Sam Godwin; a sister, Henrietta Godwin Byrd; and a grandson, Zachary Byerly. Funeral services will be held Wednesday at 2 p.m. at Stoney Fun PFWB Church by the Revs. Preston Heath and Murray King. Burial will follow in the church cemetery.

Survivors include his wife, Estelle Flowers Godwin; daughters, Mrs. Bruce Banther (Maxine) of High Point, Brenda Godwin Cockrell, Judy C. Godwin and Mrs. Ray Phillips (Debbie), all of Dunn; a daughter-in-law, Janice G. Fletcher of Henderson; a sister, Pearl Parker Norris; sisters-in-law, Polly G. Gwinn, Christine G. Williams and Florence Godwin; a brother-in-law, Emmett Byrd; grandsons, Ricky, Randy and Rodney Banther, Al Cobb, Marc and Andy Phillips; granddaughters, Rhonda B. Byerly, Celena Cobb and Sarah Martin Anderson; and great-grandchildren, Christopher, Courtney, Ryan, Lauren, Will, Korey and Kensley Banther, Rebecca Byerly, Hannah and Mallory Cobb.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Cromartie-Miller & Lee Funerals and Cremations. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made to the Stoney Run PFWB Church Building Fund, 12481 Harnett-Dunn Hwy., Dunn, N.C. 28334.

More About RICHARD GRADY GODWIN: Burial: Stony Run Primitive Freewill Baptist Church Cemetery

Children of RICHARD GODWIN and ESTELLE FLOWERS are:

- i. JERRY⁶ GODWIN.
- 159. ii. DEBORAH LYNN GODWIN, b. 04 Jun 1954.
 - iii. RICHARD RAY GODWIN, b. 23 Oct 1955.
- 160. iv. MAXINE GODWIN.
 - v. BRENDA GODWIN, m. ? COCKRELL.
 - vi. JUDY C. GODWIN.

99. NATHAN HENRY⁵ GODWIN, JR. (*ELIZABETH "BETTIE" FLORENCE⁴ BEASLEY, JOSHUA*³,

*JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 23 Apr 1922, and died 27 May 1964. He married PAULINE CAPRI. She was born in Los Angeles, California.

Notes for NATHAN HENRY GODWIN, JR.: Durham Morning Herald Friday, May 29, 1964

Nathan Henry Godwin

Funeral services for Nathan Henry Godwin, 42, attorney and resident of 1800 Glendale Ave., will be conducted at Asbury Methodist Church Friday at 2 p.m. Interment will be in Maplewood Cemetery, Annex B. Rev. John T. Maides, pastor of Asbury Methodist Church, and Rev. LaFon Vereen of Raleigh will conduct the service.

Pallbearers will be W.A. McDonald, V.B. Lougee III, Vince Spracklin, C.L. May, Harris Lawson, Bruce Ballentine, Harold Cooke and Marvin Snipes.

Members of Eno Masonic Lodge No. 210 will conduct the graveside rites.

Mr. Godwin, a native of Harnett County but a resident of Durham since 1945, died at Watts Hospital early Wednesday morning.

He had been a practicing attorney in Durham since his graduation from the University of North Carolina Law School in 1951.

Surviving are his wife, the former Pauline Capri of Los Angeles, Calif., and two daughters, Nadine and Paula Godwin of the home.

The Durham Sun, Friday, May 29, 1964

N. Henry Godwin

Funeral services for Nathan Henry Godwin, 42, attorney and resident of 1800 Glendale Ave., were held at 2 p.m. today at Asbury Methodist Church Friday with the Rev. John T. Maides, pastor, and Rev. LaFon Vereen of Raleigh, former pastor, officiating. Burial was in annex B of Maplewood Cemetery.

He died Wednesday.

Surviving are his wife, Mrs. Pauline Capri Godwin; two daughters, Nadine and Paula Godwin, both of the home; his mother, Mrs. Bettie Beasley Weeks Godwin of Dunn; three brothers, Samuel H. Godwin of Virginia Beach, Va., Frank Godwin of Claymount, Del., and Richard Godwin of Dunn; a half brother, Robert Weeks of Godwin; two sisters, Mrs. Emmett Byrd of Washington and Mrs. Pearl Parker of Benson; and a half sister, Mrs. O.C. Snipes of Durham.

More About NATHAN HENRY GODWIN, JR.: Burial: 29 May 1964, Maplewood Cemetery, Durham, North Carolina Graduation: 1951 University of North Carolina Law School Occupation: Attorney

Children of NATHAN GODWIN and PAULINE CAPRI are:

- i. NADINE⁶ GODWIN.
- ii. PAULA GODWIN.

100. HENRIETTA⁵ GODWIN (*ELIZABETH "BETTIE" FLORENCE⁴ BEASLEY, JOSHUA³, JAMES², JOSHUA¹*) was born Abt. 1928. She married EMMETT MCRAE BYRD.

Children of HENRIETTA GODWIN and EMMETT BYRD are:

- i. MARVIN WALLACE⁶ BYRD, b. 08 May 1949.
- ii. Emmett Mcrae Byrd, Jr., b. 11 Jul 1953.

101. AARON LEE⁵ WEST (*MAMIE D.*⁴ *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 28 Mar 1926 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married SARAH MAGDALENE JACKSON 25 Dec 1947 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for AARON WEST and SARAH JACKSON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4700260 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: WEST, AARON LEE Bride: JACKSON, SARAH MAGDALENE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 12/25/1947 Volume: 1947 Page: 260

More About AARON WEST and SARAH JACKSON: Marriage: 25 Dec 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of AARON WEST and SARAH JACKSON is:

i. SHERRY JANE⁶ WEST, b. 22 Jun 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina.

102. RUBY⁵ BEASLEY (*OSCAR B.*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 18 Dec 1915 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 20 Nov 1978 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married HASSIE ALTON SMITH, son of BLANEY SMITH and MARY ?. He was born 24 Sep 1907 in Sampson County, North Carolina, and died 25 Apr 1981 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About RUBY BEASLEY: Burial: 22 Nov 1978, Greenwood Cemetery Cause of Death: Colon Cancer More About HASSIE ALTON SMITH: Burial: 27 Apr 1981, Greenwood Cemetery Cause of Death: Prostate Cancer Occupation: Wholesale Meat Salesman

Child of RUBY BEASLEY and HASSIE SMITH is:
161. i. MARILYN SANDRA⁶ SMITH, b. 28 Apr 1939, Harnett County, North Carolina.

103. WILLIAM HAROLD⁵ BEASLEY (*OSCAR B.*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 29 Jan 1917 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 02 Mar 1992 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married SADIE LOU MATTHEWS, daughter of BALLARD MATTHEWS and ERMA HAWLEY. She was born 13 Jun 1920 in Sampson County, North Carolina, and died 06 Jul 2000 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About WILLIAM HAROLD BEASLEY: Burial: Greenwood Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cancer of Prostate Occupation: Sales Rep/Cement Company

Notes for SADIE LOU MATTHEWS: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) July 7, 2000

Sadie Beasley, 80, local Dunn resident died Thursday morning at Betsy Johnson Regional Hospital. She was a native of Sampson County and the wife of the late Harold Beasley. She had resided in Dunn for more than fifty years.

Services will be held at Long Branch Church on Saturday afternoon at 3:00 p.m. Officiating will be The Reverend Elvin Butts, pastor of Long Branch Church, The Reverend Gene Payne of Raleigh, NC and The Reverend Ed Walker of Greenville NC. Burial will follow in Greenwood Cemetery in Dunn.

Surviving are a daughter, Patsy B. Aurilio of Dunn; two sons, S. David Beasley of Raleigh and Mike Beasley of Dunn; four grandchildren, Brian Aurilio and Scott David Beasley of Raleigh, Shannon B. Best of Newton Grove, and Sharon B. Raynor of Wallace; two sisters, Mavis Fields of Dunn and Avis Strickland of Prattville, AL; two brothers, Lester Phillips of Dunn and Cephas Phillips of Godwin; four great-grandchildren Abby and Jed Aurilio of Raleigh and Carson and Dillon Best of Newton Grove.

The family will receive friends at Cromartie Miller & Lee Funeral Home on Friday night from 7:00 until 9:00 p.m. and at other times at the home of Mike and Bonnie Beasley Ammons Road, Dunn, NC. Memorials may be made to Long Branch Church Building Fund, P.O. Box 61, Dunn, NC 28335.

More About SADIE LOU MATTHEWS: Burial: 08 Jul 2000, Greenwood Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Not Legible Children of WILLIAM BEASLEY and SADIE MATTHEWS are:

- i. SHERRILL DAVID⁶ BEASLEY, b. 06 Jul 1942, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. WILLIAM MICHAEL BEASLEY, b. 02 Jul 1948, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. PATSY BEASLEY, m. ? AURILIO.

104. JAMES OSCAR⁵ BEASLEY (*OSCAR B.*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 06 Jul 1920 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 27 Oct 2001 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married MARGARET LEE.

More About JAMES OSCAR BEASLEY:

Burial: Devotional Gardens, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Truck Driver/Concrete

Children of JAMES BEASLEY and MARGARET LEE are:

- i. BENNY JAMES⁶ BEASLEY, b. 10 Jun 1942, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. JO ANN BEASLEY, b. 04 Oct 1943.
- iii. JUDITH KAY BEASLEY, b. 03 Jul 1945.

105. BRUCE EDWARD⁵ BEASLEY (*OSCAR B.*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 24 May 1923 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married ADA CHRISTINE STEWART 07 May 1943, daughter of CHARLES STEWART and ADA PARKER. She was born 14 Nov 1924 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 27 Sep 2006 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for ADA CHRISTINE STEWART: Dunn Daily Record 09/29/2006

Ada Christine Stewart Beasley, 81, of Ammons Road, Dunn, died Wednesday evening, Sept. 27, 2006, at Magnolia Living Center. She was born Nov. 14, 1924, in Dunn to the late Charles and Ada Parker Stewart. She lived in Dunn most of her life. Mrs. Beasley was a member of Grove Presbyterian Church, where she was active in Circle and she was a member of the Eastern Star. On May 7, 1943, she married Bruce Edward Beasley, who preceded her in death. She was also preceded in death by a sister, Shirley Stewart Richardson. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Saturday at Grove Presbyterian Church by the Rev. JoAnne Mercer. Burial will follow at Greenwood Cemetery.

Survivors include sons, Bobby Edward Beasley and wife Beth of Greenville, Gary Bithel Beasley and wife Janet of Dunn; grandchildren, John Beasley and wife Jill of Louisville, Ky., Brent Beasley of Cary, Jeffrey Beasley and wife Kendall of Baton Rouge, La., Cynthia Beasley Watkins and husband Michael of Dunn, and Caroline Beasley of Greenville; greatgrandchildren, Fisher, Nathan and Calder Beasley of Louisville, Ada Marie Watkins of Dunn and Lily Gray Beasley of Baton Rouge; sisters, Jewel Stewart Allen of Dunn and Dorothy Stewart Crumpler of Atlanta, Ga.; a brother, Charles Stewart and wife Joan of New Bern; sisters-in-law, Margaret Beasley and Edith Beasley; and numerous nieces and nephews. The family will receive friends tonight from 6 to 8 at Cromartie-Miller & Lee Funeral Home and other times at the home of Gary and Janet Beasley, 567 Ammons Road, Dunn.

More About ADA CHRISTINE STEWART: Burial: 30 Sep 2006, Greenwood Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

More About BRUCE BEASLEY and ADA STEWART: Marriage: 07 May 1943

Children of BRUCE BEASLEY and ADA STEWART are:

i. BOBBY EDWARD⁶ BEASLEY, b. 08 Sep 1947; m. BETH ?.

162. ii. GARY BITHEL BEASLEY, b. 14 Feb 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina.

106. ELDRIDGE⁵ BEASLEY (*JOSEPH ELDRIDGE*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 04 Jun 1922 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 23 Dec 2005 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married MARGARET MONDS.

Notes for ELDRIDGE BEASLEY: Dunn Daily Record 12/26/2005

Eldridge Beasley, 83, of Dunn died Friday, Dec. 23, 2005, at Betsy Johnson Regional Hospital. He was a retired carpenter and U.S. Navy veteran of World War II. A graveside funeral service was held 11 a.m. Dec. 24 at Devotional Gardens Cemetery.

Survivors include his wife, Margaret Monds Beasley; a daughter, Ann Beasley Hardison and husband Ricky of Atlantic Beach; sons, Linwood Eldridge Beasley and wife Cora Sue of Dunn, Douglas Monroe Beasley and wife Claire of Orlando, Fla.; a brother, Donnie Beasley of Dunn; grandchildren, Margaret Beasley Taylor, Joshua Eldridge Beasley, Ann Margaret Hardison-Moody, Julia Patricia Hardison and Jennifer Catherine Beasley; and greatgrandchildren, Simon Joshua Taylor and Alexander Clifton Taylor.

Condolences may be sent to the family at www.skinnerandsmith.com. A service of Skinner & Smith Funeral Home.

More About ELDRIDGE BEASLEY: Burial: 24 Dec 2005, Devotional Gardens Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Sudden Cardiac Death Occupation: Carpenter

Children of ELDRIDGE BEASLEY and MARGARET MONDS are:

- i. LINWOOD ELDRIDGE⁶ BEASLEY, b. 12 Sep 1948, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. CORA SUE ?.
- ii. DOUGLAS MONROE BEASLEY, b. 19 Jul 1950, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. CLAIRE ?.
- iii. MARGARET ANNE BEASLEY, b. 19 Oct 1956, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. RICKY HARDISON.

107. EARNEST JEFFERY⁵ HOLMES (*SON ARTHUR*⁴, *JAMES HOLLAND*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*¹) was born 08 Apr 1918 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 06 Aug 2006 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married HELEN ?.

Notes for EARNEST JEFFERY HOLMES: Smithfield Herald 08/08/2006

Earnest J. Holmes, 88, of Benson died Sunday, Aug. 6, at Betsy Johnson Hospital in Dunn. Born April 8, 1918, in Harnett County, Mr. Holmes was the son of the late Arthur and Lula Strickland Holmes. He was retired from the retail furniture business. Mr. Holmes was a U.S. Army veteran of World War II, and he was a member of Dunn Advent Christian Church. A graveside service will be held at 11 a.m. Wednesday in the cemetery at Banner Chapel Advent Christian Church near Benson. Michael Whitley will officiate.

Surviving is a son, A.G. Holmes of Knightdale.

The family will receive friends from 7 till 9 p.m. today (Tuesday) at Rose & Graham Funeral Home, 301 W. Main St., Benson; and other times at the home of Janice Barefoot, 484 Dragstrip Road, Benson.

More About EARNEST JEFFERY HOLMES: Burial: 09 Aug 2006, Banner Chapel Advent Christian Church, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiopulmonary Arrest Military service: United States Army WWII Occupation: Retail Furniture Business

Child of EARNEST HOLMES and HELEN ? is: i. ARNOLD GLENN⁶ HOLMES, b. 04 Nov 1949, Harnett County, North Carolina.

108. MARGARET EVELYN⁵ HOLMES (*SON ARTHUR*⁴, *JAMES HOLLAND*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*¹) was born 17 Jan 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 30 May 2002. She married EVANDER MCLAMB, son of JUNIUS MCLAMB and IDA HUDSON. He was born 05 May 1922 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 27 May 1990 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for MARGARET EVELYN HOLMES: Dunn Daily Record 5/31/2002

Margaret E. McLamb, 78, of Dunn died Thursday morning at her home. The Johnston County native was the daughter of the late Son A. and Lula S. Holmes. She was preceded in death by her husband, Evander McLamb. Funeral services will be held Saturday at 2 p.m. at Skinner Funeral Home by the Rev. Michael Whitley. Burial will follow at Young family cemetery.

Survivors include two sons, Tommy McLamb and wife Linda, and Donnie McLamb, all of Dunn; a daughter, Janice M. Barefoot and husband Wayne of Benson; a brother, Ernest Holmes of Dunn; five grandchildren, Tonya Edgerton, Kim Dunn, Emily McLamb, Kevin McLamb and Tisha McLamb; and a great-grandchild, Hanna Edgerton.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Skinner Funeral Home. Memorials may be made to Hospice of Harnett, 111-A N. Ellis Ave., Dunn, N.C. 28334.

More About MARGARET EVELYN HOLMES: Burial: 01 Jun 2002, Young Family Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina

More About EVANDER MCLAMB: Burial: Young Family Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiopulmonary Arrest/Pulmonary Embolism Occupation: Farmer

Children of MARGARET HOLMES and EVANDER MCLAMB are:

- i. TOMMY⁶ MCLAMB, m. LINDA ?.
- ii. DONNIE MCLAMB.
- iii. JANICE MCLAMB, m. WAYNE BAREFOOT.

109. MILDRED⁵ HOLMES (*BUD MARSHALL*⁴, *JAMES HOLLAND*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*¹) was born 23 May 1915 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 28 Dec 1998 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (1) JESSIE B. WEST. He was born 16 May 1906, and died 24 Jun 1950. She married (2) EDGAR NORRIS.

Notes for MILDRED HOLMES: Smithfield Herald

163.

Obituary ID: 38306 Name (Age): NORRIS, Mildred Holmes (83) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/01/1999 Other Pub. Info.: wid/o Jesse West and Edgar Norris, Coats, NC

More About MILDRED HOLMES: Burial: Hodges Family Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Pneumonia

More About JESSIE B. WEST: Burial: Hodges Family Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of MILDRED HOLMES and JESSIE WEST are:

- i. JESSIE B.⁶ WEST, JR., b. 02 Mar 1933, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ii. KATHERINE ELIZABETH WEST, b. 14 Nov 1935, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 164. iii. JAMES CHARLES WEST, b. 18 Nov 1936, Harnett County, North Carolina; d.

20 Jun 1998, Harnett County, North Carolina.

- iv. MARY FLORENCE WEST, b. 15 Jan 1940, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- v. WILEY CALVIN WEST, SR., b. 01 Sep 1942, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- vi. JOHN MARSHALL WEST, b. 27 Mar 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina.

110. CORNELIA PEARL⁵ HOLMES (*BUD MARSHALL*⁴, *JAMES HOLLAND*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*¹) was born 30 Apr 1926 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married CORNELIUS MCRAY HAMILTON, son of CARL HAMILTON and LENORA POPE. He was born 01 Oct 1920 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Children of CORNELIA HOLMES and CORNELIUS HAMILTON are:

- 166. i. DENNY MCRAY⁶ HAMILTON, b. 24 Mar 1943, North Carolina; d. 17 Apr 1976, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ii. JIMMY CARL HAMILTON, b. 23 Aug 1944.
 - iii. JOHNNIE MARSHALL HAMILTON, b. 22 Jul 1948.
- 167. iv. WESLEY CLAYTON HAMILTON, b. 15 Sep 1950.

111. ARCHIE FELTON⁵ HOLMES (*ARCHIE TALMADGE*⁴, *JAMES HOLLAND*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY, JOSHUA*¹) was born 07 Oct 1917 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 24 Nov 1982 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married LOLA BELLE BAREFOOT.

More About ARCHIE FELTON HOLMES:

165.

168.

Burial: 27 Nov 1982, Young Family Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina Cause of Death: Brain Tumor Occupation: Merchant

Children of ARCHIE HOLMES and LOLA BAREFOOT are:

- i. ARCHIE RANDALL⁶ HOLMES, b. 27 May 1944, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ii. JEAN CAROLYN HOLMES, b. 14 Jun 1946, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iii. PEGGY SUE HOLMES, b. 06 Jun 1950; m. ? MCLAMB.
 - iv. PATRICIA ANN HOLMES, b. 29 Apr 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina.

112. JAMES ARDEL⁵ BLACKMAN (*LULA MAE*⁴ *HOLMES, JAMES HOLLAND*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY, JOSHUA*¹) was born 02 Nov 1915 in North Carolina, and died 19 Aug 1977 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married BEULA FRANCES WOOD, daughter of FERNIE WOOD and LOU SMITH. She was born 26 May 1915 in North Carolina, and died 14 Jan 1968 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES ARDEL BLACKMAN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5812 Name (Age): BLACKMAN, James A. Obit. Pub. Date: 08/23/1977 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Nathan A. and Lula Holmes Blackman North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: James Ardel Blackman Death Date: Aug 1977 Death City: Erwin Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 61 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 2 Nov 1915

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

More About JAMES ARDEL BLACKMAN: Burial: 21 Aug 1977, Stone's Creek Advent Christian Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Renal Failure Occupation: Farmer

Notes for BEULA FRANCES WOOD: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Beula Blackman Death Date: 14 Jan 1968 Death City: Dunn Death County: Harnett Date Death Recorded: Jan 1968 Death Age: 52 Burial Type:

Birth Date: abt. 1916

Residence County: Harnett Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician More About BEULA FRANCES WOOD: Burial: 16 Jan 1968, Stone's Creek Advent Christian Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cerebral Accident

Children of JAMES BLACKMAN and BEULA WOOD are:

i. GERALDINE⁶ BLACKMAN, b. 1935, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for GERALDINE BLACKMAN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Geraldine Blackman Date of Birth: 1935 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Bula Wood Parent2 Name: James Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 23 Page: 127

 DONALD EDWARD BLACKMAN, b. 31 Mar 1939, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 03 Oct 1959, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. MARY FRANCES JOHNSON; b. 01 Sep 1944, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 03 Oct 1959, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for DONALD EDWARD BLACKMAN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Donald Edward Blackman Date of Birth: 31 Mar 1939 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Beulah Frances Wood Parent2 Name: James Arder Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 26 Page: 130

More About DONALD EDWARD BLACKMAN: Burial: 05 Oct 1959, Stone's Creek Advent Christian Church Cemetery Cause of Death: Internal Injuries/Auto Accident Occupation: Radio Operator More About MARY FRANCES JOHNSON: Burial: 05 Oct 1959, Stone's Creek Advent Christian Church Cemetery Cause of Death: Broken Neck/Auto Accident

iii. JAMES ELTON BLACKMAN, b. 19 Jan 1943, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES ELTON BLACKMAN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Elton Blackman Date of Birth: 19 Jun 1943 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Beula Frances Wood Parent2 Name: James Ardell Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 30 Page: 48

iv. JULIA ANN BLACKMAN, b. 11 Aug 1951, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JULIA ANN BLACKMAN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Julia Ann Blackmon Date of Birth: 11 Aug 1951 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Beulah Wood Parent2 Name: James Arnold Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 46 Page: 83

113. OSCAR SHELTON⁵ BLACKMON (*LULA MAE*⁴ *HOLMES, JAMES HOLLAND*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY, JOSHUA*¹) was born 14 May 1917 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 01 Feb 2002 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married MARY FLORENCE JOHNSON, daughter of JESSE JOHNSON and FANNIE BAREFOOT. She was born 20 Nov 1917 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 18 Sep 2007 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for OSCAR SHELTON BLACKMON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Oscar Shelton Blackman Date of Birth: 14 May 1917 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Roll Number: B_C056_68001 Volume: 18 Page: 9

Social Security Death Index

Name: Oscar S. Blackmon SSN: Last Residence: 27504 Benson, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 14 May 1917 Died: 1 Feb 2002 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1953)

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) February 2, 2002

BENSON -- Mr. Shelton Blackmon, 84, of 854 Morgan Rd., died Friday at his home. Funeral services will be 3 p.m. Sunday at the Rose & Graham Funeral Home chapel in Benson. Officiating will be the Revs. David Brooks and Herbert W. Johnson. Burial will follow in Banner Chapel Advent Christian Church Cemetery.

Mr. Blackmon was born May 14, 1917 in Johnston County to the late Nathan A. and Lula Holmes Blackmon. He was retired from Farming & Textiles. Mr. Blackmon was also a member of Fair Haven Church of God.

Survivors: wife, Mary Johnson Blackmon; daughter, Rachel Johnson of Dunn; sons, Nathan B. Blackmon, Leon Blackmon and Kenneth Blackmon, all of Benson; sisters, Alene McLamb and Eloise Wood, both of Benson; brother, Robert Blackmon of Benson; nine grandchildren, and eight great-grandchildren.

The family will be at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson from 7-9 p.m. Saturday.

More About OSCAR SHELTON BLACKMON: Burial: 03 Feb 2002, Banner Chapel Advent Christian Church, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer/Textiles

Notes for MARY FLORENCE JOHNSON: Dunn Daily Record 09/19/2007 Mary Johnson Blackmon, 89, of Benson died Tuesday, Sept. 18, 2007, at Wake Medical Center in Raleigh. She was born Nov. 20, 1917, in Johnston County to the late Jesse B. and Fannie Barefoot Johnson. She was preceded in death by her husband, O. Shelton Blackmon. She was a member of Fair Haven Church of God and was a homemaker.

Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Thursday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Benson by the Revs. Glenn McCullen and John Shackleford. Burial will follow at Banner Chapel Church Cemetery.

Survivors include daughter, Rachel B. Johnson of Dunn; sons, Nathan B. Blackmon and wife Glenda, Leon Blackmon and wife Susan, Kenneth Blackmon and wife Pat, all of Benson; nine grandchildren; and 13 great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 6 to 8 at the funeral home and other times at the home of Nathan B. and Glenda Blackmon, 202 S. Wall St., Benson.

More About MARY FLORENCE JOHNSON: Burial: 20 Sep 2007, Banner Chapel Advent Christian Church, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of OSCAR BLACKMON and MARY JOHNSON are:

- i. LEON⁶ BLACKMON, b. 08 Apr 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. SUSAN ?.
- ii. NATHAN B. BLACKMON, m. GLENDA ?.
- iii. KENNETH BLACKMON, m. PAT ?.
- iv. RACHEL BLACKMON, m. ? JOHNSON.

114. IRENE⁵ BLACKMAN (*LULA MAE*⁴ *HOLMES, JAMES HOLLAND*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY, JOSHUA*¹) was born 23 Feb 1920, and died 08 Jun 1982 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married JOHN WASHINGTON WOOD, son of FERNIE WOOD and LOU SMITH. He was born 20 Oct 1917, and died 11 Jul 1978 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for IRENE BLACKMAN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 57759 Name (Age): WOOD, Irene Blackman (62) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/11/1982 Other Pub. Info.: b. 23 Feb 1920, d/o Nathan A. and Lula Mae Holmes Blackman, w/o John W. Wood, Morgan-Wood Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Irene Blackman Wood Death Date: 8 Jun 1982 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Wake Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 62 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 23 Feb 1920 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence City: Dunn Residence County: Harnett Residence State: North Carolina Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

More About IRENE BLACKMAN: Burial: Morgan-Wood Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for JOHN WASHINGTON WOOD: Smithfield Herald

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: John Washington Wood Death Date: 11 Jul 1978 Death City: Raleigh Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 60 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 20 Oct 1917

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: 240201126 Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

More About JOHN WASHINGTON WOOD:

Burial: Morgan-Wood Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of IRENE BLACKMAN and JOHN WOOD are:

- i. JOYCE MAE⁶ WOOD, b. 31 Jul 1942, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - ii. JERRY RAY WOOD, b. 27 Nov 1945, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iii. CAROLYN FAY WOOD, b. 24 Nov 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iv. ROY WAYNE WOOD, b. 28 Feb 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina.

170. v. TERESA VELEMAS WOOD, b. 19 Sep 1957, Harnett County, North Carolina.

115. ATLAS ISHAM⁵ BLACKMAN (*LULA MAE*⁴ *HOLMES, JAMES HOLLAND*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY, JOSHUA*¹) was born 12 Oct 1926 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 07 Sep 1995 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married DOROTHY ERNESTEEN WOOD 21 Nov 1945 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ATLAS ISHAM BLACKMAN: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) September 9, 1995

169.

COATS -- The Rev. Atlas I. Blackman, 68, of Route 2, Box 317, Baily Road, died Thursday in Harnett Manor Nursing Home in Lillington. He was a retired farmer and minister. Rev. Blackman had been a minister for the Eastern North Carolina Advent Christian Conference and Lee's Union Advent Christian, Unity Avent Christian and Dunn Advent Christian churches.

The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Sunday in the Rose & Graham Funeral Home chapel in Benson by the Revs. O.T. Spence, Billy Keene and Hubert A. Morgan. Burial will be in Devotional Gardens.

Rev. Blackman is survived by his wife, Ernesteen W. Blackman of the home; a son, Benny A. Blackman of Benson; a daughter, Pansy L.B. Allen of Knoxville, Tenn.; two brothers, Shelton Blackman and Robert Blackman, both of Benson; two sisters, Allene B. McLamb of Benson and Eloise B. Dunn of Dunn; and seven grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home and other times at the home.

More About ATLAS ISHAM BLACKMAN: Burial: 10 Sep 1995, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina Occupation: Minister/Farmer

Marriage Notes for ATLAS BLACKMAN and DOROTHY WOOD: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Dorothy E Wood Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1945 Spouse: Isham Atlas Blackman Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1945

Marriage Date: 21 Nov 1945 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ATLAS BLACKMAN and DOROTHY WOOD: Marriage: 21 Nov 1945, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ATLAS BLACKMAN and DOROTHY WOOD are:

- i. BENNY A.⁶ BLACKMAN.
- ii. PANSY L. BLACKMAN, m. ? ALLEN.

116. SPICY ELOISE⁵ BLACKMAN (*LULA MAE*⁴ *HOLMES, JAMES HOLLAND*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY, JOSHUA*¹) was born Abt. 1929. She married (1) LESTER B. WOOD 29 Apr 1946 in Johnston County, North Carolina, son of FERNIE WOOD and LOU SMITH. He was born 12 Jan 1928, and died 26 Jan 1974 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married (2) AULSEY JASON DUNN Aft. 1974, son of LEANDER DUNN and EFFIE JOHNSON. He was born 22 Sep 1907 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 03 Mar 1999 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.

Notes for LESTER B. WOOD: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 57605 Name (Age): WOOD, Lester B. Obit. Pub. Date: 01/29/1974 Other Pub. Info.: s/o Fernie and Lou Annie Smith Wood, Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, NC

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Lester Wood Death Date: 26 Jan 1974 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Date Death Recorded: Jan 1964 Death Age: 49

Birth Date: abt. 1925

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Coroner

Social Security Death Index

Name: Lester Wood SSN: Born: 12 Jan 1928 Died: Jan 1974 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

More About LESTER B. WOOD: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for SPICY BLACKMAN and LESTER WOOD: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Spicy Eloise Blackman Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1946

Spouse: Lester B Wood Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1946

Marriage Date: 29 Apr 1946 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LESTER WOOD and SPICY BLACKMAN: Marriage: 29 Apr 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for AULSEY JASON DUNN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 15241 Name (Age): DUNN, A. Jason (91) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/05/1999 Other Pub. Info.: b. 22 Sep 1907, s/o Leander and Effie Johnson Dunn News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) March 5, 1999

Mr. A. Jason Dunn, 91, a retired insurance agent, of 89 Jonesboro Rd., died Wednesday at Wake Medical Center in Raleigh. Funeral service will be 3 p.m. Sunday at Stone's Creek Advent Christian Church. The Revs. Doug Able, Edward Adams and Don Wrigley, Sr. will officiate. Burial will follow in the church cemetery.

Mr. Dunn was born September 22, 1907 in Johnston County to the late Leander and Effie Johnson Dunn. He worked at Erwin Cotton Mills and Coca Cola Bottling Company. Mr. Dunn was an insurance agent for 30 years with American National Insurance. He was an active member of Stone's Creek Advent Christian Church for over 60 years and served in many capacities. He served in the U.S. Army during World War II.

Mr. Dunn was preceded in death by his first wife, Anna Adams Dunn. Surviving: wife, Eloise Wood Dunn; stepdaughter, Brindle W. Goodwin of Smithfield; stepson, Larry B. Wood of Benson; four step-granddaughters; several nieces and nephews.

Family will be at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson from 7-9 p.m. Friday. Family suggest memorial contributions be made to Stone's Creek Advent Christian Church, 343 Woods Crossroads Road, Benson, NC 27504.

More About AULSEY JASON DUNN: Burial: 07 Mar 1999, Stone's Creek Advent Christian Church, Benson, North Carolina

More About AULSEY DUNN and SPICY BLACKMAN: Marriage: Aft. 1974

Children of SPICY BLACKMAN and LESTER WOOD are:

- i. LARRY B.⁶ WOOD, b. 13 Oct 1947, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. BRINDLE FAYE WOOD, b. 02 Nov 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina.

117. WILLIE FEALTON⁵ HOLMES (*CARTHER LEE*⁴, *LEANDER*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*¹) was born 06 Jan 1913 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 05 Mar 2004 in Guilford County, North Carolina. He married ROSA LOU WHITTINGTON. She was born 02 May 1920 in Edgecombe County, North Carolina, and died 24 Apr 2000 in Greensboro, Guilford County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIE FEALTON HOLMES: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Willie Fealton Holmes Gender: Male Race: White Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Holmes Age: 91 Years Date of Birth: 6 Jan 1913 Birth County: Harnett Birth State: North Carolina **Residence County: Guilford** Residence State: North Carolina Residence Zip Code: 27405 Education: 4th grade Date of Death: 5 Mar 2004 Death County: Guilford Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death Institution: Nursing Home Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 8 Mar 2004 Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

Greensboro News & Record (NC) March 6, 2004

Mr. Willie F. Holmes, 91, went to live in his heavenly home to be with his Lord and Savior, his beloved wife of 63 years, Rosa Lou Holmes, and his precious daughter, Sue H. Elder and her husband, Norman Elder, on Friday, March 5, 2004, at Clapps Nursing Center Inc. A graveside service will be held at 2 p.m. Sunday at Lakeview Memorial Park, conducted by the Rev. Dan Alderman, the Rev. Jack Morris and the Rev. Jerry Wicker.

A native of Harnett County, Mr. Holmes was born on Jan. 16, 1913, to the late Carther Lee Holmes and Laura Ann Messer Holmes. He was a member of 16th Street Baptist Church for 83 years and was retired from Cone Mills. He was preceded in death by four sisters and one brother.

Surviving are daughters, Peggy H. Simpson and husband Randall of Greensboro and Anne H. Wicker and husband Frank of Gibsonville; sisters, Ardeil Farrington and Hettie Mitchell, both of Greensboro; five grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; six great-great-grandchildren; sister-in-law Vearle W. Page and husband Richard of Greensboro; brother-in-law Clifford J. Keegan and wife Peggy of Greensboro.

The family will receive friends from 7 to 8:30 p.m. today at Lambeth-Troxler Funeral Service and other times at the home of a grandson, Tim and Betsy Simpson, 5410 Liberty Road, Greensboro. Memorials may be made to Jessup Grove Baptist Church, 4530 Jessup Grove Church Road, Greensboro, NC 27410; or to Hospice at Greensboro, 2500 Summit Ave., Greensboro, NC 27405.

More About WILLIE FEALTON HOLMES: Burial: 07 Mar 2004, Lakeview Memorial Park, Greensboro, Guilford County, North Carolina Notes for ROSA LOU WHITTINGTON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Rosa Whittington Holmes Gender: Female Race: White Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Whittington Age: 79 Years Date of Birth: 2 May 1920 Birth County: Edgecombe Birth State: North Carolina Residence City: Greensboro **Residence County: Guilford** Residence State: North Carolina Residence Zip Code: 27405 Education: 4th grade Date of Death: 24 Apr 2000 Death City: Greensboro Death County: Guilford Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death **Institution: Hospital Inpatient** Hospital Name: MOSES H CONE MEM HOSP Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 26 Apr 2000 Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

Greensboro News & Record (NC) April 25, 2000

Mrs. Rosa W. Holmes, 79, of 2505 Spruce St., went to be with her Lord and Savior, Jesus Christ, Monday, April 24, 2000. A graveside service will be held for Mrs. Holmes at 2 p.m. Wednesday, April 26, 2000, in Lakeview Memorial Park, with the Revs. Mike Barrett, Todd Haynes and Dan Alderman officiating.

Mrs. Holmes was a devoted wife of 63 years, a loving mother and a godly Mam-Maw. She was a member of 16th Street Baptist Church, where she held numerous offices. Mrs. Holmes was truly an earthly angel who always showed love and compassion to everyone she met.

Survivors include her husband of 63 years, Willie F. Holmes of the home; daughters, Peggy Holmes Simpson and husband, Randall, Sue Holmes Elder and husband, Norman, all of Greensboro, Anne Holmes Wicker and husband, Frank of Gibsonville; a sister, Vearle W.

Page and husband, Richard of Greensboro; brother-in-law, Clifford J. Keegan of Greensboro; five grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren.

Her mother and father, one sister, and two brothers preceded Mrs. Holmes in death.

The family will receive friends from 7 to 8:30 p.m. Tuesday, April 25, 2000, at Forbis and Dick North Elm Street. Memorial contributions may be made to Hospice at Greensboro, 2500 Summit Ave., Greensboro, N.C. 27405.

More About ROSA LOU WHITTINGTON: Burial: 26 Apr 2000, Lakeview Memorial Park, Greensboro, Guilford County, North Carolina

Children of WILLIE HOLMES and ROSA WHITTINGTON are:

- i. FANNIE SUE⁶ HOLMES, b. 11 Oct 1939, Guilford County, North Carolina; d. 08 Mar 2001, Greensboro, Guilford County, North Carolina.
 - ii. PEGGY HOLMES, m. RANDALL SIMPSON.
 - iii. ANNE HOLMES, m. FRANK WICKER.

118. ALICE RUDOLPH⁵ HOLMES (*CARTHER LEE*⁴, *LEANDER*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY, JOSHUA*¹) was born 14 Feb 1917 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 05 May 2000 in Greensboro, Guilford County, North Carolina. She married CLYDE L. WRENN.

Notes for ALICE RUDOLPH HOLMES: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Alice Rudolph Wrenn [Alice Rudolph Holmes] Gender: Female Race: White Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Holmes Age: 83 Years Date of Birth: 14 Feb 1917 Birth County: Harnett Birth State: North Carolina Residence City: Greensboro Residence County: Guilford Residence State: North Carolina Residence Zip Code: 27401 Education: 7th Date of Death: 5 May 2000 Death City: Greensboro Death County: Guilford Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death Institution: Skilled Nursing Facility Hospital Name: MOSES H CONE MEM HOSP Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 12 May 2000 Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

Greensboro News & Record (NC) May 6, 2000

Alice H. Wrenn, 83, of 1131 North Church St., died Friday, May 5, 2000, at Moses Cone Extended Care. A graveside service will be held at 2 p.m. Sunday, May 7, 2000, in Lakeview Memorial Park, with the Rev. Jack Morris officiating.

Mrs. Wrenn was born Feb. 14, 1917, in Harnett County, to Carther Lee and Laura Ann Messer Holmes. She lived most of her life in Greensboro. Mrs. Wrenn was a member of 16th Street Baptist Church, the WMU and was a member of the Cone Sunshine Club. She was retired from Wesley Long Hospital. Mrs. Wrenn was preceded in death by her husband, Clyde L. Wrenn.

Surviving are her daughter, Ann Wrenn Solomon and husband, William B. Solomon of Greensboro; sons, Don Wrenn and wife, Retha of Clarkesville, Ga., and Harold Wrenn and wife, Linda of Browns Summit; sisters, Hettie Mitchell and Ardell Farrington, both of Greensboro; brothers, Willie Holmes of Greensboro and Bob Holmes of High Point; six grandchildren, Reid Wrenn, Jeff Wrenn, Chris Wrenn, Laura Wrenn, Ronda Brown and Melanie Kolberg; and eight great-grandchildren, Jordan Wrenn, Brittany Wrenn, Shelby Wrenn, Joshua Wrenn, Bryan West, Craig West, Jessica Clonch and Michael Kolberg.

The family will receive friends from 7 to 9 p.m. Saturday, May 6, 2000, at Lambeth-Troxler Funeral Service and other times at the home of her son, Harold Wrenn, 1115 Hillcroft Road, Browns Summit. Memorial contributions may be made to Donald L. Trapp Ministries, 1404 Kellenberger Drive, Greensboro, N.C. 27406.

More About ALICE RUDOLPH HOLMES: Burial: 07 May 2000, Lakeview Memorial Park, Greensboro, Guilford County, North Carolina

Children of ALICE HOLMES and CLYDE WRENN are:

- i. ANN⁶ WRENN, m. WILLIAM B. SOLOMON.
- ii. DON WRENN, m. RETHA ?.
- iii. HAROLD WRENN, m. LINDA ?.

119. STERLING HARDIN⁵ HOLMES (*CARLIE MARROW*⁴, *LEANDER*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*¹) was born 1922 in Rockingham County, North Carolina. He married (1) LILA ROAKH BENSON in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of WILLIAM BENSON and MYRTLE BARBOUR. She was born 06 Jul 1923 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 09 Jan 1990 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (2) HERMIE ESTELLE MOORE 03

Nov 1973 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of JOHN MOORE and LAURA WILLIAMS. She was born 19 May 1928 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for STERLING HARDIN HOLMES: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Sterling Harding Holmes Date of Birth: 1922 Birth County: Rockingham Parent1 Name: Carl M Holmes Roll Number: B_C084_66001 Volume: 9 Page: 809

More About LILA ROAKH BENSON: Burial: Erwin Memorial Park Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Carcinoma of Lung/Brain Metastasis

Marriage Notes for STERLING HOLMES and LILA BENSON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4600104 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: HOLMES, STERLING HARDIN Bride: BENSON, LILA ROAKH Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 11/09/1946 Volume: 1946 Page: 104

More About STERLING HOLMES and LILA BENSON: Marriage: Harnett County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for STERLING HOLMES and HERMIE MOORE: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7300107 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: HOLMES, STERLING HARDIN Bride: HOLDER, HERMIE ESTELLE MOORE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 11/03/1973 Volume: 1973 Page: 107 More About STERLING HOLMES and HERMIE MOORE: Marriage: 03 Nov 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of STERLING HOLMES and LILA BENSON are:

- i. GLORIA JUNE⁶ HOLMES, b. 06 Mar 1948, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. STERLING BENSON HOLMES, b. 25 Nov 1961, Harnett County, North Carolina.

120. EDWARD⁵ HOLMES (*CARLIE MARROW*⁴, *LEANDER*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*¹) was born 14 Dec 1926 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 06 Jun 1998 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married DORIS EVELYN HAIRE.

Notes for EDWARD HOLMES: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) June 7, 1998

ERWIN -- Edward "Goat" Holmes, 71, of Erwin died Friday in Good Hope Hospital. A graveside service will be conducted at 3:30 p.m. today in Erwin Memorial Park by the Rev. Jerome Pope. Arrangements are being handled by Price Funeral Home.

Mr. Holmes is survived by a son, Randy Holmes of Garner; a daughter, Jennin Gregory of Lillington; two brothers, Sterlin Holmes of Dunn and Leo Holmes of Florida; two sisters, Rese Eaton of Hope Mills and Helen Parks of Laurinburg; three grandchildren; and one great-grandchild.

The family will receive friends at 405 S. 13th St.

More About EDWARD HOLMES: Burial: 07 Jun 1998, Erwin Memorial Park Cemetery Occupation: Textile Worker

Children of EDWARD HOLMES and DORIS HAIRE are:

- i. RANDY EDWARD⁶ HOLMES, b. 11 Sep 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- 172. ii. JENNIE LYNN HOLMES, b. 08 Mar 1960, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 29 Apr 2005, Harnett County, North Carolina.

121. KATHLEEN GRAY⁵ BEASLEY (*CLAUDE CLEVELAND*⁴, *JEREMIAH M*.³, *EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 26 Apr 1913 in North Carolina, and died 03 Oct 1998 in Florida. She married CLIFTON ADAMSON MCCLELLAND 24 Jun 1937 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for KATHLEEN GRAY BEASLEY: Social Security Death Index

Name: Kathleen B. McClelland SSN:

Last Residence: 32904 Melbourne, Brevard, Florida, United States of America Born: 26 Apr 1913 Died: 3 Oct 1998 State (Year) SSN issued: Florida (1962)

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) October 7, 1998

MELBOURNE, Fla. -- Mrs. Kathleen Gray Beasley McClelland, 85, of Melbourne, formerly of Whiteville, N.C., died Saturday. Mrs. McClelland was a homemaker. The funeral will be conducted at 10 a.m. Saturday in Mill Creek Christian Church in Four Oaks, N.C. Burial will be in the Beasley family cemetery in Four Oaks.

Mrs. McClelland is survived by a son, Clifton A. McClelland Jr. of Melbourne; a daughter, Jane B. McClelland of Lake City; three sisters, Pauline Davis and Carrie L. Shaw, both of Bentonville, N.C., and Mary A. Chapin of Washington, N.C.; and three grandchildren.

The family will receive friends Friday from 7 to 8:30 p.m. at Underwood Funeral Home in Smithfield, N.C. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made to the American Heart Association.

More About KATHLEEN GRAY BEASLEY: Burial: 10 Oct 1998, Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for KATHLEEN BEASLEY and CLIFTON MCCLELLAND: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Kathleen Gray Beasley Gender: Female

Spouse: Clifton Adamson McClelland Spouse Gender: Male

Marriage Date: 24 Jun 1937 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About CLIFTON MCCLELLAND and KATHLEEN BEASLEY: Marriage: 24 Jun 1937, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of KATHLEEN BEASLEY and CLIFTON MCCLELLAND are:

i. CLIFTON ADAMSON⁶ MCCLELLAND, JR., b. 09 Jun 1944, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for CLIFTON ADAMSON MCCLELLAND, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Clifton Adamson McClelland Jr. Date of Birth: 9 Jun 1944 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Clifton Adamson Parent2 Name: Kathleen Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 31 Page: 1193

ii. JANE BEASLEY MCCLELLAND, b. 14 Aug 1949, Cumberland County, North Carolina.

Notes for JANE BEASLEY MCCLELLAND: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jane Beasley McClelland Date of Birth: 14 Aug 1949 Birth County: Cumberland Parent1 Name: Clifton A McClelland Sr. Roll Number: B_C029_66003 Volume: 61 Page: 175

iii. DONNA GRAY MCCLELLAND.

122. PAULINE ELIZABETH⁵ BEASLEY (*CLAUDE CLEVELAND*⁴, *JEREMIAH M.*³, *EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 24 Feb 1915 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 27 Jan 2000 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married IRWIN HUGHES DAVIS.

Notes for PAULINE ELIZABETH BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Pauline E Beasley Date of Birth: 24 Feb 1915 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Claude C Parent2 Name: Fannie Gray Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 2 Page: 130

Social Security Death Index

Name: Pauline B. Davis SSN: Last Residence: 27524 Four Oaks, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 24 Feb 1915 Died: 27 Jan 2000 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) January 29, 2000

Pauline Davis, 84, of 121 Westbrook Lowgrounds Rd. died Jan. 27, 2000, Four Oaks. Funeral 11:00 a.m. Saturday, Jan. 29, 2000 at Mill Creek Christian Church. Rev. John Henry Anglin officiating. Burial, Beasley Family Cemetery.

Surviving: husband, Irwin H. Davis of Bentonville; daughter and son-in-law, Libby Davis Yelverton and Mike Yelverton of Greenville, NC, son, Charles I. Davis of Fremont, sister, Carrie Lee Shaw of Bentonville; sister and brother-in-law, Mary Alice and Howard Chapin of Washington, NC; brother-in-law and sister-in-law, Bernice and Esther Davis of Eureka; grandchildren, Scott Yelverton of Greenville, Paula Main and husband Greg of Greenville, Sarah Yelverton of Greenville, Cindy Farmer and husband Michael of Cary, Edward Davis of Raleigh, great-grandson, Harrison Farmer of Cary; several nieces and nephews.

Memorials may be made to Mill Creek Christian Church, 747 Mill Creek Church Road, Four Oaks, NC 27524 or to a charity of one's choice. Family at funeral home 7-8:30 p.m. Friday. Arrangements by West & Dunn Funeral Home, Newton Grove.

More About PAULINE ELIZABETH BEASLEY: Burial: 29 Jan 2000, Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Dementia Occupation: Public School Teacher

Children of PAULINE BEASLEY and IRWIN DAVIS are:

i. CHARLES IRWIN⁶ DAVIS, b. 24 Aug 1942, New Hanover County, North Carolina.

Notes for CHARLES IRWIN DAVIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Charles Irwin Davis Date of Birth: 24 Aug 1942 Gender: Male Birth County: New Hanover Parent1 Name: Irwin Hughes Davis Parent2 Name: Pauline Elizabeth Beasley Roll Number: B_C070_66007A Volume: 47 Page: 29

ii. GEORGIA ELIZABETH "LIBBY" DAVIS, b. Feb 1945, New Hanover County, North Carolina; m. MIKE YELVERTON.

Notes for GEORGIA ELIZABETH "LIBBY" DAVIS: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Georgia Elizabeth Davis Date of Birth: Feb 1945 Birth County: New Hanover Parent1 Name: Irwin Hughes Davis Roll Number: B_C070_66002 Volume: 54 Page: 277

123. HUGH BENNETT⁵ BEASLEY (*CLAUDE CLEVELAND*⁴, *JEREMIAH M.*³, *EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 24 Feb 1917 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 23 Apr 1996 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married MARY MAGDELENE QUINLAN 05 Feb 1946 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JAMES QUINLAN and ELLEN REAGAN. She was born 01 Apr 1912 in Passaic County, New Jersey, and died 16 Oct 1996 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for HUGH BENNETT BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Hugh Bennett Beasley Date of Birth: 1917 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Claude C Parent2 Name: Fannie Gray Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 4-5 Page: 8

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 5017 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Hugh Bennett (79) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/26/1996 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks, b. 24 Feb 1917, s/o Claude C. and Fannie Gray Beasley, Beasley Family Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Hugh Bennett Beasley Death Date: 23 Apr 1996 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 79 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 24 Feb 1917

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Beasley Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About HUGH BENNETT BEASLEY: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Pneumonia Occupation: Rural Mail Carrier

Notes for MARY MAGDELENE QUINLAN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 8051 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Mary Q. (84) Obit. Pub. Date: 10/18/1996 Other Pub. Info.: Four Oaks, b. 1 Apr 1912, d/o James and Ellen Quinlan, Beasley family Cemetery North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Mary Quinlan Beasley Death Date: 16 Oct 1996 Death City: Smithfield Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 84 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 1 Apr 1912

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Quinlan Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Autopsy: No Institution: Nursing and Rest Homes Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

More About MARY MAGDELENE QUINLAN: Burial: Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest Occupation: Registered Nurse

Marriage Notes for HUGH BEASLEY and MARY QUINLAN: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Hugh Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: Mary M Quinlar Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 5 Feb 1946 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About HUGH BEASLEY and MARY QUINLAN:

Marriage: 05 Feb 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of HUGH BEASLEY and MARY QUINLAN are:

i. JAMES QUINLAN⁶ BEASLEY, b. 10 Nov 1946, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. SUNCHA ?.

Notes for JAMES QUINLAN BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: James Quislaw Beasley Date of Birth: 10 Nov 1946 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hugh Bennett Parent2 Name: Mary M Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 34 Page: 628

ii. HUGH BENNETT BEASLEY, JR., b. 04 Sep 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. KAY ?.

Notes for HUGH BENNETT BEASLEY, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Hugh Bennett Beasley Jr. Date of Birth: 4 Sep 1947 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hugh B Parent2 Name: Mary M Quinton Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 39 Page: 546

173. iii. JOHN CLAUDE BEASLEY, SR., b. 28 Mar 1950, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 13 Apr 2004, Johnston County, North Carolina.

iv. GEORGE FRANCIS BEASLEY, b. 11 Oct 1951, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for GEORGE FRANCIS BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: George Francis Beasley

Date of Birth: 11 Oct 1951 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hugh Bennett Parent2 Name: Mary Magdalene Quinlan Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 45 Page: 492

v. JEREMIAH BEASLEY, b. 25 Jan 1955, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. TAMMY ?.

Notes for JEREMIAH BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jeremiah Beasley Date of Birth: 25 Jan 1955 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hugh Bennett Parent2 Name: Mary Magdelene Quiwlaw Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 55 Page: 49

 WARY ELLEN BEASLEY, b. 08 Mar 1956, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 m. ROBERT CARL FRAZIER, JR., 29 Dec 1979, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for MARY ELLEN BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mary Ellen Beasley Date of Birth: 8 Mar 1956 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hugh Bennett Parent2 Name: Mary Madgelene Quinlan Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 57 Page: 165 Marriage Notes for MARY BEASLEY and ROBERT FRAZIER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Robert Carl Frazier Jr. Gender: Male Birth Date: abt 1958 Age: 21 Race: White

Spouse: Mary Ellen Beasley Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Age: 23 Spouse Race: White

Marriage Date: 29 Dec 1979 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ROBERT FRAZIER and MARY BEASLEY: Marriage: 29 Dec 1979, Johnston County, North Carolina

vii. CATHERINE ELIZABETH BEASLEY, b. 11 Sep 1958, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. JOHN GRIFFIS.

Notes for CATHERINE ELIZABETH BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Catherine Elizabeth Beasley Date of Birth: 11 Sep 1958 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hugh Bennett Parent2 Name: Mary Magdelene Quinlan Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 63 Page: 219

124. CARRIE LEE⁵ BEASLEY (*CLAUDE CLEVELAND*⁴, *JEREMIAH M*.³, *EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 11 Jun 1920 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 24 Nov 2005 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married DANIEL CALVIN SHAW. He was born 22 May 1916 in Guilford County, North Carolina, and died 21 Nov 1977 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for CARRIE LEE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Carrie Lee Beasley Date of Birth: 11 Jun 1920 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Claude Parent2 Name: Fannie Gray Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 7 Page: 524

Social Security Death Index

Name: Carrie B. Shaw SSN: Last Residence: 27524 Four Oaks, Johnston, North Carolina Born: 11 Jun 1920 Died: 24 Nov 2005 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1957)

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) November 26, 2005

Carrie Lee Beasley Shaw, 85, of Bentonville, died Thursday, November 24, at Johnston Memorial Hospital. She was the widow of D.C. Shaw and the daughter of the late Claude C. and Fonnie Gray Beasley.

Mrs. Shaw graduated from Woman's College (UNC-G) at Greensboro after studying music and business. She later graduated from Atlantic Christian College with a degree in Elementary Education and taught fifth grade at Four Oaks School for 24 years.

Mrs. Shaw was a life-long member of Mill Creek Christian Church where she helped develop an exceptional church library. She also had taught Bible School Classes, Sunday school classes, and played the piano and organ for 50 years.

The funeral will be held on Saturday, November 26, at 2 p.m. at Mill Creek Christian Church, Bentonville. The reverend Jack Anglin will be officiating the services with the burial to follow in the church cemetery.

Surviving are son and wife, Philip and Judy Shaw of Bentonville, daughter, Barbara of the home; grandson and wife, Chris and AnnaMarie Hinnant of Angier; granddaughter and husband, Melissa and Dave Finch of Fuquay; two great grandsons, Rhys Finch and Thomas Hinnant; one sister, Mary Alice B. Chapin of Washington, NC; one brother-in-law, Irwin Davis of Washington, NC, and many nieces and nephews.

Mrs. Shaw was predeceased by sisters, Kathleen B. McClelland, Pauline B. Davis, Ora Grace B. Warren, Anne B. Beasley, and brother, Hugh B. Beasley.

The family welcomes flowers or memorial contributions to the Mill Creek Church Library, c/o Barbara Shaw, 747 Mill Creek Church Road, Four Oaks, NC 27524. The family will receive friends at West & Dunn Funeral Home, Friday, November 25, from 7-9 p.m. and at other times the family will greet friends at the home of Philip and Judy Shaw at 495 Shaws Pond Road.

Arrangements by West & Dunn Funeral Homes, Newton Grove. Condolences may be sent to www.westanddunn.com.

More About CARRIE LEE BEASLEY: Burial: Mill Creek Christian Church, Bentonville, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Respiratory Failure w/Bilateral Pneumonia Occupation: School Teacher

Notes for DANIEL CALVIN SHAW: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 46347 Name (Age): SHAW, Daniel Calvin (Dee) Obit. Pub. Date: 11/22/1977 Other Pub. Info.: native Guilford Co., Mill Creek Christian Church Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Daniel Calvin Shaw Death Date: 21 Nov 1977 Death County: Johnston Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 61 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 22 May 1916

Residence County: Johnston Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Autopsy: No Institution: Home Attendant: Coroner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1976-77

Children of CARRIE BEASLEY and DANIEL SHAW are:

i. PHILLIP CARL⁶ SHAW, b. 03 Jul 1942, Guilford County, North Carolina; m. JUDY ?.

Notes for PHILLIP CARL SHAW: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Phillip Carl Shaw Date of Birth: 3 Jul 1942 Birth County: Guilford Parent1 Name: Daniel Calvin Shaw Roll Number: B_C046_66004 Volume: 82 Page: 44

ii. BARBARA GAIL SHAW, b. 29 Sep 1944, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for BARBARA GAIL SHAW: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Barbara Gail Shaw Date of Birth: 29 Sep 1944 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Carrie Lee Beasley Parent2 Name: Daniel Calvin Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 31 Page: 1276

125. CYNTHIA ANN⁵ MARTIN (*ANNIE*⁴ *BEASLEY, JOHN ALLEN*³, *EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 08 Oct 1938 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married ANDREW MACK BENSON.

Notes for CYNTHIA ANN MARTIN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Cynthia Ann Martin Date of Birth: 8 Oct 1938 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Annie Beasley Parent2 Name: W A Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 25 Page: 781

Children of CYNTHIA MARTIN and ANDREW BENSON are:

CINDY ANNETTE⁶ BENSON, b. 20 Oct 1956, Johnston County, North Carolina;
 m. TONY CURTIS PARRISH, 21 Aug 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 27 Nov 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for CINDY ANNETTE BENSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Cindy Annette Benson Date of Birth: 20 Oct 1956 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Andrew Mack Parent2 Name: Cynthia Ann Martin Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 58 Page: 311

Also shown as born in Harnett County.

Marriage Notes for CINDY BENSON and TONY PARRISH: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Tony Curtis Parrish Gender: Male

Spouse: Cindy Annette Benson Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 21 Aug 1976 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About TONY PARRISH and CINDY BENSON: Marriage: 21 Aug 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. FLINT MARTIN BENSON, b. 11 Sep 1960, Harnett County, North Carolina.

126. CLYDA MILDRED⁵ RHODES (*BERTHA ELIZABETH⁴ BEASLEY, JULIUS DAVID³, EPHRAIM OXFORD², JOSHUA¹*) was born 10 Jan 1916, and died 19 Jul 2000 in Cary, North Carolina. She married RALPH BEASLEY.

Notes for CLYDA MILDRED RHODES: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 7604 Name (Age): BEASLEY, Clyda Rhodes (84) Obit. Pub. Date: 07/21/2000 Other Pub. Info.: b. 10 Jan 1916, d/o Walter and Bertha Elizabeth Beasley Rhodes, Roselawn Cemetery

Social Security Death Index

Name: Clyda R. Beasley SSN: Last Residence: 27501 Angier, Harnett, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 10 Jan 1916 Died: 19 Jul 2000 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) July 20, 2000

BENSON -- Ms. Clyda Rhodes Beasley, 84, of Benson died Wednesday in Western Wake Hospital in Cary. Ms. Beasley was a homemaker. She was a member of Benson Pentecostal Holiness Church. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Friday in Rose & Graham Funeral Home chapel in Benson by the Revs. Jimmy Barnhill and R.B. Parrish. Burial will be in Roselawn Cemetery.

Ms. Beasley is survived by three daughters, Emma L. Parker of Four Oaks, Mildred Trader of Angier and Sharon Chappell of Leland; two sons, Ralph E. Beasley of Leland and David M. Beasley of Kirkland, Wash.; a sister, Norma Knight of Four Oaks; 17 grandchildren; and 13 great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home.

More About CLYDA MILDRED RHODES: Burial: 21 Jul 2000, Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of CLYDA RHODES and RALPH BEASLEY are:

i. MILDRED ANNETTE⁶ BEASLEY, b. 13 Jun 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? TRADER.

Notes for MILDRED ANNETTE BEASLEY:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mildred Annette Beasley Date of Birth: 13 Jun 1947 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Clyde Rhodes Parent2 Name: Ralph E Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 38 Page: 516

ii. DAVID MARLON BEASLEY, b. 02 Jun 1955, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DAVID MARLON BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: David Marlon Beasley Date of Birth: 2 Jun 1955 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Clyda Mildred Rhodes Parent2 Name: Ralph Albert Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 55 Page: 304

iii. MARY SHARON BEASLEY, b. 24 Sep 1956, Lee County, North Carolina; m. ? CHAPPELL.

Notes for MARY SHARON BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Mary Sharon Beasley Date of Birth: 24 Sep 1956 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Lee Parent1 Name: Ralph E Beasley Parent2 Name: Clyda M Rhodes Roll Number: B_C058_66002 Volume: 34 Page: 45

- iv. EMMA BEASLEY, m. ? PARKER.
- v. RALPH E. BEASLEY.

127. JAMES LLOYD⁵ RHODES (*BERTHA ELIZABETH⁴ BEASLEY, JULIUS DAVID³, EPHRAIM OXFORD², JOSHUA¹*) was born 30 Aug 1917 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 12 Mar 2000 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married RHODA MAE GUIN, daughter of JAMES GUIN and SUSAN BLACKMON. She was born 01 Sep 1917 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 14 Jan 1994 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JAMES LLOYD RHODES: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 44517 Name (Age): RHODES, James Lloyd (82) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/14/2000 Other Pub. Info.: b. 30 Aug 1917, s/o Walter and Bertha Rhodes, Hills of Neuse Cemetery

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) March 14, 2000

FOUR OAKS - Mr. James Lloyd Rhodes, 82, of 455 Joyner Bridge Road, died Sunday at Johnston Memorial Hospital. Mr. Rhodes was born in Johnston County on August 30, 1917 to the late Walter and Bertha Rhodes. Funeral 2 p.m. Wednesday in the Stewart's Chapel PFWB Church. Burial will follow in the Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens.

Survivors: daughters: Louise Barbour, Rebecca Regan and Glenda Langston, all of Four Oaks; sons: Harold Rhodes of Augusta, Ga., Lloyd Rhodes, J.C. "Chip" Rhodes, Doug Rhodes and Rit Rhodes, all of Four Oaks, Roger Rhodes of Goldsboro, Walter Dale Rhodes of Four Oaks, Gary Rhodes of Benson; sisters, Norma Knight of Four Oaks Clyda Beasley of Angier; 27 grandchildren; 20 great-grandchildren, two great-great-grandchildren.

He was preceded in death by his wife, Rhoda Guin Rhodes; brother Jessie Rhodes; two grandsons and one great-grandson.

Family will be at Minshew Funeral Home on Tuesday from 7-9 p.m.

More About JAMES LLOYD RHODES: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: M.I. Occupation: Farmer

Notes for RHODA MAE GUIN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 44526 Name (Age): RHODES, Rhoda G. (76) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/18/1994 Other Pub. Info.: b. 1 Sep 1917, JC, d/o James W. and Susan Blackman Guin, Four Oaks

More About RHODA MAE GUIN:

Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Adenocarcinoma of the Lung

Children of JAMES RHODES and RHODA GUIN are:

- i. LOUISE⁶ RHODES, m. ? BARBOUR.
- ii. REBECCA RHODES, m. ? REGAN.
- iii. GLENDA RHODES, m. ? LANGSTON.
- iv. HAROLD RHODES.
- v. LLOYD RHODES.
- vi. J. C. RHODES.
- vii. DOUG RHODES.
- viii. RIT RHODES.

128. NORMA TALMADGE⁵ RHODES (*BERTHA ELIZABETH⁴ BEASLEY, JULIUS DAVID³, EPHRAIM OXFORD², JOSHUA¹*) was born 04 Jul 1919 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 18 Oct 2005 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married EDWARD DANIEL KNIGHT, son of MAZON KNIGHT and ANNIE BROWNLEE. He was born 15 Apr 1922 in Berkley County, South Carolina, and died 20 Jan 2001 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for NORMA TALMADGE RHODES: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) October 19, 2005

Mrs. Norma Rhodes Knight, age 86, of Devil's Racetrack Road, Four Oaks, died Tuesday at Johnston Memorial Hospital. She was born in Johnston County on July 4, 1919 to the late Walter and Bertha Beasley Rhodes, and she was the widow of Edward David Knight.

Funeral service will be Thursday at 2:00 p.m. in the Stewart Chapel PFWB Church with the Revs. Freddie Langston, Sherwood Lassiter and Jimmy Carpenter officiating. Burial will follow in the Hills of Neuse Memory Gardens.

Surviving family are daughters, Vivian Mitchell of Four Oaks, Lillian Talton of Clayton, Beatrice Palazzi of Fuquay-Varina; sons, Larry Rhodes and Jimmy Knight, both of Four Oaks, Michael Knight of Louisburg and Woody Knight of Newton Grove; a very special niece, Rebecca Regan of Four Oaks; 18 grandchildren and 15 great-grandchildren.

Family will be at Minshew Funeral Home on Wednesday from 7:00 until 9:00 p.m.

More About NORMA TALMADGE RHODES: Burial: 20 Oct 2005, Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute M. I.

Notes for EDWARD DANIEL KNIGHT: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) January 22, 2001 FOUR OAKS - Mr. Edward Daniel Knight, a Christian and World War II Veteran died Saturday at Johnston Memorial Hospital at the age of 78. Mr. Knight was born in Berkley County, SC on April 15, 1922 to the late Mazon Daniel and Annie Brownlee Knight. He was an active member of Stewarts Chapel Church and the American Legion. Mr. Knight had worked with Lampe and Malphurus Lumber Company for thirty plus years. His funeral will be Monday 2:00 p.m. at Stewarts Chapel with burial following at the Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, the Revs. Freddy Langston, Sherwood Lassiter, and Jimmy Carpenter will officiate.

Surviving: wife, Norma R. Knight, daughters, Vivian Mitchell of Four Oaks, Lillian Talton of Clayton, Beatrice Palazzi of Fuquay-Varina, sons, Larry Rhodes of Four Oaks, Jimmy Knight of Four Oaks, Michael Knight of Louisburg, Woody Knight of Newton Grove; 12 grandchildren; 20 great-grandchildren.

Visitation were held on Sunday evening from 7-9 p.m. at Minshew Funeral Home. Flowers are welcome or memorial contributions to Stewarts Chapel Church.

More About EDWARD DANIEL KNIGHT: Burial: 22 Jan 2001, Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiopulmonary Arrest

Occupation: Lumber Company/Timber Buyer

Children of NORMA RHODES and EDWARD KNIGHT are:

- i. LARRY⁶ RHODES.
- ii. VIVIAN KNIGHT, m. ? MITCHELL.
- iii. LILLIAN KNIGHT, m. ? TALTON.
- iv. BEATRICE KNIGHT, m. ? PALAZZI.
- v. JIMMY KNIGHT.
- vi. MICHAEL KNIGHT.
- vii. WOODY KNIGHT.

129. VERNA ELIZABETH⁵ BEASLEY (*JASPER TALMADGE*⁴, *JULIUS DAVID*³, *EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 14 Nov 1927 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 11 Jun 1991 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (1) LEROY MASSENGILL. She married (2) THOMAS WOODALL Aft. 1954.

Notes for VERNA ELIZABETH BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Verna Elizabeth Beasley Date of Birth: 14 Nov 1927 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Jasper Parent2 Name: Susan Johnson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 15 Page: 900

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 57932 Name (Age): WOODALL, Verna Beasley (63) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/14/1991 Other Pub. Info.: d/o Talmadge and Susah Rebecca Johnson Beasley, w/o Thomas Woodall, Roselawn Cemetery

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Verna Elizabeth Woodall Death Date: 11 Jun 1991 Death City: Dunn Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 63 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 14 Nov 1927 Birth Location: North Carolina

Residence County: Johnston Residence State: North Carolina Father: Beasley Gender: Female Race: White Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Physician

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1988-92

More About VERNA ELIZABETH BEASLEY: Burial: Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina Cause of Death: Sudden Cardiac Death

More About THOMAS WOODALL and VERNA BEASLEY: Marriage: Aft. 1954

Children of VERNA BEASLEY and LEROY MASSENGILL are:

i. ELIZABETH ANN⁶ MASSENGILL, b. 31 Aug 1945, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ELIZABETH ANN MASSENGILL: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Elizabeth Ann Massengill Date of Birth: 31 Aug 1945 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Leroy Parent2 Name: Verna Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 33 Page: 1168

ii. SUSAN REBECCA MASSENGILL, b. 20 May 1952, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SUSAN REBECCA MASSENGILL: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Susan Rebecca Massengill Date of Birth: 20 May 1952 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Leroy Parent2 Name: Verna Elizabeth Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 47 Page: 324

iii. GWENDA MAUDE MASSENGILL, b. 09 Dec 1954, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? FULLERTON.

Notes for GWENDA MAUDE MASSENGILL: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Gwenda Maude Massengill Date of Birth: 9 Dec 1954 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Leroy Parent2 Name: Verna Elizabeth Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 53 **130.** JARVIS GERALD "JILL"⁵ BEASLEY (*JASPER TALMADGE*⁴, *JULIUS DAVID*³, *EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 12 Jan 1937 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 31 Oct 2006 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married CLARA ANN PITTMAN.

Notes for JARVIS GERALD "JILL" BEASLEY: Dunn Daily Record 11/01/2006

Jarvis Gerald "Jill" Beasley of 6288-C Brogden Road, Smithfield, died Tuesday, Oct. 31, 2006. He was preceded in death by his parents, Jasper Talmadge and Susan Johnson Beasley; and a sister, Verna B. Woodall. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Saturday at Pine Level PH Church by the Revs. Cleveland Turner, Roger Banks and Sherwood Lassiter. Burial will be at the Beasley Family Cemetery.

Survivors include his wife, Clara Ann Beasley; daughters, Debra B. Corbett of Smithfield and Darlene B. Barnett of Princeton; sons, Gerald Beasley of Smithfield and Wayne Beasley of Selma; sisters, Sallie B. Barbour of Fuquay-Varina and Callie B. Strickland of Smithfield; brothers, June "J.T." Beasley of Rochester, Mich., Melvin Beasley of Smithfield, James Henry Beasley of Norfolk, Va., Jesse Frank Beasley of Smithfield, Robert "Rob" Beasley of Rochester and Joseph Earl "Jack" Beasley of Smithfield; four grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren.

Visitation will be Friday from 6 to 8 p.m. at West & Dunn Funeral Home in Newton Grove.

More About JARVIS GERALD "JILL" BEASLEY: Burial: 04 Nov 2006, Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiac Arrest Occupation: Farmer

Children of JARVIS BEASLEY and CLARA PITTMAN are:

i. DEBRA KAY⁶ BEASLEY, b. 16 Jul 1959, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? CORBETT.

Notes for DEBRA KAY BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Debra Kay Beasley Date of Birth: 16 Jul 1959 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Clara Ann Pittman Parent2 Name: Jarvis Gerald Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 66 Page: 44

ii. JASPER GERALD BEASLEY, b. 05 Jul 1961, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JASPER GERALD BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jasper Gerald Beasley Date of Birth: 5 Jul 1961 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Clara Ann Pittman Parent2 Name: Jarvis Gerald Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 70 Page: 197

 iii. DARLENE BEASLEY, b. 26 Jun 1962, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? BARNETT.

Notes for DARLENE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Darlene Beasley Date of Birth: 26 Jun 1962 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Clara Ann Pittman Parent2 Name: Jarvis Gerald Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 72 Page: 433

iv. JOSEPH WAYNE BEASLEY, b. 16 Apr 1965, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOSEPH WAYNE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Joseph Wayne Beasley Date of Birth: 16 Apr 1965 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Clara Ann Pittman Parent2 Name: Jarvis Gearld Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 79 Page: 188

131. LESSIE GREY⁵ BEASLEY (*DAVID ALMOND*⁴, *JULIUS DAVID*³, *EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 22 Jun 1924 in Johnston County, North Carolina. She married EVERETTE OSBORNE DUNN, son of MATTHEW DUNN and BERTIE STANLEY. He was born 19 Dec 1923 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 13 Mar 1999 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LESSIE GREY BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lessie Grey Beasley Date of Birth: 22 Jun 1924 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Almond Parent2 Name: Julia Atkinson Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 11 Page: 893

Notes for EVERETTE OSBORNE DUNN: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 15269 Name (Age): DUNN, Everette Osborne (75) Obit. Pub. Date: 03/16/1999 Other Pub. Info.: b.19 Dec 1923, s/o Martin and Bertie Dunn

Social Security Death Index

Name: Everette O. Dunn SSN: Last Residence: 27524 Four Oaks, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 19 Dec 1923 Died: 13 Mar 1999 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1959)

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC)

March 15, 1999

Mr. Everette Osborne Dunn, age 75 of Hockaday Rd. Four Oaks, died Saturday at his home. Mr. Dunn was born in Johnston County on Dec. 19, 1923 to the late Martin and Bertie Dunn. The funeral has been scheduled for Tuesday, March 16 at 2:00 p.m. in the Chapel of Minshew Funeral Home. Burial will follow in the Webb Cemetery, Tettersville Road.

Surviving: wife, Lessie Grey Beasley Dunn; daughters, Joan Fail of Princeton, Carolyn Massengill of Four Oaks; sons, Shelton O. Dunn, Dennis Dunn and Layton Dunn, all of Four Oaks; sisters, Millie Mae Stanley and Elgie Norris, both of Four Oaks, Emma Dean Gordon of Selma; brothers, Ralph Dunn of Four Oaks and Lee Dunn of High Point; six grandchildren; six great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends at the funeral home Monday night from 7:00 to 9:00 p.m.

More About EVERETTE OSBORNE DUNN: Burial: 16 Mar 1999, Webb Family Cemetery, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Carcinoma of Liver Occupation: Farmer

Children of LESSIE BEASLEY and EVERETTE DUNN are:

i. BERTIE JOAN⁶ DUNN, b. 01 Sep 1945, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. ? FAIL.

Notes for BERTIE JOAN DUNN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Bertie Jo Ann Dunn Date of Birth: 1 Sep 1945 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: E O Parent2 Name: Lessie Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 32 Page: 494

174.

- ii. SHELTON OSBORNE DUNN, b. 16 Aug 1947, Johnston County, North Carolina; d. 26 Feb 2005, Johnston County, North Carolina.
 - iii. DENNIS WAYNE DUNN, b. 12 Nov 1949, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. FAYE DAVIS, 10 Jul 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for DENNIS WAYNE DUNN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Dennis Wayne Dunn Date of Birth: 12 Nov 1949 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: E O Parent2 Name: Lessie Gray Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 40 Page: 495

Marriage Notes for DENNIS DUNN and FAYE DAVIS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Faye Davis Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1953 Age: 23

Spouse: Dennis Wayne Dunn Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1950 Spouse Age: 26 Spouse Race: White

Marriage Date: 10 Jul 1976 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About DENNIS DUNN and FAYE DAVIS: Marriage: 10 Jul 1976, Johnston County, North Carolina

iv. CAROLYN MAXINE DUNN, b. 02 Jan 1952, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. (1) ROBERT SIMON MICHAELS, 11 Oct 1975, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. (2) ? MASSENGILL, Aft. 1975.

Notes for CAROLYN MAXINE DUNN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Carolyn Maxine Dunn Date of Birth: 2 Jan 1952 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Everette Osborne Parent2 Name: Lessie Grey Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 47 Page: 69

Marriage Notes for CAROLYN DUNN and ROBERT MICHAELS: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Carolyn Maxine Dunn Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1975

Spouse: Robert Simon Michaels Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1975

Marriage Date: 11 Oct 1975 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About ROBERT MICHAELS and CAROLYN DUNN: Marriage: 11 Oct 1975, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About ? MASSENGILL and CAROLYN DUNN: Marriage: Aft. 1975

v. WILLIAM LAYTON DUNN, b. 16 Jul 1953, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. EDNA CAROL WILLIFORD, 08 Jan 1985, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for WILLIAM LAYTON DUNN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: William Layton Dunn Date of Birth: 16 Jul 1953 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: E O Parent2 Name: Lessie Gray Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 48 Page: 617

Marriage Notes for WILLIAM DUNN and EDNA WILLIFORD:

North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Edna Carol Williford Allen Gender: Female Estimated Birth Year: 1985

Spouse: William Layton Dunn Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1985

Marriage Date: 8 Jan 1985 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About WILLIAM DUNN and EDNA WILLIFORD: Marriage: 08 Jan 1985, Johnston County, North Carolina

vi. EVELYN GRAY DUNN.

132. HERMAN JULIAN⁵ BEASLEY (*HERMAN THEL*⁴, *JOSHUA BRYANT*³, *EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 04 Jun 1941 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married JACKILL MCLAMB 17 Oct 1964 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JAMES MCLAMB and IRENE RAYNOR. She was born 18 Feb 1944 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 02 Jun 2000 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for HERMAN JULIAN BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Herman Julian Beasley Date of Birth: 4 Jun 1941 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Herman Thel Parent2 Name: Julia VA Youngblood Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 28 Page: 1619

More About JACKILL MCLAMB: Burial: Hills of the Neuse Memory Gardens, Smithfield, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Ischemic Heart Disease Occupation: Pharmaceutical Assembly Line Marriage Notes for HERMAN BEASLEY and JACKILL MCLAMB: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Herman Julian Beasley Gender: Male

Spouse: Jackill McLamb Spouse Gender: Female

Marriage Date: 17 Oct 1964 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About HERMAN BEASLEY and JACKILL MCLAMB: Marriage: 17 Oct 1964, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of HERMAN BEASLEY and JACKILL MCLAMB are:

i. JANET IRENE⁶ BEASLEY, b. 20 Jul 1966, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JANET IRENE BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

- Name: Janet Irene Beasley Date of Birth: 20 Jul 1966 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Herman Julian Parent2 Name: Jackill McLamb Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 81 Page: 204
- ii. HERMAN JULIAN BEASLEY, JR., b. 27 Jun 1973, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for HERMAN JULIAN BEASLEY, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Herman Julian Beasley Jr. Date of Birth: 27 Jun 1973 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Herman Julian Parent2 Name: Jackill McLamb Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 97 Page: 380

Generation No. 6

133. MARVIN⁶ BEASLEY (*MONROE R.*⁵, *RANSOM AVERY*⁴, *RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G.*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 09 Jan 1920 in North Carolina, and died 09 Feb 2006 in Wilmington, North Carolina. He married BESSIE YOUNG, daughter of WILLIE YOUNG and ALPHA DENNING. She was born Abt. 1925.

Notes for MARVIN BEASLEY: Dunn Daily Record 02/13/2006

Marvin Beasley, 86, of Angier died Thursday, Feb. 9, 2006, at Britthaven Northchase in Wilmington. He was born Jan. 9, 1920, to the late Monroe and Georgeanna Young Beasley.

He was a retired employee of Wachovia Bank. Mr. Beasley was a native of Johnston County and was a World War II Army veteran. Funeral services were held 3 p.m. Feb. 12 in the chapel of Bryan-Lee Funeral Home in Angier. Burial followed at Lakeside Memorial Gardens.

Survivors include his wife of 58 years, Bessie Young Beasley; a daughter, Edith Ann Wiggs and husband Donnie of Wilmington; a son, Gene Beasley of Pittsboro; a grandson, Jeffrey Wiggs of Waynesville; a sister, Alene Upchurch of Buies Creek; and a brother, Theron "Skeet" Beasley of Staley.

Condolences may be sent to www.bryan-leefuneralhome.com.

More About MARVIN BEASLEY: Burial: 12 Feb 2006, Lakeside Memorial Gardens Cemetery, Angier, Harnett County, North Carolina Military service: United States Army/WWII

Children of MARVIN BEASLEY and BESSIE YOUNG are:

- 175. i. EDITH ANN⁷ BEASLEY.
 - ii. GENE BEASLEY.

134. THELMA⁶ BEASLEY (*MONROE R.*⁵, *RANSOM AVERY*⁴, *RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G.*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 05 Apr 1921 in Sampson County, North Carolina, and died 02 Aug 1995 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married CHARLIE THURMAN SMITH, son of RUFUS SMITH and VIOLA MCLAMB. He was born 26 Mar 1928 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for THELMA BEASLEY: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC)

August 3, 1995

BENSON -- Thelma Beasley Smith, 74, of Route 1 died Wednesday in her home. The funeral will be conducted at 2 p.m. Friday in Hodges Chapel Pentecostal Free Will Baptist Church by the Revs. Jimmy Tripp, Andy Johnson and Leon Hawley. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

Mrs. Smith is survived by her husband, C. Thurman Smith of Benson; two sons, Danny E. Smith and Charlie E. Smith, both of the home; two daughters, Janice S. Slaughter of Four Oaks and Kathie S. Capps of Smithfield; three brothers, Marvin Beasley of Angier, Theron Beasley of Staley and J.C. "Buck" Beasley of Elizabethtown; two sisters, Kathereen Jackson of Coats and Anlene Upchurch of Buies Creek; eight grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; and a great-great-grandchild.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Cromartie-Miller & Lee Funeral Home of Dunn and other times at the home.

More About THELMA BEASLEY: Burial: 04 Aug 1995, Hodges Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of THELMA BEASLEY and CHARLIE SMITH are:

- i. DANNY E.⁷ SMITH.
- ii. CHARLIE E. SMITH.
- iii. JANICE SMITH, m. ? SLAUGHTER.
- iv. KATHIE SMITH, m. ? CAPPS.

135. CATHERINE⁶ BEASLEY (*MONROE R.*⁵, *RANSOM AVERY*⁴, *RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G.*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 03 Jun 1924 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 03 Jul 2001 in Chapel Hill, Orange County, North Carolina. She married HARPER MELLON JACKSON. He was born 12 Sep 1925 in North Carolina, and died 07 Nov 1982 in Durham County, North Carolina.

Notes for CATHERINE BEASLEY: Social Security Death Index

Name: Catherine Jackson SSN: Last Residence: 27521 Coats, Harnett, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 3 Jun 1924 Last Benefit: 27521 Coats, Harnett, North Carolina, United States of America Died: 3 Jul 2001 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Catherine Beasley Jackson Gender: Female Race: White Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Age: 77 Years Date of Birth: 2 Jun 1924 Birth County: Harnett Birth State: North Carolina **Residence County: Harnett** Residence State: North Carolina Residence Zip Code: 27521 Education: 10th grade Date of Death: 3 Jul 2001 Death City: Chapel Hill Death County: Orange Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death Institution: Hospital Inpatient Hospital Name: UNC HOSP. AT CHAPEL HILL Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 10 Jul 2001 Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) July 6, 2001

COATS -- Mrs. Catherine Beasley Jackson, 76, of 205 Cary St., died Thursday in UNC Hospitals in Chapel Hill. A graveside service will be conducted at 3 p.m. today in Devotional Gardens in Dunn by the Rev. Jerome Pope.

Mrs. Jackson is survived by three sons, Donald Jackson of Coats, Arnold Jackson of Godwin and Ronald Jackson of Sanford; two brothers, Marvin Beasley of Angier and Theron Beasley of Staley; and a sister, Alene Upchurch of Buies Creek.

The family will receive friends today from 1 to 3 p.m. at Price Funeral Home in Erwin.

More About CATHERINE BEASLEY: Burial: 06 Jul 2001, Devotional Gardens Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina

Notes for HARPER MELLON JACKSON: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Harper Mellon Jackson Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Age: 57 Date of Birth: 12 Sep 1925 Birth Location: North Carolina Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Harnett **Residence State: North Carolina** Date of Death: 7 Nov 1982 Death City: Durham (P) Death County: Durham Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: No Institution: Veterans Hospital Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in state Source Vendor: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1979-82

More About HARPER MELLON JACKSON: Burial: Devotional Gardens Cemetery, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of CATHERINE BEASLEY and HARPER JACKSON are:

- i. RONALD MONROE⁷ JACKSON, b. 09 Dec 1952, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. DONALD RAISE JACKSON, b. 07 Dec 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. ARNOLD RAY JACKSON, b. 20 Aug 1956, Harnett County, North Carolina.

136. THERON "SKEET"⁶ BEASLEY (*MONROE R.*⁵, *RANSOM AVERY*⁴, *RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G.*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born Abt. 1927 in North Carolina, and died 08 Jun 2008 in Asheboro, North Carolina. He married SHIRLEY ANN WILSON.

Notes for THERON "SKEET" BEASLEY: Dunn Daily Record 06/10/2008

Theron "Skeet" Beasley of Staley died Sunday, June 8, 2008, at Randolph Hospital. He was formerly of Harnett County. Mr. Beasley was preceded in death by his parents, Monroe and Georganna Young Beasley. Funeral services will be held 10 a.m. Wednesday at Mt. Pleasant Baptist Church in Staley by the Revs. Tim Friar and Wayne Dunn.

Survivors include his wife, Shirley Wilson Beasley; sons, Anthony Beasley of Staley, Wayne Beasley and wife Anne of Ramseur; grandchildren, Andy, Darren, Logan, Nathan, Hannah and Matthew Beasley; and great-grandchildren, Jayten and Alyssa Beasley.

The family will receive friends tonight from 6 to 8 at Loflin Funeral Home in Liberty.

Children of THERON BEASLEY and SHIRLEY WILSON are:

- i. JAMES ANTHONY⁷ BEASLEY, b. 25 Oct 1957, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. THERON WAYNE BEASLEY, b. 05 Aug 1960, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ANNE ?.

137. ALENE⁶ BEASLEY (*MONROE R.⁵, RANSOM AVERY⁴, RANSOM³, BENJAMIN G.², JOSHUA¹*) was born 22 Jun 1930 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 12 Sep 2006 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (1) HARVEY BLANCHARD HUMPHREY, JR., son of HARVEY HUMPHREY and BESSIE GREGORY. He was born 07 Oct 1930 in North Carolina, and died 28 Sep 1976 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married (2) JAMES REID UPCHURCH 13 Jan 1979 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of JAMES UPCHURCH and OPHELIA MITCHELL. He was born 08 Nov 1918 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 30 Dec 1999 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for ALENE BEASLEY: Dunn Daily Record 09/13/2006

Alene Humphrey Upchurch, 76, of Buies Creek died Tuesday, Sept. 12, 2006, at Brookfield Retirement Center in Lillington. She was the daughter of the late James Monroe Beasley and Georgeanna Young Beasley. She was preceded in death by her first husband, Blanchard Humphrey; and her second husband, Reid Upchurch. Funeral services will be held 2 p.m. Thursday at Buies Creek First Baptist Church by the Revs. Michael Simmons and James C. Brown. Burial will be at Lakeside Memorial Gardens in Angier.

Survivors include a daughter, Teresa Enzor and husband Benny of Buies Creek; a son, Edward Humphrey and wife Shelly of Buies Creek; and grandchildren, Matthew, John, Brigett and Timothy.

Visitation will be tonight from 6:30 to 8:30 at O'Quinn-Peebles Funeral Home in Lillington and other times at the home. Memorials may be made to North Carolina Baptist Children's Home, P.O. Box 338, Thomasville, NC 27361-0338.

More About ALENE BEASLEY: Burial: 14 Sep 2006, Lakeside Memorial Gardens Cemetery, Angier, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Ovarian Cancer

More About HARVEY BLANCHARD HUMPHREY, JR.: Burial: 30 Sep 1976, Lakeside Memorial Gardens Cemetery, Angier, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Malignant Lymphoma Occupation: Farmer

Notes for JAMES REID UPCHURCH: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) December 31, 1999 BUIES CREEK -- J. Reid Upchurch, 81, of Buies Creek died Thursday in Good Hope Hospital in Erwin. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Saturday in Buies Creek First Baptist Church by Dr. Michael Simmons. Burial will be in Buies Creek Cemetery.

Mr. Upchurch is survived by his wife, Alene B. Upchurch of the home; two daughters, Faye U. Sexton of Lillington and Ginny U. Herring of Arkansas; a stepdaughter, Teresa Enzor of Buies Creek; a stepson, Eddie Humphrey of Buies Creek; three sisters, Lucille Stinson of Fuquay-Varina and Grace Braswell and Pansy Beal, both of Durham; six grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends today from 5 to 7 p.m. at O'Quinn-Peebles Funeral Home in Lillington and at other times at the home.

More About JAMES REID UPCHURCH: Burial: 01 Jan 2000, Buies Creek Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Occupation: Sales Representative

Marriage Notes for ALENE BEASLEY and JAMES UPCHURCH: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 7900285 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: UPCHURCH, JAMES REID Bride: HUMPHREY, ALENE BEASLEY Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 01/13/1979 Volume: 1979 Page: 285

More About JAMES UPCHURCH and ALENE BEASLEY: Marriage: 13 Jan 1979, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of ALENE BEASLEY and HARVEY HUMPHREY are:

- i. TERESA⁷ HUMPHREY, m. ? ENZOR.
- ii. Eddie Humphrey.

138. EFFIE PEARL⁶ BEASLEY (*JEFRO⁵*, *RANSOM AVERY*⁴, *RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G.*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 03 May 1930 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 10 Jun 2003 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married GRAHAM YOUNG TURLINGTON 20 Nov 1948 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of LEE TURLINGTON and LIDA LASSITER. He was born 02 Nov 1928.

Notes for EFFIE PEARL BEASLEY: Dunn Daily Record 6/11/2003

Effie Beasley Turlington, 73, of 1545 Fleming Road, Coats, died Tuesday at Good Hope

Hospital in Erwin. A native of Johnston County, she was born May 3, 1930, to the late Jefro and Rhoda Webb Beasley. She was a homemaker and a member of Coats Baptist Church. Funeral services will be held Thursday at 11 a.m. at Coats Baptist Church by the Revs. Jesse Mooney and Tom Austin. Burial will follow in Devotional Gardens, Dunn.

Survivors include her husband, Graham Turlington; sons and daughters-in-law, Jeff and Tanya Turlington, Kent and Debbie Turlington, all of Coats; brothers, J.D. Beasley and R.E. Beasley, both of Dunn; grandchildren and spouses, Brandon and Donna Turlington, Nicole and Brian Raynor, Dustin Turlington, Kyle Turlington and Kathryn Turlington; and a great-grandson, Brendan Turlington.

The family will receive friends tonight from 6:30 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Coats. Flowers are welcome, however, memorials may be made to Coats Baptist Church Building Fund, P.O. Box 297, Coats, N.C. 27521.

More About EFFIE PEARL BEASLEY: Burial: 12 Jun 2003, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for EFFIE BEASLEY and GRAHAM TURLINGTON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 4800180 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: TURLINGTON, GRAHAM YOUNG Bride: BEASLEY, EFFIE PEARL Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 11/20/1948 Volume: 1948 Page: 180

More About GRAHAM TURLINGTON and EFFIE BEASLEY: Marriage: 20 Nov 1948, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of EFFIE BEASLEY and GRAHAM TURLINGTON are:

- i. GRAHAM JEFFREY⁷ TURLINGTON, b. 26 Feb 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. TANYA ?.
- ii. DAVID KENT TURLINGTON, b. 01 Dec 1954, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. DEBBIE ?.

139. RO TALTON⁶ BEASLEY, JR. (*RO TALTON⁵*, *RANSOM AVERY⁴*, *RANSOM³*, *BENJAMIN G.*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 06 Feb 1935 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 10 Jul 2007. He married LUCY ?.

Notes for RO TALTON BEASLEY, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: R T Beasley Date of Birth: 6 Feb 1935 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lessie Johnson Parent2 Name: Talton Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 22 Page: 20

Dunn Daily Record 07/12/2007

Ro Talton "R.T." Beasley Jr., 72, of 11280 Old Mintz Highway, Garland, died Tuesday, July 10, 2007, at his home. He was the son of the late Ro Talton Beasley Sr. and Lessie Johnson Beasley. He was preceded in death by a sister, Rachel Jones. Funeral services will be held 2 p.m. Friday at Butler Funeral Home in Roseboro by the Rev. John Denson. Burial will follow at Old Bluff Presbyterian Church Cemetery.

Survivors include his wife, Lucy Beasley; daughter, Anne Westbrook and husband James of Garland; sons, Ricky Beasley and wife Virginia of Angier, Jeff Beasley and wife Emily of Greenville; sisters, Allie May West of Erwin, Elgie Herndon of Grays Creek, Nora Cain of Mt. Holly, Linda Lee of Wade and Alice Mathis of Fayetteville; six grandchildren; and four great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 6:30 to 8:30 at the funeral home. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made to the North Carolina Coastal Conservation Association, P.O. Box 58629, Raleigh, NC 27658 or www.ccanc.org.

More About RO TALTON BEASLEY, JR.:

Burial: 13 Jul 2007, Old Bluff Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Cumberland County, North Carolina

Children of RO BEASLEY and LUCY ? are:

- i. ANNE⁷ BEASLEY, m. JAMES WESTBROOK.
- ii. RICKY BEASLEY, m. VIRGINIA ?.
- iii. JEFF BEASLEY, m. EMILY ?.

140. JOHN DAVID⁶ IVEY, SR. (*ALDONIA⁵ BEASLEY, NATHAN B.*⁴, *RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G.*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 26 Mar 1933 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 16 Jul 2007. He married EVA WOOD JOHNSON, daughter of HENRY JOHNSON and ANNIE MASSENGILL. She was born 04 Oct 1935 in North Carolina, and died 02 Oct 2004 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JOHN DAVID IVEY, SR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Ivey Date of Birth: 1933 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Aldonia Beasley Parent2 Name: Delbert Allen Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 20 Page: 50

Social Security Death Index

Name: John D. Ivey SSN: Last Residence: 27504 Benson, Johnston, North Carolina Born: 26 Mar 1933 Last Benefit: 27504 Benson, Johnston, North Carolina Died: 16 Jul 2007 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1956)

Dunn Daily Record 07/17/2007

John David Ivey Sr., 74, of 2674 N.C. 50 South, Benson, died Monday, July 16, 2007. He was preceded in death by his wife, Eva Wood Ivey; his parents, Delbert Allen and Aldonia Beasley Allen; and a son, Lea Jacob Ivey.

Services will be held 11 a.m. Thursday at West & Dunn Funeral Home Chapel in Benson by the Revs. Calvin Levitt and Ronnie LaFevers. Burial will be at Banner Chapel Advent Christian Church Cemetery.

Survivors include a son, John D. Ivey Jr. of Benson; sisters, Louise Tanner and Joyce Morgan, both of Benson; and a brother, Rayford Ivey of Garner.

The family will receive friends Wednesday from 7 to 9 p.m. at the funeral home.

More About JOHN DAVID IVEY, SR.: Burial: 19 Jul 2007, Banner's Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Notes for EVA WOOD JOHNSON: Social Security Death Index

Name: Eva J. Ivey SSN: Last Residence: 27504 Benson, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 4 Oct 1935 Died: 2 Oct 2004 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1954)

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) October 4, 2004

Mrs. Eva Wood Johnson Ivey, 68 of Benson, died October 2, 2004. Funeral, 2 p.m. Monday, October 4, 2004, at West and Dunn Funeral Home Chapel, Benson, with Rev. Calvin L. Leavitt and Rev. Ronnie LaFevers officiating. Burial, at Banner Chapel Church Cemetery.

Survivors: husband, John D. Ivey; son, John "Johnny" D. Ivey, Jr. of Benson; sisters, Eula Thornberg of Raeford, Shirley Johnson of Benson; brother, George P. Johnson of Benson; special niece, Gwen Johnson Green of Benson.

The family will received friends at West and Dunn Funeral Home of Benson from 6 to 8 p.m. on Sunday, October 3, 2004. Memorials, May be made to the American Cancer Society or the American Heart Association. Arrangements by West and Dunn Funeral Home, Benson.

More About EVA WOOD JOHNSON: Burial: 04 Oct 2004, Banner's Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of JOHN IVEY and EVA JOHNSON are:

i. LEE JACOB⁷ IVEY, b. 31 Mar 1972; d. 02 Apr 1972.

More About LEE JACOB IVEY: Burial: Banner's Chapel Church Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. JOHN DAVID IVEY, JR..

141. RAYFORD ALLEN⁶ IVEY (*ALDONIA⁵ BEASLEY, NATHAN B.*⁴, *RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G.*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 22 Jan 1938 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 22 Dec 2007 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married GERALDINE MCLAMB.

Notes for RAYFORD ALLEN IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Rayford Allen Ivey Date of Birth: 1938 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Aldona Beasley Parent2 Name: Delbert Allen Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 25 Dunn Daily Record 12/24/2007

Rayford Allen Ivey, 69, of 1606 Buffaloe Road, Garner, died Saturday, Dec. 22, 2007, at Rex Hospital in Raleigh. He was born Jan. 22, 1938, in Johnston County to the late Delbert Allen and Aldonia Beasley Ivey. He was preceded in death by a brother, John D. Ivey. He had retired as a self-employed custom metal fabricator. Mr. Ivey was a member of Midway Baptist Church.

Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Thursday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel in Benson by the Revs. Eugene Schuyler and Billy Cashwell. Burial will follow at Banner Chapel Church Cemetery in Benson.

Survivors include his wife, Geraldine McLamb Ivey; son, Jonathan Ray Ivey and wife Beverly of Willow Spring; granddaughter, Kaitland Ivey of Garner; stepgranddaughter, Amber Jackson; sisters, Louise Tanner and Joyce Morgan, both of Benson; and several nieces and nephews.

The family will receive friends Wednesday from 6 to 8 p.m. at the funeral home.

More About RAYFORD ALLEN IVEY: Burial: 27 Dec 2007, Banner Chapel Church Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Custom Metal Fabricator

Child of RAYFORD IVEY and GERALDINE MCLAMB is: i. JONATHAN RAY⁷ IVEY, m. BEVERLY ?.

142. LYNWARD ELTON⁶ JOHNSON, SR. (*VIRGIE BELLE⁵ BEASLEY, NATHAN B.*⁴, *RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G.*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 10 Aug 1929 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 03 Oct 2007 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married SHIRLEY RHEA JOHNSON, daughter of HENRY JOHNSON and ANNIE MASSENGILL. She was born 14 Feb 1933 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 31 Dec 2004 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LYNWARD ELTON JOHNSON, SR.: Dunn Daily Record 10/04/2007

Lynward Elton "L.E." Johnson Sr., 78, of 2747 N.C. 50 South, Benson, died Wednesday, Oct. 3, 2007, at his home. He was born Aug. 10, 1929, in Johnston County to the late George Elton and Virgie Beasley Johnson. He was preceded in death by his wife, Shirley Rhea J. Johnson; and brother, Waylon Johnson.

He was a farmer, mechanic and former deputy with the Johnston County Sheriff's Office. Mr. Johnson was a member of Holly Grove Advent Christian Church where he served as a past

deacon and in many other capacities. Funeral services will be held 2 p.m. Friday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson by the Rev. Calvin Leavitt. Burial will follow at Roselawn Cemetery.

Survivors include sons, Lynward Elton "Junior" Johnson Jr. and wife Phyllis, Marshall Lynn Johnson and wife Linda, all of Benson; daughter, Gwen Green and husband Ricky of Benson; grandchildren and spouses, Angie and Neil Wheeless, Brian and Nickie Lee, Joni Benson, Kimberly Lee, Crystal and Ashley Stanley, Carrie Johnson and Lynward Elton "Trey" Johnson III; stepgrandchildren and spouses, Greg and Angie Peterson, Rodney and Tonya Peterson, Keith and Reba Green, Leticia and Randy Johnson; great-grandchildren, Madison Stewart, Sydney Wheeless, Lance Benson, Mattie Wheeless, Landen Beasley, Nicholas Lee, James Peterson, Eva Cate Peterson and Sydney Johnson; and sisters, Iva Mae Lee, Edna Ruth Peacock and Linda Faye Raynor, all of Benson.

The family will receive friends tonight from 6 to 9 at the funeral home. The family suggests memorials be made to the American Cancer Society, c/o Gwen Green, 126 Phyllis Drive, Benson, NC 27504.

More About LYNWARD ELTON JOHNSON, SR.:

Burial: 05 Oct 2007, Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina Occupation: Farmer, Mechanic and Former Deputy with the Johnston County Sheriff's Office

Notes for SHIRLEY RHEA JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 61835 Name (Age): Johnson, Shirley J. (71) Obit. Pub. Date: 01/04/2005 Other Pub. Info.: Died 12/31/04. Born 2/14/1933. Daughter of the late Henry Wesley & Annie Massengill Johnson. Wife of Lynward E. Johnson. Roselawn Cemetery.

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) January 1, 2005

BENSON -- Mrs. Shirley J. Johnson, age 71, of 2747 NC Highway 50 South died Friday at her residence after an extended illness. Funeral service will be 2:00 PM Monday at the Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel. Officiating will be the Revs. Steve Lawson and Calvin Leavitt. Burial will follow in Roselawn Cemetery.

Mrs. Johnson was born February 14, 1933 in Johnston County to the late Henry Wesley and Annie Massengill Johnson. Mrs. Johnson was preceded in death by sisters, Lola Jane West, Ila Mae Barefoot, Ramona Weatherly, and Eva Wood Ivey; and brothers, Henry Johnson, J.W. Johnson, and A.R. Johnson. Mrs. Johnson was a homemaker, retired Stanley Dealer, and member of Holly Grove Advent Christian Church.

Surviving, include husband, Lynward E. "L.E." Johnson; daughter and son-in-law, Gwen and Ricky Green of Benson; sons and daughters-in-law, Junior and Phyllis Johnson, and Marshall and Linda Johnson, all of Benson; grandchildren and spouses, Angie and Neil Wheeless, Brian

Lee, Joni and Rodney Benson, Kimberly Lee, Crystal and Ashley Stanley, Carrie Johnson, and Trey Johnson, all of Benson; step-grandchildren and spouse, Greg Peterson, Rodney and Tonya Peterson, Keith and Reba Green, and Leticia and Randy Johnson; great grandchildren, Madison Stewart, Sydney Wheeless, Lance Benson, Mattie Wheeless, Landen Beasley, and Jordan Benson; sister, Eula J. Thornberg of Raeford; brother, George P. Johnson of Benson; special brother-in-law and nephew, John and Johnny Ivey of Benson.

Family will receive friends at Rose & Graham Funeral Home, Benson, from 6:00 PM to 9:00 PM Sunday. Flowers are welcomed, however memorials may be made to Relay for Life, c/o American Cancer Society; PO Box 1544, Smithfield, NC 27577.

More About SHIRLEY RHEA JOHNSON:

Burial: 03 Jan 2005, Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of LYNWARD JOHNSON and SHIRLEY JOHNSON are:

i. LYNWARD ELTON⁷ JOHNSON, JR., b. 12 Sep 1952, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. PHYLLIS ROSE BAREFOOT, 26 May 1979, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 09 Sep 1960, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for LYNWARD ELTON JOHNSON, JR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Lynward Elton Johnson Jr. Date of Birth: 12 Sep 1952 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lynward Elton Sr. Parent2 Name: Shirley Rhea Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 47 Page: 579

Notes for PHYLLIS ROSE BAREFOOT: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Phillis Rose Barefoot Date of Birth: 9 Sep 1960 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Alfred E Parent2 Name: Alva Mae Surcey Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 68 Page: 48 Marriage Notes for LYNWARD JOHNSON and PHYLLIS BAREFOOT: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Phyllis Rose Barefoot Gender: Female Birth Date: abt 1961 Age: 18

Spouse: Lynward Elton Johnson Jr. Spouse Gender: Male Spouse Age: 26 Spouse Race: White

Marriage Date: 26 May 1979 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About LYNWARD JOHNSON and PHYLLIS BAREFOOT: Marriage: 26 May 1979, Johnston County, North Carolina

ii. MARSHALL LYNN JOHNSON, b. 30 Jan 1954, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. LINDA ?.

Notes for MARSHALL LYNN JOHNSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Marshall Lynn Johnson Date of Birth: 30 Jan 1954 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lynward Elton Parent2 Name: Shirley Rhea Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 53 Page: 79

iii. SHIRLEY GWEN JOHNSON, b. 23 Jul 1956, Johnston County, North Carolina; m. RICKY GREEN.

Notes for SHIRLEY GWEN JOHNSON: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Shirley Geven Johnson {Note from Deb: Middle name should read "Gwen"}

Date of Birth: 23 Jul 1956 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Lynwood Elton Parent2 Name: Shirley Rhea Johnson Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 57 Page: 455

143. MAGDALENE⁶ MELVIN (*NEVA ELLEN⁵ BEASLEY, JOHN IRA⁴, NEEDHAM MOORE³, JESSE², JOSHUA¹*) was born 25 Sep 1940, and died 28 Jan 2008. She married RALPH LEON WEST.

Notes for MAGDALENE MELVIN: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) 01/29/2008

Magdalene M. West, 67, of 223 Gary Street, passed away on Monday. Magdalene was a loving wife and mother. She was faithful to her God. She enjoyed her family and friends, especially her grandchildren. Funeral services will be 2:00 p.m. Wednesday at Bryan-Lee Funeral Chapel in Garner. Burial will follow at Raleigh Memorial Park.

Survivors are her husband of 47 years, Ralph L. West; daughter, Teresa Rogers and husband, Ronnie of Raleigh; son, Ralph West of New Bern; brother, Ira Melvin and wife, Marjorie of Chadbourn; sisters, Louise Chester of GA and Carla Huddler of SC; three granddaughters, Jennifer and Kimberly West of Trenton and Maggie Rogers of Raleigh. She was preceded in death by her parents, Austin and Neva Melvin and grandson, Christopher Rogers.

The family will receive friends 7:00-9:00 p.m. Tuesday at the funeral home. Memorial contributions may be made to Hospice of Wake County, 1300 St. Mary's Street, Raleigh, N.C. 27605. Condolences may be made to the family at www.bryan-leefuneralhome.com.

More About MAGDALENE MELVIN: Burial: 30 Jan 2008, Raleigh Memorial Park, Wake County, North Carolina

Children of MAGDALENE MELVIN and RALPH WEST are:

- 176. i. TERESA⁷ WEST.
 - ii. RALPH WEST.

144. GUTHRIE ODELL⁶ IVEY (*WILLIAM GUTHRIE*⁵, *SARAH FRANCIS*⁴ *BEASLEY, NEEDHAM MOORE*³, *JESSE*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 19 Sep 1930 in Sampson County, North Carolina, and died 30 Mar 2004 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. He married DICIE ?.

Notes for GUTHRIE ODELL IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000 Name: Guthrie Odell Ivey Date of Birth: 1930 Birth County: Sampson Parent1 Name: W J Ivey Roll Number: B_C087_66001 Volume: 17 Page: 684

Dunn Daily Record 03/21/2004

G. Odell Ivey, 73, of 585 Hayes Mill Road, Autryville, died Tuesday at Wake Medical Center in Raleigh. He was born in 1930 in Sampson County to the late William Guthrie and Lellar Marie Carroll Ivey.

He was a member of Baptist Chapel Church, the Clement Senior Citizens and he played in the Rhythm Band. Mr. Ivey was a lifetime member of Clement Volunteer Fire Department and was a retired employee with the Department of Transportation Sixth Division.

He was preceded in death by a sister, Lilma Williams; and brothers, Isaac Ivey and Willis Ivey. Funeral services will be held Thursday at 11 a.m. at Baptist Chapel Baptist Church by the Revs. Alan Roberts and Steven King. Burial will follow in the church cemetery.

Survivors include his wife, Dicie W. Ivey; daughters, Joan Stephenson and husband Mitchell of Dunn, Kathryn Moore and husband Robert of Erwin, and the Rev. Melinda Ivey of Autryville; sisters, Margaret Fann of Salemburg and Othie Parker of Fayetteville; a brother, Bennie Ivey of Raleigh; grandchildren, Marsha Stephenson, Amanda Stephenson, Christy West, Jennifer Vinson, Stevie Moore and Wesley Blount; and great-grandchildren, Dustin Stephenson, Zachary West, Jonathan Stewart and Hunter Vinson.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Royal-Hall Funeral Home in Clinton and other times at the home. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made to the American Diabetes Association, 434 Fayetteville St. Mall No. 2, Hanover Square, Suite 1600, Fayetteville, N.C. 27605.

Social Security Death Index

Name: Guthrie O. Ivey SSN: Last Residence: 28318 Autryville, Sampson, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 19 Sep 1930 Died: 30 Mar 2004 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951) More About GUTHRIE ODELL IVEY:

Burial: 02 Apr 2004, Baptist Chapel Baptist Church Cemetery Occupation: Department of Transportation Sixth Division

Children of GUTHRIE IVEY and DICIE ? are:

i. JOAN MARIE⁷ IVEY, b. 10 Nov 1959, Cumberland County, North Carolina; m. MITCHELL STEPHENSON.

Notes for JOAN MARIE IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Joan Marie Ivey Date of Birth: 10 Nov 1959 Birth County: Cumberland Parent1 Name: Guthrie O Ivey Roll Number: B_C029_66002 Volume: 149 Page: 197

ii. MELINDA FAYE IVEY, b. 04 Dec 1961, Sampson County, North Carolina.

Notes for MELINDA FAYE IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Melinda Faye Ivey Date of Birth: 4 Dec 1961 Birth County: Sampson Parent1 Name: Guthrie Odell Ivey Roll Number: B_C087_66002 Volume: 53a Page: 398

iii. KATHRYN ANN IVEY, b. 07 May 1965, Sampson County, North Carolina; m. ROBERT MOORE.

Notes for KATHRYN ANN IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Kathryn Ann Ivey Date of Birth: 7 May 1965 Birth County: Sampson Parent1 Name: Gutherie Odell Ivey Roll Number: B_C087_66002 Volume: 57a Page: 323 **145.** WILLIS RAY⁶ IVEY (*WILLIAM GUTHRIE*⁵, *SARAH FRANCIS*⁴ *BEASLEY, NEEDHAM MOORE*³, *JESSE*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 08 Nov 1942 in Sampson County, North Carolina, and died 26 Apr 1998 in Waynesville, North Carolina. He married ?.

Notes for WILLIS RAY IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Willis Ray Ivey Date of Birth: 8 Nov 1942 Birth County: Sampson Parent1 Name: William G Ivey Roll Number: B_C087_66001 Volume: 29 Page: 779

Social Security Death Index

Name: Willis R. Ivey SSN: Last Residence: 28716 Canton, Haywood, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 8 Nov 1942 Died: 26 Apr 1998 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1959)

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) April 28, 1998

Willis Ray Ivey, 55, of Canton, formerly of Sampson County, died Sunday in Haywood Regional Hospital in Waynesville. The funeral will be conducted at 3 p.m. Wednesday in Butler Funeral Home chapel in Roseboro by the Rev. Danny Johnson. Burial will be in Roseboro Cemetery.

Mr. Ivey is survived by a daughter, Bonniett Smotherman of Hope Mills; a son, Wayne Ivey of Fayetteville; two stepsons, Kenneth Hall and James C. Williamson, both of Roseboro; two sisters, Othie Parker of Fayetteville and Margaret Fann of Roseboro; two brothers, Odell Ivey of Autryville and Bennie Ivey of Raleigh; and eight grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home.

More About WILLIS RAY IVEY: Burial: 29 Apr 1998, Roseboro Cemetery

Children of WILLIS IVEY and ? are: i. KENNETH WAYNE⁷ IVEY, b. 03 Jun 1962, Cumberland County, North Carolina.

Notes for KENNETH WAYNE IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Kenneth Wayne Ivey Date of Birth: 3 Jun 1962 Birth County: Cumberland Parent1 Name: Willis Ray Ivey Roll Number: B_C029_66005 Volume: 180 Page: 195

ii. CARRIE BONNIETT IVEY, b. 01 May 1964, Cumberland County, North Carolina; m. ? SMOTHERMAN.

Notes for CARRIE BONNIETT IVEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Carrie Bonnette Ivey Date of Birth: 1 May 1964 Birth County: Cumberland Parent1 Name: Willis Ray Ivey Roll Number: B_C029_66005 Volume: 202 Page: 245

146. FRANCES GERALINE⁶ FERRELL (*CALLIE LENORA⁵ IVEY, SARAH FRANCIS⁴ BEASLEY, NEEDHAM MOORE³, JESSE², JOSHUA¹*) was born 02 Oct 1942. She married NELSON LEE GRAFF 31 Aug 1963. He was born 29 Aug 1940.

More About NELSON GRAFF and FRANCES FERRELL: Marriage: 31 Aug 1963

Children of FRANCES FERRELL and NELSON GRAFF are:

- 177. i. ANDREA BETH⁷ GRAFF, b. 30 Jul 1970.
- 178. ii. JEFFREY LEE GRAFF, b. 15 Jul 1971.

147. CHARLIE WILBURN⁶ JACKSON (*LILLIE BEATRICE⁵ NORRIS, SARAH PENNY⁴ BYRD, WINNIFRED³ BEASLEY, JAMES², JOSHUA¹*) was born 25 Aug 1922 in Vance County, North Carolina, and died 23 Sep 2002 in Goldsboro, Wayne County, North Carolina. He married GRACE STEWART 07 May 1943, daughter of HARRY STEWART and LULA HOLMES. She was born 24 Aug 1923.

Notes for CHARLIE WILBURN JACKSON:

Name: Charlie Wilburn Jackson Gender: Male Race: White Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Jackson Age: 80 Years Date of Birth: 25 Aug 1922 Birth County: Henderson Birth State: North Carolina Residence County: Wayne Residence State: North Carolina Residence Zip Code: 27530 Education: 4 years of college Date of Death: 23 Sep 2002 Death City: Goldsboro Death County: Wayne Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death Institution: Hospital Inpatient Hospital Name: WAYNE COUNTY MEM HOSP Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 1 Oct 2002 Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca.1775-2006

Name: Charlie Wilburn Jackson Service Info.: PFC US ARMY WORLD WAR II Birth Date: 25 Aug 1922 Death Date: 23 Sep 2002 Cemetery: Williams Family Cemetery Cemetery Address: Coats, NC 27521

Dunn Daily Record 9/24/2002

Charlie Wilburn Jackson, 80, of 988 Dobbersville Road, Goldsboro, died Monday at Wayne Memorial Hospital. A native of Henderson, he was the son of the late Charlie Wilson Jackson and Lillie Norris Jackson. He was a retired social worker with the State of Massachusetts. Mr. Jackson served in the Fourth Infantry Division 20th Field Artilery of the U.S. Army during World War II. He was a member of the Veteran of Foreign Wars, the American Legion and the Disabled American Veterans. He was a member of Falling Creek Baptist Church.

Funeral services will be held Wednesday at 2 p.m. at Falling Creek Baptist Church by the Revs. Ron Varner and Eugene Warrick. Burial will follow in the Wiliams Family Cemetery in Coats.

Survivors include his wife, Grace Stewart Jackson; daughters, Janice Jackson White of Sioux City, Iowa, and Dorothy Lonergan of Bridgewater, Mass.; sons, Warren Jackson of Topsail Island, Johnnie Jackson of Greenville and Martin Jackson of Dudley; sisters, Jessie Marshall of Raleigh and Harriett Gupton of Henderson; brothers, Fred Jackson of Henderson and Leslie Jackson of Hampstead; 16 grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; a sister-in-law, Ruby Stewart of Erwin; and a brother-in-law, Milton Hobson of Burlington.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Seymour Funeral Home and other times at the home.

More About CHARLIE WILBURN JACKSON: Burial: 25 Sep 2002, Coats Williams Water Tower Cemetery, Coats, North Carolina Military service: United States Army/WWII Occupation: Social Worker

More About CHARLIE JACKSON and GRACE STEWART: Marriage: 07 May 1943

Children of CHARLIE JACKSON and GRACE STEWART are:

- i. JANICE⁷ JACKSON, m. ? WHITE.
- ii. DOROTHY JACKSON, m. ? LONERGAN.
- iii. WARREN JACKSON.
- iv. JOHNNIE JACKSON.
- v. MARTIN JACKSON.

148. FRED WASHINGTON⁶ JACKSON, SR. (*LILLIE BEATRICE⁵ NORRIS, SARAH PENNY⁴ BYRD, WINNIFRED³ BEASLEY, JAMES², JOSHUA¹*) was born 04 Oct 1924 in Vance County, North Carolina, and died 25 Jan 2008 in Henderson, Vance County, North Carolina. He married WILLIE LOU MANGUM.

Notes for FRED WASHINGTON JACKSON, SR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Fred Jackson Date of Birth: 4 Oct 1924 Birth County: Vance Parent1 Name: Charlie Jackson Parent2 Name: Lillie Norris Roll Number: B_C098_66001 Volume: 11 Page: 354

Social Security Death Index

Name: Fred W. Jackson SSN: Last Residence: 27536 Henderson, Vance, North Carolina Born: 4 Oct 1924 Died: 25 Jan 2008 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

Herald-Sun, The (Durham, NC) January 27, 2008

HENDERSON - Fred Washington Jackson, Sr., 83, of 706 Berry Street, died Friday, January 25, 2008, at his home. Mr. Jackson was a retired carpenter. Funeral services will be held Tuesday, January 29, 2008, at 3 p.m. at Flowers Funeral Chapel. Burial will follow in Elmwood Cemetery.

Surviving are his wife, Willie Lou Mangum Jackson; a daughter, Rose Jackson Byrd; a son, Fred W. Jackson; two sisters, Harriett J. Gupton and Jessie J. Marshall and a brother, Les. J. Jackson.

The family will receive friends Tuesday, from 2 to 3 p.m. at Flowers Funeral Home. Memorials may be made to the Fred W. Jackson Sr. Funeral Fund, c/o Flowers Funeral Home, P.O. Box 138, Henderson, NC 27536.

More About FRED WASHINGTON JACKSON, SR.: Burial: 29 Jan 2008, Elmwood Cemetery Occupation: Carpenter

Children of FRED JACKSON and WILLIE MANGUM are:

- i. ROSE⁷ JACKSON, m. ? BYRD.
- ii. FRED W. JACKSON.

149. JESSIE MAE⁶ JACKSON (*LILLIE BEATRICE⁵ NORRIS, SARAH PENNY⁴ BYRD, WINNIFRED³ BEASLEY, JAMES², JOSHUA¹*) was born 04 May 1928 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 28 Apr 2008 in Wake County, North Carolina. She married ? MARSHALL.

Notes for JESSIE MAE JACKSON: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) 04/29/2008

Jessie Mae Jackson Marshall, 79, died Monday morning, April 28, 2008 at her residence. She

was born in Harnett County daughter of the late Lillie Norris Jackson and Charlie W. Jackson and was preceded in death by sisters, Nova Lee Blake, Rachael Reardon and Mary Strickland; brothers, Charlie and Fred Jackson.

Jessie was a homemaker and a member of Forestville Baptist Church and was a past Sunday school teacher. Funeral services will be held 2:00 o'clock, Wednesday afternoon, April 30, 2008 in the Chapel of Bright Funeral Home with Dr. Peter Burgess officiating. Entombment will follow in the Wake Forest Cemetery.

Surviving are her sons, Danny K. Marshall and wife, Sherry of Raleigh, Kim Marshall and wife, Linda of Atlanta, GA, Jackie Marshall and wife, Eunhoe Sung of Raleigh, Gary E. Marshall of Clearwater Beach, FL; a sister, Harriett Gupton of Henderson; brother, Leslie J. Jackson of Newton; grandchildren, David Marshall, Mac McPherson, Heather Dixon; step grandchildren, Joon Seo Sung and Joon Young Sung.

Friends may visit with the family from 7:00-8:30 Tuesday evening, April 29, 2008 at Bright Funeral Home and Cremation Center 405 South Main Street, Wake Forest, NC 27587. (919-556-5811) www.brightfunerals.com.

More About JESSIE MAE JACKSON: Burial: 30 Apr 2008, Wake Forest Cemetrey, Wake County, North Carolina

Children of JESSIE JACKSON and ? MARSHALL are:

- i. DANNY K.⁷ MARSHALL, m. SHERRY ?.
- ii. KIM MARSHALL, m. LINDA ?.
- iii. JACKIE MARSHALL, m. EUNHOE SUNG ?.
- iv. GARY E. MARSHALL.

150. JAMES EDWARD⁶ BYRD (*FREDA PEARL⁵ NORRIS, SARAH PENNY⁴ BYRD, WINNIFRED³ BEASLEY, JAMES², JOSHUA¹*) was born 18 Apr 1952 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 01 Jun 2007 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married DEBORAH TREECE.

Notes for JAMES EDWARD BYRD: Dunn Daily Record 06/04/2007

James Edward Byrd, 55, of Linden died Friday night, June 1, 2007, from injuries due to a motorcycle accident. He was employed with Edward Brothers in Lillington. He was the son of the late Ralph and Freda Pearl Norris Byrd. Funeral services will be held 3 p.m. Tuesday at Price Funeral Home Chapel by the Rev. Alex Thompson. Burial will follow at Harnett Devotional Gardens in Dunn.

Survivors include his wife, Deborah Treece Byrd; a son, James Preston Byrd of Linden; daughter, Stephanie Duncan and husband Wallace of Linden; brothers, William C. Byrd of Dunn and Ralph Byrd Jr. of Florida; sisters, Leda Byrd of Fayetteville, Gayle Parker of Linden, Penny McCormick of Garner and Connie Cook of Raleigh; and grandchildren, Shelby and Sarah Temple, Kaleb and Kayleigh Byrd. The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home and other times at the home.

More About JAMES EDWARD BYRD: Burial: 05 Jun 2007, Devotional Gardens, Dunn, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Multiple Trauma/Motorcycle Accident Occupation: Maintenance

Children of JAMES BYRD and DEBORAH TREECE are:

- i. JAMES PRESTON⁷ BYRD.
- ii. STEPHANIE BYRD, m. WALLACE DUNCAN.

151. ROBY EDWARD⁶ BAREFOOT (*ANNIE CORNELIA⁵ BEASLEY, FESTUS*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 17 Feb 1929 in North Carolina, and died 18 May 1970 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married HILDA GRACE PARKER.

More About ROBY EDWARD BAREFOOT: Burial: 19 May 1970, Lee - Johnson Cemetery, Rt. 2, Dunn, North Carolina Cause of Death: Myocardial Infarction Occupation: Farmer

Children of ROBY BAREFOOT and HILDA PARKER are:

- i. JOHNNY EDWARD⁷ BAREFOOT, b. 16 Mar 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. DONALD GALE BAREFOOT, b. 15 Jun 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. CAROL ?.
- 179. iii. BOBBY LYNN BAREFOOT, b. 20 Mar 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 14 May 2008, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - iv. SONYA GAY BAREFOOT, b. 13 Jun 1965, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. RONNIE WALL.

152. ILA RUTH⁶ BAREFOOT (*ANNIE CORNELIA⁵ BEASLEY, FESTUS*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 14 Mar 1934 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 24 Jun 2000 in Durham, North Carolina. She married DAN OLIVER BARBOUR.

Notes for ILA RUTH BAREFOOT: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Barefoot Date of Birth: 14 Mar 1934 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: John Oscar Parent2 Name: Annie Cornelia Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66001 Volume: 21 Page: 793

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 7701 Name (Age): BARBOUR, Ila Ruth Barefoot (66) Obit. Pub. Date: 06/27/2000 Other Pub. Info.: b. 14 Mar 1934, d/o John Oscar and Annie Beasley Barefoot, w/o Dan O. Barbour, Roselawn Cem

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) June 26, 2000

BENSON -- Mrs. Ila Ruth Barefoot Barbour, age 66, of 1919 Tarheel Road died Saturday at Duke Medical Center in Durham. Funeral Service will be 11 a.m. Tuesday at Rose & Graham Funeral Home Chapel. Rev. Glenn McCullen will officiate. Burial will follow in Roselawn Cemetery.

Mrs. Barbour was born March 14, 1934 in Johnston County to the late John Oscar and Annie Beasley Barefoot. After her parents' deaths, she was raised by the late Harvey and Susie McLamb. She was a member of Benson Grove Baptist Church and was a homemaker.

Survivors include husband, Dan O. Barbour; daughters and sons-in-law Dean B. and Gerald Lavon Benson of Angier and Genda B. and Harold W. Strickland of Smithfield; son and daughter-in-law, James Danny and Debbie J. Barbour of Benson; step-mother, Agnes Young of Dunn; sisters, Hilda Barefoot of Dunn and Shirley Barefoot of Linden; brother Robert "Buddy" Barefoot of Benson; four grandchildren, Angela B. Massengill, Jamie C. Barbour, Dana L. Benson and Justin E. Barbour.

Flowers are welcomed, however memorials may be made to one's favorite charity. The family will receive friends from 7-9 p.m. Monday at Rose and Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

More About ILA RUTH BAREFOOT: Burial: 27 Jun 2000, Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of ILA BAREFOOT and DAN BARBOUR are:

WILLA DEAN⁷ BARBOUR, b. 24 Aug 1951, Harnett County, North Carolina;
m. GERALD LAVON BENSON, 03 Oct 1971, Johnston County, North Carolina;
b. 30 Jun 1950, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for WILLA BARBOUR and GERALD BENSON: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2004

Name: Gerald Lavon Benson Gender: Male Birth Date: abt 1950 Age: 21 Race: White

Spouse: Willa Dean Barbour Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Age: 20

Marriage Date: 3 Oct 1971 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About GERALD BENSON and WILLA BARBOUR: Marriage: 03 Oct 1971, Johnston County, North Carolina

- ii. JAMES DANNY BARBOUR, b. 07 Jul 1953, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. DEBBIE J. ?.
- iii. GENDA RUTH BARBOUR, b. 26 Jul 1961, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. HAROLD W. STRICKLAND.

153. GEORGIA RUTH⁶ PARKER (*HESTER BELL*⁵, *QUINTON CORNELIUS*⁴, *SIVEL*³ *BEASLEY*, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 26 Oct 1921 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 08 May 2000 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina. She married PAUL EDWIN THORNTON, SR., son of FRANK THORNTON and LETTIE HOLMES. He was born 24 Dec 1911 in North Carolina, and died 18 Feb 1969 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for GEORGIA RUTH PARKER: Social Security Death Index

Name: Georgia P. Thornton SSN: Last Residence: 27504 Benson, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 26 Oct 1921 Died: 8 May 2000 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (Before 1951)

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) May 9, 2000

BENSON -- Ms. Ruth Parker Thornton, 78, of 4852 Elevation Road died Monday in Rex Hospital in Raleigh. Ms. Thornton was a member of Burnell Baptist Church. She was a homemaker. The funeral will be conducted at 11 a.m. Wednesday in Burnell Baptist Church in Four Oaks by the Revs. Keith Kimbell and Tony Futrell. Burial will be in the church cemetery.

Ms. Thornton is survived by two daughters, Anne T. Johnson of Garner and Georgia T. Moore

of Benson; three sons, Jerry E. Thornton of Smithfield, Paul E. Thornton Jr. of Newport News, Va., and Joseph E. Thornton of Benson; three brothers, Buddy Parker, Larry Parker and Young J. Parker, all of Four Oaks; 14 grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson.

More About GEORGIA RUTH PARKER: Burial: 10 May 2000, Burnell Church Cemetery, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About PAUL EDWIN THORNTON, SR.:

Burial: 19 Feb 1969, Burnell Church Cemetery, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cerebral Hemorrhage

Occupation: Farmer/Machine Operator

Children of GEORGIA PARKER and PAUL THORNTON are:

- i. JOSEPH EDWARD⁷ THORNTON, b. 12 Apr 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. GEORGIA PAULA THORNTON, b. 24 Jul 1959, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? MOORE.
- iii. PAUL EDWIN THORNTON, JR..
- iv. ANN THORNTON, m. ? JOHNSON.
- v. JERRY E. THORNTON.

154. WALLACE EARLEY⁶ BEASLEY (*ERNEST BRASTON*⁵, *JOHN HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 28 Jan 1928 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 28 Oct 1995 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married DARLEEN FAYE BAREFOOT, daughter of TROY BAREFOOT and LYDIA ?. She was born 04 May 1931 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for WALLACE EARLEY BEASLEY: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-1996

Name: Wallace Earley Beasley Death Date: 28 Oct 1995 Death City: Dunn Death County: Harnett Death State: North Carolina Death Age: 67 Burial Location: Burial in state

Birth Date: 28 Jan 1928

Residence City: Dunn Residence County: Harnett Residence State: North Carolina Father: Beasley Gender: Male Race: White Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Institution: General Hospital Attendant: Medical Examiner

Source: NC Department of Health. North Carolina Deaths, 1993-96

Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) October 29, 1995

DUNN -- Wallace Early Beasley, 67, died Saturday in Betsy Johnson Memorial Hospital. The funeral will be conducted at 3 p.m. Monday in Skinner Funeral Home chapel by the Rev. Richard McDuffie. Burial will be in Greenwood Cemetery.

Mr. Beasley is survived by his wife, Darleen B. Beasley; a son, W. Wayne Beasley of Dunn; a daughter, Brenda Beasley of Dunn; a brother, Mickey Beasley of Dunn; and four grandchildren.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at the funeral home.

More About WALLACE EARLEY BEASLEY: Burial: 30 Oct 1995, Greenwood Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Acute Myocardial Infarction Occupation: Saleman/Home Furnishings

Children of WALLACE BEASLEY and DARLEEN BAREFOOT are:

- i. BRENDA KAY⁷ BEASLEY, b. 24 Jun 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. WALLACE WAYNE BEASLEY, b. 09 Dec 1958, Harnett County, North Carolina.

155. LENZIE GLENN⁶ PRINCE (*ANNIE VADA⁵ BEASLEY, JOHN HENRY⁴, JOSHUA³, JAMES², JOSHUA¹*) was born 29 Oct 1954, and died 13 Feb 2007. He married KIMBERLY ?.

Notes for LENZIE GLENN PRINCE: News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) February 15, 2007

FUQUAY-VARINA -- Lenzie Glenn Prince, 52, went to be with his Lord, Tuesday, February 13, 2007. Funeral service will be held on Saturday, February 17 at 2:00 p.m. at Piney Grove Baptist Church, 3217 Piney Grove-Wilbon Road. Burial will follow at Greenlawn Memorial Gardens.

Mr. Prince was a volunteer fireman for 14 years. He was self employed as a truck driver for over 30 years. He was a very likeable person that everyone loved as well as a loving husband and father. He is predeceased by parents, Lenzie Gould and Annie Vada Prince, a sister, Anna Margaret Strickland.

He is survived by his wife, Kimberly, of 19 years; daughters, Jennifer and Allison Prince, of the home; sisters, Henrietta Ragan and husband, Fred, and Betty Ruth Johnson, all of Fuquay-Varina; as well as many nieces and nephews.

The family will receive friends on Friday, February 16, 2007 from 7:00-9:00 p.m. at Thomas Funeral Home, 401 N. Ennis Street, FuquayVarina and at other times at 109 Park Avenue, Fuquay-Varina.

Contributions may be made to Lenze Prince Family Fund, c/o Four Oaks Bank, 325 N. Judd Parkway N.E., Fuquay-Varina, NC, 27256 or may be made in person. Condolences may be sent to the family at www.thomasfuneralhome.com.

More About LENZIE GLENN PRINCE:

Burial: 17 Feb 2007, Greenlawn Memorial Gardens Cemetery, Wake County, North Carolina Occupation: Truck Driver

Children of LENZIE PRINCE and KIMBERLY ? are:

- i. JENNIFER⁷ PRINCE.
- ii. Allison Prince.

156. SARAH FRANCES⁶ BEASLEY (*ALFORD "ALFRED" IRON⁵*, *JOHN HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born Feb 1951. She married RAYMOND WHEATLEY.

Child of SARAH BEASLEY and RAYMOND WHEATLEY is:

i. STEPHANIE⁷ WHEATLEY.

157. MILDRED⁶ BEASLEY (*ALLISON OXFORD⁵*, *JOHN HENRY*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) She married THOMAS V. SEAGROVES.

Child of MILDRED BEASLEY and THOMAS SEAGROVES is:

i. MONICA⁷ SEAGROVES, m. ? FANJOY.

158. RONALD COLEMAN⁶ STEWART (*PENNIE ANN⁵ BASS, LENA LEONA⁴ BEASLEY, JOSHUA³, JAMES², JOSHUA¹*) was born 16 Jan 1938 in Cumberland County, North Carolina. He married ?.

Notes for RONALD COLEMAN STEWART: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ronald Coleman Stewart Date of Birth: 16 Jan 1938 Birth County: Cumberland Parent1 Name: Dallas Coleman Stewart Roll Number: B_C029_66001 Volume: 26 Page: 29 Child of RONALD STEWART and ? is:

i. CONNIE JEROME⁷ STEWART, b. 15 Jul 1963, Harnett County, North Carolina.

159. DEBORAH LYNN⁶ GODWIN (*RICHARD GRADY⁵*, *ELIZABETH "BETTIE" FLORENCE⁴ BEASLEY, JOSHUA³*, *JAMES²*, *JOSHUA¹*) was born 04 Jun 1954. She married RAY PHILLIPS.

Children of DEBORAH GODWIN and RAY PHILLIPS are:

- i. MARK⁷ PHILLIPS.
- ii. ANDY PHILLIPS.

160. MAXINE⁶ GODWIN (*RICHARD GRADY*⁵, *ELIZABETH "BETTIE" FLORENCE*⁴ *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) She married BRUCE BANTHER.

Children of MAXINE GODWIN and BRUCE BANTHER are:

- i. RICKY⁷ BANTHER.
- ii. RANDY BANTHER.
- iii. RODNEY BANTHER.

161. MARILYN SANDRA⁶ SMITH (*RUBY*⁵ *BEASLEY, OSCAR B.*⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 28 Apr 1939 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married DENNING CICERO JOHNSON 14 Jun 1959 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He was born 01 Aug 1938, and died Apr 1975.

Notes for DENNING CICERO JOHNSON: Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 26948 Name (Age): JOHNSON, Denning C. Obit. Pub. Date: 04/15/1975 Other Pub. Info.: buried in Sampson Co.

More About DENNING CICERO JOHNSON: Burial: Sampson County, North Carolina

Marriage Notes for MARILYN SMITH and DENNING JOHNSON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 5900088 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: JOHNSON, DENNING CICERO Bride: SMITH, MARILYN SANDRA Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 06/14/1959

180.

More About DENNING JOHNSON and MARILYN SMITH: Marriage: 14 Jun 1959, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of MARILYN SMITH and DENNING JOHNSON are:

- i. SANDRA DENISE⁷ JOHNSON, b. 16 Mar 1960, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. MARILYN YVONNE JOHNSON, b. 10 May 1969, Harnett County, North Carolina.

162. GARY BITHEL⁶ BEASLEY (*BRUCE EDWARD*⁵, *OSCAR B*.⁴, *JOSHUA*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 14 Feb 1951 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married JANET HAMILTON.

Children of GARY BEASLEY and JANET HAMILTON are:

- i. BRENT EDWARD⁷ BEASLEY, b. 02 Aug 1973, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. CYNTHIA ANN BEASLEY, b. 08 Feb 1977, Harnett County, North Carolina.

163. JESSIE B.⁶ WEST, JR. (*MILDRED*⁵ HOLMES, BUD MARSHALL⁴, JAMES HOLLAND³, MARY ANN² BEASLEY, JOSHUA¹) was born 02 Mar 1933 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married ELSIE JANIS MCLAMB, daughter of JUNIUS MCLAMB and EULA STEWART. She was born 31 Dec 1931 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Children of JESSIE WEST and ELSIE MCLAMB are:

- i. DONNA⁷ WEST, b. 26 Aug 1955, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. ? BILBRY.
- ii. JESSE LYNN WEST, b. 14 Nov 1956, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 07 Apr 2006, Chapel Hill, North Carolina.
 - iii. KATHY SUE WEST, b. 27 Apr 1958, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. DONNIE YOUNG.
- 181. iv. ELSIE DARLENE WEST, b. 14 Sep 1960, Harnett County, North Carolina.
 - v. JIMMY DURAN WEST, b. 05 Oct 1968, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. LISA ?.

164. JAMES CHARLES⁶ WEST (*MILDRED⁵ HOLMES, BUD MARSHALL⁴, JAMES HOLLAND³, MARY ANN² BEASLEY, JOSHUA¹*) was born 18 Nov 1936 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 20 Jun 1998 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married TERESA DELORES HORTON.

More About JAMES CHARLES WEST:

Burial: Hodges Family Cemetery, Benson, North Carolina Cause of Death: Cardiopulmonary Arrest/Metastatic Non Small Cell Carcinoma of Lung Occupation: Satellite Sales and Service

Children of JAMES WEST and TERESA HORTON are:

i. MILDRED ELAINE⁷ WEST, b. 29 Jun 1959, Harnett County, North Carolina; d. 04 Jul 1959, Harnett County, North Carolina.

More About MILDRED ELAINE WEST: Burial: Holmes Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina (Probably aka Hodges Family Cemetery) Cause of Death: Monstrosity (Deformed Head)

- ii. JAMES DOUGLAS WEST, b. 14 Jul 1961, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. JEFFREY CHARLES WEST, b. 30 Mar 1963, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iv. ANTHONY LYNN WEST, b. 23 Sep 1971, Harnett County, North Carolina.

165. WILEY CALVIN⁶ WEST, SR. (*MILDRED⁵ HOLMES, BUD MARSHALL⁴, JAMES HOLLAND³, MARY ANN² BEASLEY, JOSHUA¹*) was born 01 Sep 1942 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married SANDRA FAYE GREGORY, daughter of JOHN GREGORY and ESTHER WILSON. She was born 02 Mar 1945 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Children of WILEY WEST and SANDRA GREGORY are:

- i. WILEY CALVIN⁷ WEST, JR., b. 09 Apr 1964, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. TERRY WAYNE WEST, m. SHAM MEGAN DENNING, 05 Mar 2005, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for SHAM MEGAN DENNING: Dunn Daily Record 04/20/2005

Denning, West Exchange Vows At Hood Memorial

Sham Megan Denning and Terry Wayne West were united in marriage March 5 at 4 p.m., at Hood Memorial Christian Church. The Rev. Wiley C. West Jr., brother of the groom, officiated the ceremony.

The bride is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Benjamin Morrison Denning. She is the granddaughter of Peggy Denning of Dunn and the late Shamrock Denning, Barbara Emory of Cowpens, S.C., and the late Robert Emory. She will graduate in December from Fayetteville State University with a bachelor's degree in elementary education and sociology.

The groom is the son of Mr. and Mrs. Wiley Calvin West Sr. He is the grandson of the late Mr. and Mrs. Jesse B. West and the late Mr. and Mrs. John Gregory. He is employed as a police officer by the Smithfield Police Department.

The bride was given in marriage by her parents.

Attendants

Attending the bride as maid of honor was Jenna Whittington of Dunn.

Bridesmaids were Tara Denning, sister of the bride, Ashley McLeod, Margaret Titchener, Hilliary Godwin, Paula West, sister-in-law of the groom, Amanda Stephens, Megan Lockamy and Lindsey Brown.

Honorary bridesmaids were Sarah Hockaday, Joie Lubbers, Amanda Coy, Janine Sommer, Megan Ledford, Toni Callaghan, Kim Cox, Brooke Raynor, Holly Allen and Sylvia Threadgill, cousin of the bride. Miniature bride was Hannah Norton, cousin of the bride. Flower girl was Madeline Norton, cousin of the bride.

Serving the groom as best man was his father, Wiley West Sr. Groomsmen were Pat Cashwell, Jody Penny, Ben Penny, Gary Threadgill, uncle of the bride, Billy Threadgill, cousin of the bride, Colby Miller, nephew of the groom and Chris Norton, cousin of the bride. Junior groomsman was Claude Harris Pope. Miniature groom was Patrick Tilghman Pope Jr. Ring bearer was Landon West, nephew of the groom.

The wedding was directed by Pat Coats and Kathy Ledford. Presiding at the register were Michelle Ennis and Sara Norton. Wedding music was provided by soloist Nancy Jackson and organist Elaine Butler. Following a wedding trip to Florida, the couple will reside in Dunn.

Reception

A reception and dance was held at the Howard House in Dunn. Greeting guests were Mr. and Mrs. Walt Titchener. Serving cake were Gary and Mardella Threadgill, uncle and aunt of the bride. Pouring punch were Doug and Betty West, cousins of the groom. Also assisting at the reception were Mr. and Mrs. Tim Ledford, Pat Coats and Donna Hockaday.

Rehearsal Dinner

A rehearsal dinner was hosted by the parents of the groom on the eve of the wedding, in the fellowship hall of Hood Memorial Christian Church. A highlight of the evening was a video of the couple's growing up years compiled by the brother of the groom.

Bridesmaids' Luncheon

A bridesmaids' luncheon was hosted by Paula Pope, Sara Titchener, Kathy Ledford, Donna Hockaday and Pat Coats on Feb. 28 at the Pope home.

Prenuptial Events

A Trim the Tree Christmas shower was hosted by Paula West and Paula Pope at the West home on Nov. 27.

A miscellaneous shower was held Jan. 29, in the fellowship hall of Hood Memorial Christian Church, hosted by Emily Barefoot, Shirley Lee, Donna Hockaday, Paula Pope, Pat Coats and Peggy Denning.

On Jan. 30, a miscellaneous shower was hosted by Paula West, Sandra West and Betty West in the fellowship hall of Antioch Free Will Baptist Church.

A lingerie shower was held Feb. 26 at the home of Ashley Whittington, hosted by Jenna Whittington, Sarah Hockaday and Amanda Stephens.

Marriage Notes for TERRY WEST and SHAM DENNING: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 20050062 Date Filed: 02/21/2005 12:00:00 AM Groom: WEST, TERRY WAYNE Bride: DENNING, SHAM MEGAN Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 03/05/2005 Volume: 0 Page: 0

More About TERRY WEST and SHAM DENNING: Marriage: 05 Mar 2005, Harnett County, North Carolina

166. DENNY MCRAY⁶ HAMILTON (*CORNELIA PEARL⁵ HOLMES, BUD MARSHALL⁴, JAMES HOLLAND³, MARY ANN² BEASLEY, JOSHUA¹*) was born 24 Mar 1943 in North Carolina, and died 17 Apr 1976 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married KELLON ROSE LUCAS 18 Apr 1965 in Harnett County, North Carolina, daughter of ASTOR LUCAS and EVA LLOYD. She was born 03 Nov 1944 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for DENNY MCRAY HAMILTON: Name: DENNY MCRAY HAMILTON Birth Date: 24 March 1943 Death Date Date: 17 April 1976 Gender: Male Age: 33 Years Place of Death: Dunn, Harnett, North Carolina Residence: , Harnett, North Carolina Marital Status: Married Attendant: Medical Examiner Mode of Burial: Burial in state Hospital: General Hospital 50-99 Beds Place of Injury: Home Race: White More About DENNY MCRAY HAMILTON: Burial: 20 Apr 1976, Erwin Memorial Park, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Accidental - 500 gal. Water Tank Fell on Patient Occupation: Salesman

Marriage Notes for DENNY HAMILTON and KELLON LUCAS: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 6500100 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: HAMILTON, DENNY MCRAY Bride: LUCAS, KELLON ROSE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 04/18/1965 Volume: 1965 Page: 100

More About DENNY HAMILTON and KELLON LUCAS: Marriage: 18 Apr 1965, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of DENNY HAMILTON and KELLON LUCAS are:

- i. LISA CORNELIA⁷ HAMILTON, b. 07 Apr 1966, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. DENISE HAMILTON.

167. WESLEY CLAYTON⁶ HAMILTON (*CORNELIA PEARL⁵ HOLMES, BUD MARSHALL⁴, JAMES HOLLAND³, MARY ANN² BEASLEY, JOSHUA¹*) was born 15 Sep 1950. He married DEBORAH KAYE ?.

Child of WESLEY HAMILTON and DEBORAH ? is:

i. WESLEY CALYTON⁷ HAMILTON, JR., b. 05 Nov 1970; m. CHRISTIE GAIL VANN, 06 May 1995, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for WESLEY HAMILTON and CHRISTIE VANN: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 9500158 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: HAMILTON JR, WESLEY CLAYTON Bride: VANN, CHRISTIE GAIL Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 05/06/1995 Volume: 1995 Page: 158

More About WESLEY HAMILTON and CHRISTIE VANN: Marriage: 06 May 1995, Harnett County, North Carolina **168.** ARCHIE RANDALL⁶ HOLMES (*ARCHIE FELTON⁵*, *ARCHIE TALMADGE*⁴, *JAMES HOLLAND*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*¹) was born 27 May 1944 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married MARY ELIZABETH ?.

Child of ARCHIE HOLMES and MARY ? is:

i. WANDA KAYE⁷ HOLMES, b. 08 Nov 1965, Harnett County, North Carolina; m. MICHAEL ALAN WHEELER, 24 Jun 1984, Johnston County, North Carolina; b. 19 Jan 1962, Harnett County, North Carolina.

Marriage Notes for WANDA HOLMES and MICHAEL WHEELER: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Michael Alan Wheeler Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1962 Age: 22 Race: White

Spouse: Wanda Kaye Holmes Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1966 Spouse Age: 18 Spouse Race: White

Marriage Date: 24 Jun 1984 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About MICHAEL WHEELER and WANDA HOLMES: Marriage: 24 Jun 1984, Johnston County, North Carolina

169. JOYCE MAE⁶ WOOD (*IRENE⁵ BLACKMAN*, *LULA MAE⁴ HOLMES*, *JAMES HOLLAND³*, *MARY ANN² BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA¹*) was born 31 Jul 1942 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married JAMES DANIEL NORRIS.

Children of JOYCE WOOD and JAMES NORRIS are:

- i. ROGER DALE⁷ NORRIS, b. 20 Jun 1960, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- ii. JAMES CURTIS NORRIS, b. 23 Feb 1962, Harnett County, North Carolina.
- iii. WANDA SUE NORRIS, b. 09 Dec 1968, Harnett County, North Carolina.

170. TERESA VELEMAS⁶ WOOD (*IRENE⁵ BLACKMAN*, *LULA MAE⁴ HOLMES*, *JAMES HOLLAND*³, *MARY ANN² BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA¹*) was born 19 Sep 1957 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married DAVID GERALD LANGDON 25 Oct 1980 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son

of GERALD LANGDON and CLARA DAVIS. He was born 12 Mar 1956.

Marriage Notes for TERESA WOOD and DAVID LANGDON: Harnett County Register of Deeds

Certificate Number: 8000176 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: LANGDON, DAVID GERALD Bride: WOOD, TERESA VELEMAS Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 10/25/1980 Volume: 1980 Page: 176

More About DAVID LANGDON and TERESA WOOD: Marriage: 25 Oct 1980, Harnett County, North Carolina

Child of TERESA WOOD and DAVID LANGDON is: i. CASEY GERALD⁷ LANGDON, b. 08 Oct 1986.

171. FANNIE SUE⁶ HOLMES (*WILLIE FEALTON*⁵, *CARTHER LEE*⁴, *LEANDER*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY, JOSHUA*¹) was born 11 Oct 1939 in Guilford County, North Carolina, and died 08 Mar 2001 in Greensboro, Guilford County, North Carolina. She married NORMAN ELWOOD ELDER, son of HENRY ELDER and RUBY ?. He was born 27 Jan 1938 in Guilford County, North Carolina, and died 22 Dec 2001 in Greensboro, Guilford County, North Carolina.

Notes for FANNIE SUE HOLMES: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004

Name: Fannie Sue Elder [Fannie Sue Holmes] Gender: Female Race: White Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Married Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Holmes Age: 61 Years Date of Birth: 11 Oct 1939 Birth County: Guilford Birth State: North Carolina Residence City: Greensboro **Residence County: Guilford** Residence State: North Carolina Residence Zip Code: 27455 Education: 12th grade Date of Death: 8 Mar 2001

Death City: Greensboro Death County: Guilford Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death Institution: Hospital Inpatient Hospital Name: MOSES H CONE MEM HOSP Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 12 Mar 2001 Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

Greensboro News & Record (NC) March 10, 2001

Sue Holmes Elder, 61, went to live in her heavenly home to be with her Savior and Lord and her precious mother, Rosa W. Holmes, on Thursday, March 8, 2001, at Moses Cone Hospital. The funeral will be held at 2 p.m. Sunday, March 11, 2001, at Sixteenth Street Baptist Church, with the Revs. Jack Morris, Russell Pinkleton and Pastor Todd Haynes officiating. Burial will be in Lakeview Memorial Park.

She was a very loving and devoted wife and mother. Love, joy and tender loving care were always given to her nieces and nephews. She was a member of Sixteenth Street Baptist Church, where she held many offices. She was retired from Guilford County School Child Nutrition Department.

She is survived by her devoted husband of 43 years, Norman E. Elder; her loving daughter, Tanza Sue Elder of Greensboro; loving father, Willie F. Holmes of Greensboro; very close father and mother-in-law, Henry and Ruby Elder of Greensboro; sisters, Peggy and husband, Randall Simpson of Greensboro, Anne and husband, Frank Wicker of Gibsonville; like a sister and brother, Vearle and Richard Page of Greensboro; uncle, Clifford J. Keegan of Greensboro; her "Very Special" little man, Matthew Brady Page, son of Ricky and Vickie Page of Greensboro; all her sweet nieces and nephews; and numerous relatives and friends.

The family will be receiving family and loved ones from 7 to 9 p.m. Saturday, March 10, 2001, at Lambeth-Troxler Funeral Service and other times at the daughters home, 2014 Brightwood School Road, Greensboro. Memorial contributions may be made to Hospice at Greensboro, 2500 Summit Ave., Greensboro, N.C. 27405.

More About FANNIE SUE HOLMES:

Burial: 11 Mar 2001, Lakeview Memorial Park, Greensboro, Guilford County, North Carolina Occupation: Guilford County School Child Nutrition Department

Notes for NORMAN ELWOOD ELDER: North Carolina Death Collection, 1908-2004 Name: Norman Elwood Elder Gender: Male Race: White Hispanic Origin: Non-Hispanic Marital Status: Widowed Social Security Number: Father's Last Name: Elder Age: 63 Years Date of Birth: 27 Jan 1938 Birth County: Guilford Birth State: North Carolina Residence City: Greensboro **Residence County: Guilford Residence State: North Carolina** Residence Zip Code: 27405 Education: 10th grade Date of Death: 22 Dec 2001 Death City: Greensboro Death County: Guilford Death State: North Carolina Autopsy: Autopsy Not Performed Autopsy Findings: Autopsy findings were not considered in determining cause of death Institution: Residence Attendant: Physician Burial Location: Burial in-state Recorded date: 27 Dec 2001 Source Vendor: North Carolina State Center for Health Statistics

Greensboro News & Record (NC) December 24, 2001

Norman E. Elder, 63, went to live in his heavenly home, to be with his Lord and Savior on Saturday, Dec. 22, 2001. After nine difficult months he is back together with his "Precious Sue" his devoted wife of 45 years. Also waiting there for him were his loving mother, Ruby M. Elder and his wonderful mother-in-law, "Holmie" Rosa Lou Holmes. The funeral will be held at 2 p.m. Thursday, Dec. 27, 2001, at Sixteenth Street Baptist Church.

Norman was a very loving and devoted husband, father, son and Poppa. Once you became his friend, you were friends for life, with his contagious laughter and his warm and loving smile for whom he shared with everyone he met. Norman was a member of Sixteenth Street Baptist Church where he attended ever before birth. He honorably served his country in the United States Navy. Norman retired from Montgomery Wards after more than 25 years of service.

Norman is survived by his daughter, Tanza Sue Elder of Greensboro; his loving father, Henry W. Elder of Greensboro; his father-in-law, Willie F. Holmes of Greensboro; sisters and brothers-in-law, Anne & Frank Wicker of Gibsonville, Peggy and Randall Simpson of Greensboro. Like a sister and brother, Vearle and Richard Page of Greensboro. Like a

daughter and son, Vickie and Rick Page and their son "Poppas special buddy" Matthew Brady Page. Norman is also leaving behind our special friend, Ms. Barbara Ostler. Also many other loved nieces and nephews and numerous relatives and very dear friends.

Visitation will be from 7 to 9 p.m. Wednesday, Dec. 26, 2001, at Lambeth-Troxler Funeral Service. The family will be receiving friends and loved ones at his daughters home at 2014 Brightwood School Road. Memorial contributions may be made to Hospice & Palliative Care of Greensboro, 2500 Summit Ave., Greensboro, N.C. 27405.

More About NORMAN ELWOOD ELDER: Burial: 27 Dec 2001 Occupation: Montgomery Wards

Child of FANNIE HOLMES and NORMAN ELDER is: i. TANZA SUE⁷ ELDER.

172. JENNIE LYNN⁶ HOLMES (*EDWARD*⁵, *CARLIE MARROW*⁴, *LEANDER*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*¹) was born 08 Mar 1960 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 29 Apr 2005 in Harnett County, North Carolina. She married BOBBY RAY GREGORY 26 May 1979 in Harnett County, North Carolina, son of TALMADGE GREGORY and MAVOR BYRD. He was born 02 Sep 1961 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for JENNIE LYNN HOLMES: Fayetteville Observer, The (NC) April 30, 2005

LILLINGTON -- Ms. Jennie Lynn Holmes, 45, of Lillington, died Friday, April 29, 2005, in her home. Ms. Holmes worked with COTY Manufacturing in Sanford for 10 years. She was a member of Overhills Community Baptist Church in Linden.

Services: Funeral, 3 p.m. Sunday in O'Quinn-Peebles Funeral Home chapel in Lillington. Burial in Harnett Memorial Park. Visitation, 6 to 8 tonight at the funeral home and at other time at her parents' home in Kipling.

Survived by: Sons, Brad Gregory and Brent Gregory; mother and stepfather, Doris Murray and William Murray; brother, Randy; stepbrothers, Ronnie Murray, Steven Murray and William Murray; and special friend, Eddie Hall.

More About JENNIE LYNN HOLMES: Burial: 01 May 2005, Harnett Memorial Park Cemetery, Harnett County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Metastatic Colon Cancer

Marriage Notes for JENNIE HOLMES and BOBBY GREGORY: Harnett County Register of Deeds Certificate Number: 7900099 Date Filed: 01/01/1800 12:00:00 AM Groom: GREGORY, BOBBY RAY Bride: HOLMES, JENNIE LYNNE Maiden Surname: Date of Marriage: 05/26/1979 Volume: 1979 Page: 99

More About BOBBY GREGORY and JENNIE HOLMES: Marriage: 26 May 1979, Harnett County, North Carolina

Children of JENNIE HOLMES and BOBBY GREGORY are:

- i. BRAD⁷ GREGORY.
- ii. BRENT GREGORY.

173. JOHN CLAUDE⁶ BEASLEY, SR. (*HUGH BENNETT⁵*, *CLAUDE CLEVELAND*⁴, *JEREMIAH M*.³, *EPHRAIM OXFORD*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 28 Mar 1950 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 13 Apr 2004 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married VELMA ANN MURPHY.

Notes for JOHN CLAUDE BEASLEY, SR.: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: John Claude Beasley Date of Birth: 28 Mar 1950 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hugh Bennett Parent2 Name: Mary Magdelene Quinlan Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 43 Page: 244

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 61042 Name (Age): Beasley, John Claude (54) Obit. Pub. Date: 04/16/2004 Other Pub. Info.: Died 4/13/04. Born 3/28/1950. Son of the late Hugh B. & Mary Quinlan Beasley. Husband of Ann Murphy Beasley. Beasley Family Cemetery.

News & Observer, The (Raleigh, NC) April 15, 2004 FOUR OAKS -- John Claude Beasley, Sr., age 54, a retired CP&L substation inspector, died Tuesday at his home. He was born March 28, 1950 in Johnston County to the late Hugh B. and Mary Quinlan Beasley.

Funeral services will be conducted at 2:00 p.m. Friday in the Mill Creek Christian Church, where he was a member, with the Rev. Carl Frazier officiating. Burial will follow in the Beasley Family Cemetery near the home.

Surviving are his wife, Ann Murphy Beasley; sons, John Beasley, Jr. and his wife, Carol, Jason Beasley and Jeffrey Beasley, all of Four Oaks; brothers, James Beasley and his wife, Suncha, Hugh Beasley and his wife, Kay, George Beasley and Jerry Beasley and his wife, Tammy all of Four Oaks; sisters, Mary Ellen Frazier and her husband, Carl of Sanford and Catharine Griffis and her husband, John of Angier; granddaughter, Lauren Beasley; and several nieces and nephews.

Flowers will be appreciated or memorials may be made to the Bentonville Fire Department, c/o James Beasley, Treasurer, 8135 Devil's Racetrack Road, Four Oaks, NC 27524. The family will receive friends from 7:00 9:00 p.m. Thursday at the Parrish Funeral Home in Selma. Condolences may be sent to the family at mail@@underwoodfh.com.

More About JOHN CLAUDE BEASLEY, SR.:

Burial: 15 Apr 2004, Beasley Family Cemetery, SR 1009, Bentonville Township, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Metastatic Bronchogenic Carcinoma Occupation: Power Company Substation Inspector

Children of JOHN BEASLEY and VELMA MURPHY are:

- i. JOHN CLAUDE⁷ BEASLEY, JR., m. CAROL ?.
- ii. JASON CHADWICK BEASLEY, b. 26 Mar 1974, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JASON CHADWICK BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jason Chadwick Beasley Date of Birth: 26 Mar 1974 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: John Claude Parent2 Name: Velma Ann Murphy Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 99 Page: 182

iii. JEFFREY MICHAEL BEASLEY, b. 08 Nov 1979, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for JEFFREY MICHAEL BEASLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Jeffrey Michael Beasley Date of Birth: 8 Nov 1979 Gender: Male Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: John Claude Parent2 Name: Velma Ann Murphy Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 111 Page: 68

174. SHELTON OSBORNE⁶ DUNN (*LESSIE GREY⁵ BEASLEY, DAVID ALMOND⁴, JULIUS DAVID³, EPHRAIM OXFORD², JOSHUA¹*) was born 16 Aug 1947 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 26 Feb 2005 in Johnston County, North Carolina. He married DIANE STANLEY 26 Nov 1977 in Johnston County, North Carolina, daughter of JAMES STANLEY and ILA BAKER. She was born 04 Sep 1951 in Johnston County, North Carolina, and died 20 Nov 2003 in Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for SHELTON OSBORNE DUNN: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Shelton Osborne Dunn Date of Birth: 16 Aug 1947 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: E O Parent2 Name: Lessie Gray Beasley Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 36 Page: 536

Dunn Daily Record 02/28/2005

Shelton Dunn, 57, of 2960 Hockaday Road, Four Oaks, died Saturday. He was preceded in death by his wife, Dianne Dunn; his father, Everette Dunn; and a sister, Evelyn Gray Dunn. Funeral services will be held 11 a.m. Tuesday at West & Dunn Funeral Home Chapel in Benson by the Rev. Billy Nowell. Burial will be at Webb Cemetery in Four Oaks.

Survivors include a daughter, Melanie Lynn Dunn of the home; a son, Duston Dunn of the home; his mother, Lessie Gray Dunn of Four Oaks; sisters, JoAnn Fail of Princeton and Carolyn Massengill of Four Oaks; and brothers, Dennis Dunn and Layton Dunn, both of Four

Oaks.

The family will receive friends tonight from 7 to 9 at West & Dunn Funeral Home.

More About SHELTON OSBORNE DUNN: Burial: 01 Mar 2005, Webb Family Cemetery, Four Oaks, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: Sudden Collapse/Pulmonary Embolism or Myocardial Infarction Occupation: Carpenter

Notes for DIANE STANLEY: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Dianne Stanley Date of Birth: 4 Sep 1951 Gender: Female Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: James Preston Parent2 Name: Ila Mae Baker Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 45 Page: 444

Smithfield Herald

Obituary ID: 60377 Name (Age): Dunn, Diane Obit. Pub. Date: 11/21/2003 Other Pub. Info.: Died 11/20/2003. Wife of Shelton Dunn. Buried at Webb Cemetery.

Dunn Daily Record 11/21/2003

Diane Dunn of 2960 Hockaday Road, Four Oaks, died Thursday. Funeral services will be held Saturday at 11 a.m. at West & Dunn Funeral Home Chapel in Benson by the Rev. Billy Nowell. Burial will be at Webb Cemetery.

Survivors include her husband, Shelton Dunn; a daughter, Melanie Lynn Dunn of the home; a son, Duston Dunn of the home; and a sister, Lartha Wood of Benson.

Visitation will be tonight from 7 to 9 at West & Dunn Funeral Home.

Social Security Death Index

Name: Dianne S. Dunn SSN: Last Residence: 27524 Four Oaks, Johnston, North Carolina, United States of America Born: 4 Sep 1951 Died: 20 Nov 2003 State (Year) SSN issued: North Carolina (1969)

More About DIANE STANLEY: Burial: 22 Nov 2003, Webb Family Cemetery, Johnston County, North Carolina Cause of Death: End Stage Cervical Cancer Occupation: Assembly Linesman/Textiles

Marriage Notes for SHELTON DUNN and DIANE STANLEY: North Carolina Marriage Collection, 1741-2000

Name: Shelton Osborne Dunn Gender: Male Estimated Birth Year: 1947 Age: 30 Race: White

Spouse: Dianne Stanley Spouse Gender: Female Spouse Estimated Birth Year : 1951 Spouse Age: 26

Marriage Date: 26 Nov 1977 Marriage County: Johnston Marriage State: North Carolina

Source Vendor: North Carolina State Archives

More About SHELTON DUNN and DIANE STANLEY: Marriage: 26 Nov 1977, Johnston County, North Carolina

Children of SHELTON DUNN and DIANE STANLEY are:

- i. MELANIE LYNN⁷ DUNN.
- ii. DUSTON DUNN.

Generation No. 7

175. EDITH ANN⁷ BEASLEY (*MARVIN*⁶, *MONROE R*.⁵, *RANSOM AVERY*⁴, *RANSOM*³, *BENJAMIN G*.², *JOSHUA*¹) She married DONNIE WIGGS.

Child of EDITH BEASLEY and DONNIE WIGGS is: i. JEFFREY⁸ WIGGS. **176.** TERESA⁷ WEST (*MAGDALENE⁶ MELVIN*, *NEVA ELLEN⁵ BEASLEY*, *JOHN IRA*⁴, *NEEDHAM MOORE*³, *JESSE*², *JOSHUA*¹) She married RONNIE ROGERS.

Child of TERESA WEST and RONNIE ROGERS is:

i. CHRISTOPHER⁸ ROGERS.

177. ANDREA BETH⁷ GRAFF (*FRANCES GERALINE*⁶ *FERRELL*, *CALLIE LENORA*⁵ *IVEY*, *SARAH FRANCIS*⁴ *BEASLEY*, *NEEDHAM MOORE*³, *JESSE*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 30 Jul 1970. She married (1) PAUL BOYLES MESSER 1989. She married (2) LAWRENCE EDWARD MADISON 2001.

More About ANDREA BETH GRAFF: Adoption: Oct 1970

More About PAUL MESSER and ANDREA GRAFF: Divorce: 1994 Marriage: 1989

More About LAWRENCE MADISON and ANDREA GRAFF: Marriage: 2001

Children of ANDREA GRAFF and PAUL MESSER are:

- i. WHITNEY CALLIE⁸ MADISON, b. 09 Apr 1991.
- ii. MATTHEW PAUL MADISON, b. 11 Jul 1993.

Children of ANDREA GRAFF and LAWRENCE MADISON are:

- iii. SAMUEL LAWRENCE⁸ MADISON, b. 29 Dec 2001.
- iv. MITCHELL FERRELL MADISON, b. 08 Mar 2004.

178. JEFFREY LEE⁷ GRAFF (*FRANCES GERALINE⁶ FERRELL, CALLIE LENORA⁵ IVEY, SARAH FRANCIS⁴ BEASLEY, NEEDHAM MOORE³, JESSE², JOSHUA¹*) was born 15 Jul 1971. He married KERRY ANN HOWELL 29 Jul 2000.

More About JEFFREY GRAFF and KERRY HOWELL: Marriage: 29 Jul 2000

Child of JEFFREY GRAFF and KERRY HOWELL is: i. COLTON LEE⁸ GRAFF, b. Oct 2003.

179. BOBBY LYNN⁷ BAREFOOT (*ROBY EDWARD*⁶, *ANNIE CORNELIA*⁵ *BEASLEY*, *FESTUS*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JAMES*², *JOSHUA*¹) was born 20 Mar 1955 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 14 May 2008 in Harnett County, North Carolina. He married (1) ?. He married (2) PATTI SUE WOOD Aft. 1993, daughter of MARCUS WOOD and HILDA ?. She was born 13 Mar 1961 in Harnett County, North Carolina.

Notes for BOBBY LYNN BAREFOOT:

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Bobby Lynn Barefoot Date of Birth: 20 Mar 1955 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Hilda Grace Parker Parent2 Name: Robi Edward Roll Number: B_C056_66002 Volume: 56 Page: 24

North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Bobby Lynn Barefoot Date of Birth: 20 Mar 1955 Birth County: Harnett Parent1 Name: Robi Edward Barefoot Roll Number: B_C048_66002 Volume: 43-A Page: 91

Dunn Daily Record 05/15/2008

Bobby "Ro-Ho" Lynn Barefoot, 53, of 5154 N.C. 242 South, Dunn, died Wednesday, May 14, 2008, at his home. He was born March 20, 1955, in Harnett County to Grace Parker Barefoot of Dunn and the late Robey Edward Barefoot. He was preceded in death by a brother, Johnny Barefoot. He was in the poultry business. A graveside service will be held 11 a.m. Friday at Roselawn Cemetery in Benson by the Revs. Hubert Morgan and Tom Wagoner.

Survivors, in addition to his mother, include his wife, Patti Wood Barefoot; daughters, Chastity Lynn Barefoot of Benson, Lindsey B. Perini and husband Steven of Apex; stepdaughters, Lacy Rae Autry of Benson and Emily Brooke Autry of the home; a brother, Donald Barefoot and wife Carol of Benson; a sister, Sonya Wall and husband Ronnie of Dunn; his father-in-law and mother-in-law, Marcus and Hilda Wood of Benson; and several nieces and nephews.

The family will receive friends at the home. Flowers are welcome, however, memorials may be made to one's favorite charity. Arrangements by Rose & Graham Funeral Home of Benson.

More About BOBBY LYNN BAREFOOT: Burial: 16 Jun 2008, Roselawn Cemetery, Benson, Johnston County, North Carolina

More About BOBBY BAREFOOT and PATTI WOOD: Marriage: Aft. 1993

Children of BOBBY BAREFOOT and ? are:

- i. CHASTITY LYNN⁸ BAREFOOT.
- ii. LINDSEY BAREFOOT, m. STEVEN PERINI.

180. JESSE LYNN⁷ WEST (*JESSIE B.*⁶, *MILDRED*⁵ *HOLMES*, *BUD MARSHALL*⁴, *JAMES HOLLAND*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*¹) was born 14 Nov 1956 in Harnett County, North Carolina, and died 07 Apr 2006 in Chapel Hill, North Carolina. He married BARBARA NOLES.

Notes for JESSE LYNN WEST: Rose & Graham Funeral Home Notice 04/07/2006

Mr. Jesse Lynn West, age 49, of 743 Wood's Crossroads Rd. died Friday at UNC Medical Center in Chapel Hill. Funeral Services will be 2:00PM Monday at Stone's Creek Advent Christian Church. Officiating will be Rev. William Morgan, Rev. Doug Abel, and Mr. Tony Beasley. Burial will follow in the Church Cemetery.

Mr. West was born November 14, 1956 in Harnett County to Jessie B., Jr. and Elsie McLamb West of Coats. He was a Industrial Mechanic with PGI of Benson. Mr. West was a member of Lee's Union Advent Christian Church and the Meadow Ruritan Club. He also owned and operated West's Stump Grinding Service.

Surviving in addition to his Parents, is His wife of 28 years, Barbara Noles West; Sons & Daughter-In-Law, Wesley Lynn West of Raleigh, and David Matthew & Amber J. West of Huntersville; Sisters & Brothers-In-Law, Donna W. Bilbry of Benson, Kathy W. & Donnie Young of Benson, and Darlene W. & Keith Parker of Four Oaks; Brother & Sister-In-Law, Jimmy & Lisa West of Coats; Several Aunts, Uncles, Nieces, & Nephews.

The family will receive friends at Rose & Graham Funeral Home in Benson from 6:00PM to 9:00PM Sunday and other times at the home. Flowers are welcomed; however memorials may be made to Lee's Union Advent Christian Church Steeple Fund, % Linda Johnson, 409 Alexander Lane, Smithfield, NC 27577.

More About JESSE LYNN WEST: Burial: 10 Apr 2006, Stone's Creek Advent Christian Church Occupation: Stump Grinding Service/Industrial Mechanic

Children of JESSE WEST and BARBARA NOLES are:

- i. Wesley Lynn⁸ West.
- ii. DAVID MATTHEW WEST, m. AMBER ?.

181. ELSIE DARLENE⁷ WEST (*JESSIE B.*⁶, *MILDRED*⁵ *HOLMES*, *BUD MARSHALL*⁴, *JAMES HOLLAND*³, *MARY ANN*² *BEASLEY*, *JOSHUA*¹) was born 14 Sep 1960 in Harnett County, North

Carolina. She married LYNWOOD KEITH PARKER.

Child of ELSIE WEST and LYNWOOD PARKER is:

i. ASHLEY KEITH⁸ PARKER, b. 11 Oct 1982, Johnston County, North Carolina.

Notes for ASHLEY KEITH PARKER: North Carolina Birth Index, 1800-2000

Name: Ashley Keith Parker Date of Birth: 11 Oct 1982 Gender: Male Race: White Birth County: Johnston Parent1 Name: Elsie Darlene West Parent2 Name: Lynwood Keith Roll Number: B_C056_68004 Volume: 116 Page: 208